Stochastic models of inhomogeneous complex systems: Emergence of multi-scale hierarchies

der Fakultät für Mathematik der Universität Duisburg-Essen

zur Erlangung der Lehrbefähigung im

Lehrgebiet "Mathematik"

eingereichte Habilitationsschrift

von

Dr.rer.nat. Anton Klymovskiy (Klimovsky)

aus Charkiw

Eingereicht am: 10.04.2019

Anton Klymovskiy: *Stochastic models of inhomogeneous complex systems,* Emergence of multi-scale hierarchies, © February 2020

Dedicated to my mother: Dr. Olena Ostrovska

INTRODUCTION

The sciences, economies and societies are currently experiencing paradigm shift(s) due to the unprecedented availability of complex data, ever growing amounts of computing power, and substantial advances in machine learning. In this context, a cross-disciplinary viewpoint based on the *mathematics of complex systems* emerges. In complex systems, a large number of relatively simple elements interact via the *network of interactions*. However, the collective emerging behavior cannot easily be inferred from that of the few individual components.

What are the emerging patterns in complex systems? How do they come about from the behavior of the elements? These are typical questions in the sciences, economy and policy making. These questions immediately lead to severe mathematical problems about the models of complex systems but also about their relationships with the real data.

In this thesis, we focus on several paradigmatic stochastic models of complex systems. We analyse the emergent collective behavior in inhomogeneous complex systems on multiple scales of observation, study critical phenomena, fluctuations, and attempt to explore the universality classes of these models. A common theme is the emergence of *random hierarchical structures* which describe the multi-scale behavior of the systems. Our ultimate goal is to provide fundamental and rigorous mathematical underpinnings to these phenomena.

We focus on two modeling frameworks:

- Energy-based. In this framework, inhomogeneous interacting components of a complex system induce a *rugged energy landscape* in which the system tries to relax to an *equilibrium*. However, the ruggedness (i.e., abundance of local extrema) can make the simple local search for an equilibrium an extremely long endeavor. This leads to important phenomena like phase transitions, ergodicity breaking, emergence of multi-scale hierarchies. While the parlance and the modeling framework originates in statistical physics (see, e.g., Bovier [43], Kadanoff [125], Ruelle [173], and Sethna [180]), it has long transcended its original realm and became important in the sciences in general Mézard *et al.* [151], e.g., computer science (see, e.g., Engel & van den Broeck [83], Mézard & Montanari [149], Opper & Saad [162], and Zdeborová & Krzakala [192]) and life sciences, see, e.g., (Gavrilets [97] and Kauffman [126]). It is thus not surprising that the energy-based models attracted substantial attention in the mathematics literature (e.g., Bovier [43], Kistler [127], Newman & Stein [157], Panchenko [164], and Talagrand [185]). Yet, despite recent spectacular advances, rigorous understanding of these phenomena remains rather limited.
- **Information-based.** A large class of complex systems can be modeled by a "population" of particles (also called "agents", depending on the context) "living" on the nodes of a network. As time progresses, the particles interact with each other by influencing each other's state (and possibly the underlying network itself) at given rates. A state represents some properties of the particle, which are of interest, e.g., an opinion or an infection status of an agent. In this setup, the dynamics of the system can be seen as exchange of information between the particles (e.g., Aldous [3] and Dawson [66]). Such *interacting*

particle systems (IPS) is a key object of study in probability theory (see, e.g., Dawson & Greven [69], Del Moral [70], and Liggett [141]) and in the sciences (e.g., Barrat *et al.* [20], Epstein [84], Goldstone & Janssen [99], Holland [108], Nowak [159], and Porter & Gleeson [170]), where they are known under various names such as *agent-based models*. A key challenge is to understand the aggregate space-time behavior emerging in these systems.

MULTI-SCALE ANALYSIS AND EMERGENCE OF HIERARCHIES. Complex systems display emergent behavior upon increasing the scale of observation (see, e.g., Badii & Politi [16] for an introduction). A key method to analyze the structural (spatial) and dynamical aggregate behavior of stochastic models of complex systems is multi-scale analysis. Here, one considers the so-called *mesoscopic observation scales*, which lie between the micro and the macro ones. This allows to gradually pass from the microscopic to the macroscopic scale by going to increasingly larger mesoscopic scales one scale at a time.

In this thesis, the multi-scale analysis has the following two incarnations:

- For energy-based models, the multi-scale spatial structure of the systems can be discovered by tuning, e.g., the so-called *(inverse) temperature*. The conjectured picture is roughly the following. The smaller the temperature, the smaller the *essential patches* of the configuration space on which the system *concentrates*. Vice versa, by increasing the temperature, the essential patches coalesce into larger essential patches. This way, by varying the temperature, the whole hierarchy of the essential patches (also called *pure states*) emerges.¹
- A key approach to understand *universality* and to study the emergent spatio-temporal patterns in the behavior of interacting systems is renormalization analysis, e.g., Greven [100] and Kadanoff [125]. Here, mesoscopic observables are analyzed on an increasing sequence of observation scales. In an ideal situation, this analysis results in a *renormaliza-tion mapping* between the emergent patterns on two consecutive scales of observation. In this case, by iterating the renormalization mappings, one obtains the orbit of patterns emerging in the increasing sequence of scales of observation. The *universality classes* can then be associated with the attractors of such orbits.

INHOMOGENEITIES. In this thesis, there is an additional explicit source of multi-scale behavior in the models we focus on: the presence of the inhomogeneous background, which is modeled by a random environment. The models which we consider have at least two a priori scales: slow degrees of freedom (representing the inhomogeneous background/random environment), and the fast degrees of freedom (representing the foreground).

ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS. This habilitation thesis is based on the following original publications:

 A. Klimovsky. Towards renormalisation of the hierarchically interacting heavy-tailed Lambda-Cannings models. *In:* The Renormalization Group (Eds. M. Disertori, J. Feldman and M. Salmhofer), *Oberwolfach Reports*, 8 (1), 2011.

¹ This picture is supposed to have profound implications on the dynamics in energy based models. In particular, dynamics in rugged landscapes displays rich features: the epochs of (transient) stasis are punctuated by "paradigm shifts". We do not pursue dynamics questions for energy-based models in this thesis.

- 2a. A. Klimovsky. High-dimensional Gaussian fields with isotropic increments seen through spin glasses. *Electron. Commun. Probab.*, **17**, 1–14, 2012.
- 3a. A. Greven, F. den Hollander, S. Kliem, A. Klimovsky. Renormalisation of hierarchically interacting Lambda-Cannings processes. ALEA Lat. Am. J. Probab. Math. Stat., 11 (1), 43–140, 2014.
- 4a. Z. Kabluchko and A. Klimovsky. Complex random energy model: Zeros and fluctuations. *Prob. Theor. and Rel. Fields*, **158**, 159–196, 2014.
- 5a. L. Hartung, A. Klimovsky. The glassy phase of the complex branching Brownian motion energy model. *Electron. Commun. Probab.* **20** (78), 2015.
- 6a. L. Hartung, A. Klimovsky. The phase diagram of the complex temperature branching Brownian motion energy model. *Electron. J. Probab.* **23** (127), 2018.
- 7a. A. Greven, F. den Hollander, A. Klimovsky. The hierarchical Cannings process in random environment. *ALEA Lat. Am. J. Probab. Math. Stat.*, **15**, 295–351, 2018.
- 8a. J. Černý, A. Klimovsky. Markovian dynamics of exchangeable arrays. *In:* Genealogies of Interacting Particle Systems (Eds. M. Birkner, R. Sun, J. Swart), Lecture Notes Series, Institute for Mathematical Sciences, National University of Singapore, Volume 38, World Scientific, 2020.
- 9a. Z. Kabluchko and A. Klimovsky. Generalized random energy model at complex temperatures. *Submitted*, 109 pp., 2019. Available at http://arxiv.org/abs/1402.2142

ORGANIZATION. In this thesis, we present the main results from the above listed original publications. We mostly do not include the proofs. However, we try to give some heuristic explanations/hints on why the results are plausible. Furthermore, we provide additional context, relationships, extensions, open problems and possible avenues for future research.

The remainder of the thesis is organized as follows:

• **Part I** is devoted to energy-based models of disordered systems. Informally, a *disordered system* is a complex system with configurations/states "living" on (at least) two levels/scales: the "background" (or slow) level – representing the state of the inhomogeneous (disordered) background environment, and the "foreground" (or fast) level – representing the state of the system *given* the state of the background. There are two components to an energy based model – a *state space* and an *energy function* on this state space. In disordered systems, the energy function is moreover a *stochastic process*, which models the inhomogeneous background. Each realization of the stochastic process gives the state of the background.

The first part contains four chapters. We focus on four energy based models with increasingly more complicated stochastic processes of energies:

 Chapter 1 focuses on the random energy model (REM). The REM is probably the simplest but arguably paradigmatic model of an energy-based disordered system, which displays a *phase transition*. The energy process in this model is a white noise and the state space is a finite set without any additional structure. While the original model is well understood, our main contribution is the analysis of a complex-valued extension of the model. The motivation for the complex-valued setup is multi-fold: (1) the *Lee-Yang theory* of phase-transitions which identifies phase transitions with the accumulation points of the complex-plane zeros of the partition function; (2) *quantum physics* and *interference phenomena*; (3) important mathematics objects such as the *Riemann zeta function, characteristic polynomials of large random matrices* and distributions of the partition function, derive the phase diagram and study the distribution of complex plane zeros of the so-called partition function. The value of this model is not only pedagogical. It comes with a universality class and has features, which are shared with much more complicated models, some of which can be witnessed in Chapters 2, 3 and 4.

This chapter is based on publication 4a.

- Chapter 2 is devoted to the analysis of the the generalized random energy model (GREM) at complex temperatures. This model is an successful and arguably informative attempt to go beyond the REM universality class. In this model, the stochastic process of energies is a strongly correlated Gaussian process with correlations given by a (function of) the *genealogical distance* on the deterministic tree with a fixed depth but of growing breadth. This tree structure induces *multi-scale* stochastic fluctuations and produces a rich phase diagram, which hopefully sheds some light on the complex plane phase diagrams of models with more complicated energy processes. As with the complex-valued REM, the crucial step is the analysis of the fluctuations of the partition function. This allows for detailed results on the distribution and fluctuations of the zeros of the partition function.

This chapter is based on publication 9a.

- Chapter 3 provides the phase diagram and fluctuations in the complex branching Brownian motion (BBM) energy model. *Branching Brownian motion* plays the rôle of the energy process in this model. Due to the its branching structure, as GREM, BBM has correlations given by the genealogical distance on a tree. However, the underlying tree is given by a *Galton-Watson* tree, which is a random tree of growing depth and breadth. It turns out that this model lies exactly at the borderline of the REM universality class. It has the same complex plane phase diagram as the complex REM but the stochastic fluctuations are different from those of the REM due to the strong correlations of the energy process.

This chapter is based on publications 5a., 6a.

Chapter 4 studies rather generic high-dimensional Gaussian fields with isotropic increments playing the rôle of the energy function. We study the phase diagram of this model without directly resorting to the analysis of its fluctuations, as it was done in Chapters 1-3. We use very different methods from those of the first three chapters. Our methods rely on: (1) the perturbative analysis of the model (so-called *Aizenman-Sims-Starr* scheme); (2) comparison with suitably chosen scaling limits of the GREM (so-called *Ruelle's probability cascades*); (3) stochastic symmetries (exchangeability, Ghirlanda-Guerra identities and *Panchenko's* proof of ultrametricity).

This chapter is based on publication 2a.

• **Part II** is devoted to information-based models. We consider space-time models with Markovian dynamics on high-dimensional state spaces. Specifically, we focus on interacting particle systems on networks. The main challenge is to identify the aggregate behavior emerging in these systems.

This part contains two chapters:

- Chapter 5 introduces and studies the spatial Cannings model in random envi**ronment**. This is an extension of a central stochastic model for multi-type population dynamics called the *Cannings model*. We consider an evolving population of multi-type particles in a hierarchically structured geographical space subject to the following dynamics: reproduction under constrained amount of resources (resampling), non-local catastrophes (correlated updates affecting the whole blocks of the geographical space) and migration of individuals in the geographical space. In this model, somewhat similarly to Part I, the mechanisms of reproduction and that of catastrophes are assumed to be *inhomogeneous* across the geographical space. The inhomogeneities and are modeled by a random environment. To model the evolution of a multi-type population, we use the framework of *measure-valued Markov processes*. In this framework, the measures represent the empirical distribution of types at given spatial location. To study the large space-time scale behavior of the model, we employ the methods of: (1) multi-scale analysis/renormalization group ideas; (2) duality methods from the theory of interacting particle systems, which relate the behavior of IPS with the behavior of simpler stochastic processes.

This chapter is based on publications 1a., 3a., 7a.

- Chapter 6 introduces and studies a model of evolving networks. This model is one of the first steps towards studying large-scale stochastic limiting objects in interacting particle systems on evolving networks. This is an emerging research topic in probability theory and statistics with a plethora of applications in the sciences. We study how some popular assumptions like Markovian evolution, vertex exchangeability and *subsampling consistency* imposed on a large weighted graph play together. In the large network limit, we study the limiting object for such networks. This object can be seen as a Markovian dynamics of exchangeable two-dimensional arrays. We classify the possible jumps of such dynamics. At a jump time, one of the tree transitions occurs: "microscopic" (a single entry in the array jumps); "mesoscopic" (a proportion of a row/column elements jumps); or "macroscopic" (a proportion of the whole two dimensional array jumps). We answer the question "Are the subsamples of an exchangeable Markov array also Markov?" in the negative and provide a counterexample. This is because there can exist non-local exchangeable quantities in the Markovian array. We show, however, that under additional continuity assumptions on the Markov semigroup (the so-called Feller property), any subsample of a Feller exchangeable array is indeed Markov.

This chapter is based on publication 8a.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS. During the years after my PhD, I benefited enormously from my mentors: Prof. Dr. Andreas Greven, Prof. Dr. Frank den Hollander, Prof. Dr. Anita Winter.

I thank Prof. Dr. Andreas Greven for generously sharing his vision and time. I have enjoyed the collaborative way of doing mathematics and our brainstorming sessions. He introduced me to the area of the "information based" interacting particle systems from population genetics.

I thank Prof. Dr. Frank den Hollander for sharing his expertise, energy and advice. Among many useful techniques, he showed me how to combine random walks in random environment with potential theory to study interacting particle systems. For me, Prof. Dr. Frank den Hollander is an inspiring rôle model of an efficient scientist with extremely broad research interests and expertise.

I thank Prof. Dr. Anita Winter for her support, encouragement and friendship throughout the years.

I thank Prof. Dr. Anton Bovier for his school and in particular for sharing his intuition and strong opinions on disordered systems and life. He actively supported, advised me on many occasions, and kept me on his radar throughout the years after my PhD.

I thank all my coauthors Prof. Dr. Jiří Černý, Prof. Dr. Andreas Greven, Prof. Dr. Lisa Hartung, Prof. Dr. Frank den Hollander, Prof. Dr. Zakhar Kabluchko, Dr. Sandra Kliem for fruitful collaborations, for sharing their ideas on science and life.

I thank Prof. Dr. Jiří Černý for sharing his insights into the theory of Markov processes and his interest in the emerging topic of interacting particle systems on evolving networks.

I thank Prof. Dr. Lisa Hartung for her confident and easy going way of doing complex mathematics. Her fascination with mathematics inspired me to go on.

I thank Prof. Dr. Zakhar Kabluchko for sharing his erudition, ideas, research problems, for his feedback and rigor.

I am grateful to the anonymous referees of my publications, scientific grants and of this very thesis for their feedback and support.

Research 1a.-4a. was partially supported by the European Commission through Marie Sklodowska-Curie individual fellowship grant #251200 "Hierarchical self-organisation in complex stochastic systems" (HiSOCS). Research 7a. was partially supported by the Netherlands Organization for Scientific Research (grant 613.000.913). Research 8a. was partially supported by the German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD).

I am grateful to the (former) members of the Stochastics research groups at the Friedrich-Alexander-Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg; Eurandom/Technische Universiteit Eindhoven; Universiteit Leiden; Reihnische-Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität Bonn; Universität Duisburg-Essen. I thank the organizers and participants of the research programs "Disordered systems and extreme value statistics" (2010) at the Hausdorff Research Institute for Mathematics at Bonn; "Discrete Mathematics and Probability in Networks and Population Biology" (2011) and on "Genealogies of Interacting Particle Systems" (2017) at the Institute for Mathematical Sciences of the National University of Singapore. While spending my time at all these places, I had a great time with colleagues both at work and afterwards.

I thank my mother, Dr. Olena Ostrovska, for her unconditional support and advice. I am grateful to my sister Olha Klymovska and the whole extended family for their understanding and support.

CONTENTS

Ι	ENE	RGY-BASED MODELS			
1	COMPLEX RANDOM ENERGY MODEL 3				
	1.1	Introduction	3		
	1.2	Notation	8		
	1.3	Results on zeros	9		
	1.4	Results on fluctuations	12		
	1.5	Related results	14		
	1.6	Discussion, extensions and open questions	17		
2	сом	PLEX GENERALIZED RANDOM ENERGY MODEL	, 19		
	2.1	The model	20		
	2.2	Phase transitions	21		
	2.3	Lee-Yang approach to phase transitions	22		
	2.4	Limiting log-partition function	22		
	2.5	Heuristics	24		
	2.6	Phase diagram	25		
	2.7	Macroscopic limiting distribution of complex zeros	26		
	2.8	Functional limit theorems and local structure of zeros	28		
	2.9	Poisson cascade zeta function	30		
	2.10	Fluctuations of the partition function	33		
	2.11	Functional limit theorems and local structure of zeros	34		
	2.12	Curves of zeros	37		
	2.13	Discussion, extensions and open problems	40		
З	COMPLEX BRANCHING BROWNIAN MOTION 43				
J	3.1	Branching Brownian motion.	43		
	3.2	A model with complex-valued random energies	44		
	3.3	Phase diagram	46		
	3.4	Glassy phase B_2	47		
	3.5	A class of martingales	49		
	3.6	Conditional central limit theorems	50		
	3.7	Summary and outlook	51		
Δ	HIGH	HIGH-DIMENSIONAL RUGGED LANDSCAPES SEEN THROUGH SPIN GLASSES			
1	4.1	Introduction	53		
	4.2	Long and short-range correlations	54		
	4.3	Results	55		
	4.4	Rotationally invariant configuration space: the Fvodorov-Sommers formula	58		
	4.5	Related research	59		
	<u>4.6</u>	Outlook	59		
	т [.] °		53		
II	INFORMATION-BASED MODELS				
5	SPAT	SPATIAL CANNINGS MODEL IN RANDOM ENVIRONMENT 6			

5.1	Motivation and goal	64
5.2	Migration in a hierarchical geography	65
5.3	Λ-Cannings model	66
5.4	Inhomogeneous catastrophes	66
5.5	Long-run behavior	68
5.6	Large space-time scale analysis	70
5.7	Renormalization and multi-scale analysis	72
5.8	Related research	73
5.9	Summary and outlook	74
MOD	ELS OF EVOLVING NETWORKS	75
6.1	Exchangeable random arrays	76
6.2	Relation to exchangeable graphs and graph limits	79
6.3	Dynamics of exchangeable arrays	79
6.4	Jumps of discrete-time Markov processes	82
6.5	Restrictions of Markov exchangeable processes are not Markov	83
6.6	Jumps of continuous-time Markov processes	84
6.7	The Feller property	85
6.8	Discussion and outlook	86
	5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 MOD 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 6.6 6.7 6.8	 5.1 Motivation and goal 5.2 Migration in a hierarchical geography 5.3 A-Cannings model 5.4 Inhomogeneous catastrophes 5.5 Long-run behavior 5.6 Large space-time scale analysis 5.7 Renormalization and multi-scale analysis 5.8 Related research 5.9 Summary and outlook MODELS OF EVOLVING NETWORKS 6.1 Exchangeable random arrays 6.2 Relation to exchangeable graphs and graph limits 6.3 Dynamics of exchangeable arrays 6.4 Jumps of discrete-time Markov processes 6.5 Restrictions of Markov exchangeable processes are not Markov 6.6 Jumps of continuous-time Markov processes 6.7 The Feller property 6.8 Discussion and outlook

BIBLIOGRAPHY

89

Part I

ENERGY-BASED MODELS

COMPLEX RANDOM ENERGY MODEL

What causes phase transitions in energy based disordered systems? How do they come about?

Motivated by these questions, but also by quantum physics, interference phenomena and by mathematical objects such as the Riemann zeta-function and characteristic polynomials of large random matrices, we consider the *complex random energy model*.

We study the stochastic fluctuations in this model. We identify the asymptotic structure of *complex zeros* of the so-called partition function. This structure provides an explanation for the phase transitions. We discuss how correlations between the real and imaginary parts of the random energy influence the fluctuations and the phase diagram.

The value of this model is not only pedagogical: it comes with a universality class and has features which are shared with much more complicated models. Some of these we consider in Chapters 2, 3 and 4.

This chapter is based on publication 4a.

1.1 INTRODUCTION

Random energy model is a paradigmatic (and particularly simple) model of a disordered system which displays a *phase transition*.

ENERGY BASED MODELS AND PHASE TRANSITIONS. An energy based model is a model defined by a configuration/state space and an energy function on it. Given an *energy function* $\{H_n(s)\}_{s \in S_n}$ on the configuration space S_n of of *size* $n \in \mathbb{N}$, a classical manifestation of **phase transitions** is the *loss of analyticity* of the *log-partition function* $p_n(\beta)$:

$$p_n(\beta) := \frac{1}{n} \log \mathcal{Z}_n(\beta), \quad \beta \in \mathbb{R}_+$$
(1.1)

with

$$\mathcal{Z}_n(eta) := \sum_{s \in S_n} \exp(eta H_n(s)), \quad eta \in \mathbb{R}_+,$$
(1.2)

as the size of the system increases $n \to \infty$ (i.e., in the so-called *thermodynamic limit*). Obviously, we have to make suitable choices of the configuration space, of the energy function and of the notion of size, so that the thermodynamic limit makes sense and is non-trivial.

RANDOM ENERGY MODEL. The REM was introduced by Derrida [71, 72]. In the REM, the configuration space has very little structure:

$$S_N := \{1, \dots, N\}, \quad N \in \mathbb{N}.$$

$$(1.3)$$

where *N* is the *number of configurations* of the system. The energy function in the REM is random. It is a *stochastic process* and a very simple one: *white noise*. In the subsequent chapters, we consider more involved/realistic stochastic processes playing the rôle of the energy function. Nevertheless, the simple model we are starting here with will serve as a guidance.

Let $X, X_1, X_2, ...$ be independent real standard normal random variables of which we think of as of energies assigned to the configurations. The *partition function* of the REM at inverse temperature β is defined by

$$\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta) = \sum_{k=1}^N \mathrm{e}^{\beta \sqrt{n} X_k},\tag{1.4}$$

where we use the notation $n = \log N$.



Figure 1.1: Simulation of the REM field of energies *X* generated as positions of the independent random walkers (with Gaussian increments) at the right edge of the plot. The "random walk perspective" is chosen to compare the REM to models with strong correlations from the subsequent chapters, cf. Figures 2.2 and 3.1. The idea for the plot is adapted from Ouimet [163]

HEURISTICS. Why \sqrt{n} scaling in (1.4)? In line with a statistical physics convention, we would like the logarithm of the partition function to be an *extensive quantity* in *n*, i.e.,

$$\log \mathcal{Z}_N(\beta) \underset{N \to \infty}{\sim} p(\beta)n$$
 with high probability, (1.5)

where $p(\beta)$ is an *n*-independent constant, cf. (1.1). For (1.5) to hold, in view of the trivial bounds

$$\frac{1}{n}\log\left(\max_{k=1}^{N}\mathrm{e}^{\beta\sqrt{n}X_{k}}\right) \leq \frac{1}{n}\log\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta) \leq \frac{1}{n}\log\left(N\max_{k=1}^{N}\mathrm{e}^{\beta\sqrt{n}X_{k}}\right) = 1 + \frac{1}{n}\log\left(\max_{k=1}^{N}\mathrm{e}^{\beta\sqrt{n}X_{k}}\right),$$
(1.6)

it is necessary that the maximal summand $\max_{k=1}^{N} e^{\beta \sqrt{n}X_k}$ in the partition function (1.4) is of order $e^{M(\beta)n}$ for some *n*-independent constant $M(\beta)$ with high probability. It is a standard fact from extreme value theory (see, e.g., Leadbetter *et al.* [137, Example 1.7.1]) that

$$\max_{k=1}^{N} X_k \underset{N \to \infty}{\sim} \sqrt{2n}, \quad \text{a.s.}$$
(1.7)

This implies the desired order of the maximal term with $M(\beta) = \sqrt{2\beta}$. See also Section 2.5, and (2.19) in particular, for further probabilistic heuristics on the asymptotic behavior of partition functions.

A PHASE TRANSITION. For *real* inverse temperatures $\beta > 0$, Derrida [71, 72] heuristically studied the asymptotic behavior of $\log Z_N(\beta)$ as $N \to \infty$ (or equivalently, as $n \to \infty$) and computed that

$$p(\beta) := \lim_{N \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \mathcal{Z}_N(\beta) = \begin{cases} 1 + \frac{1}{2}\beta^2, & 0 \le \beta \le \sqrt{2}, \\ \sqrt{2}\beta, & \beta \ge \sqrt{2}. \end{cases}$$
(1.8)

This formula was confirmed using rigorous probabilistic arguments establishing that convergence (1.8) holds both a.s. and in L^q , $q \ge 1$; see Bovier [43], Eisele [82], and Olivieri & Picco [161].

An immediate consequence of (1.8) is that $p(\beta)$ is non-analytic at $\beta_c = \sqrt{2}$ which is according to the physics nomenclature (cf., e.g., Ruelle [173]) a manifestation of a *phase transition* at β_c .

From the analytic viewpoint, phase transitions can be understood within the realm of complex analysis by considering $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$ as we discuss in the next paragraph.

THE LEE-YANG PROGRAM. Since the pioneering work of Lee and Yang [138, 191], much attention in the statistical physics literature has been paid to studying partition functions of various models at *complex* values of parameters such as complex inverse temperature or complex external magnetic field, see, e.g., Bena *et al.* [25] and Biskup *et al.* [33]. These studies are sometimes referred to as the Lee–Yang program. The motivation here is to identify the mechanisms causing phase transitions of the model under study. These transitions manifest themselves in the analyticity breaking of the logarithm of the partition function which, in turn, is related to the *complex zeros* of the partition function. Phase transitions are thus associated with the accumulation points of the complex zeros of the partition function on the real axis, in the large system limit. In this respect, complex-valued parameters provide a clean framework for identification of phase transitions. The main emphasis of the Lee–Yang program was on the classical lattice models of statistical mechanics.



Figure 1.2: Complex zeros of Z_N in the large *N* limit. There are three phases: B_1 (white, no zeros), B_2 (light gray, density of zeros is of order 1), B_3 (dark gray, density of zeros is of order *n*). On the boundary of B_1 the linear density of zeros is of order *n*. The plot shows also the contour lines (gray curves and lines) of the log-partition function *p*.

Using heuristic arguments, Derrida [74] studied the REM at *complex* inverse temperature $\beta = \sigma + i\tau$. He derived the following logarithmic asymptotics extending (1.8) to the complex plane:

$$p(\beta) := \lim_{N \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log |\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)| = \begin{cases} 1 + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma^2 - \tau^2), & \beta \in \overline{B}_1, \\ \sqrt{2}|\sigma|, & \beta \in \overline{B}_2, \\ \frac{1}{2} + \sigma^2, & \beta \in \overline{B}_3, \end{cases}$$
(1.9)

where B_1 , B_2 , B_3 are three subsets of the complex plane (see Figure 1.2) defined by

$$B_1 = \mathbb{C} \setminus \overline{B_2 \cup B_3},\tag{1.10}$$

$$B_2 = \{\beta \in \mathbb{R}^2 \colon 2\sigma^2 > 1, |\sigma| + |\tau| > \sqrt{2}\},\tag{1.11}$$

$$B_3 = \{\beta \in \mathbb{R}^2 \colon 2\sigma^2 < 1, \sigma^2 + \tau^2 > 1\}.$$
(1.12)

Here, \overline{A} denotes the closure of the set A. Note that the limiting log-partition function p is continuous.

To derive (1.9), Derrida [74] used an approach which can be roughly described as follows. Instead of $\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)$, one can consider the truncated sum

$$\mathcal{Z}_N^*(eta) = \sum_{k=1}^N \mathrm{e}^{eta \sqrt{n} X_k} 1\!\!1_{|X_k| < \sqrt{2n}}.$$

Indeed, with high probability it holds that $\mathcal{Z}_N^*(\beta) = \mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)$ since the order of the maximum term among $|X_1|, \ldots, |X_N|$ is $\sqrt{2n}$ and the existence of an outlier satisfying $|X_k| > \sqrt{2n}$ has probability converging to 0. Note, however, that although $\mathcal{Z}_N^*(\beta)$ and $\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)$ are close in probability, their expectations (and standard deviations) may be very different from each other, at least for some values of β . Derrida derived an asymptotic formula for the expectation of $\mathcal{Z}_N^*(\beta)$, as $N \to \infty$, using the saddle-point method. Two cases are possible: the expectation is dominated by the energies X_k inside the interval $(-\sqrt{2n}, \sqrt{2n})$ (equivalently, the contribution of the saddle point dominates the expectation), or by the energies located near one of the boundary points $\pm \sqrt{2n}$. He also obtained two similar cases for the standard deviation of $\mathcal{Z}_{N}^{*}(\beta)$. Comparing the resulting four formulas, Derrida discovered the three phases B_1, B_2, B_3 . The arguments of Derrida [74] are not fully rigorous, although it should be emphasized that he did not use the replica method or other standard non-rigorous spin glass method. In this chapter, we make the argument of Derrida rigorous and refine his results by deriving distributional limit theorems for the fluctuations of $\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)$ (and for the fluctuations in some more general models, see Section 1.4) at complex β . An essential feature of the REM at complex temperature is the possibility of canceling of terms in $Z_N(\beta)$ due to the presence of complex amplitudes. It is for this reason that some standard techniques of rigorous spin glass theory [185] like the concentration inequalities or the second-moment method do not (or do not always) lead to the desired result.

Based on his formula (1.9) for the limiting log-partition function, Derrida [74] computed the asymptotic distribution of zeros of Z_N in the complex plane. His predictions were in a good agreement with the numerical simulations of Moukarzel & Parga [153]. Derrida observed that since $Z_N(\beta)$ is an analytic function of β , its empirical distribution of zeros (a measure Ξ_N assigning to every zero of Z_N a weight equal to its multiplicity) is given by

$$\Xi_N = \frac{1}{2\pi} \Delta \log |\mathcal{Z}_N|, \qquad (1.13)$$

where $\Delta = \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \sigma^2} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \tau^2}$ denotes the Laplace operator in the β -plane. In fact, identity (1.13) should rigorously be understood in the sense of distributions (= generalized functions), cf. Remark 1.3.1. Taking the large *N* limit, Derrida obtained the formula $\frac{n}{2\pi}\Delta p$ for the asymptotic distribution of zeros of Z_N . Since the function *p* is harmonic in B_1 and B_2 , Derrida predicted that "there should be no zeros (or at least that the density of zeros vanishes) in phases B_1 and B_2 ". In phase B_3 , "the density of zeros is uniform" and is asymptotic to $\frac{n}{2\pi}$. Also, since the normal derivative of *p* has a jump on the boundary of B_1 , but has no jump on the boundary between B_1 and B_3 "the boundaries between phases B_1 and B_2 , and between phases B_1 and B_3 are lines of zeros whereas the separation between phases B_2 and B_3 is not". The argument of Derrida involves interchanging the Laplace operator and the large *N* limit. In the this chapter, we justify Derrida's approach rigorously and derive further results on the distribution of zeros of Z_N . Namely, we relate the zeros of Z_N to the zeros of two random analytic functions: a Gaussian analytic function G (in phase B_3), and a zeta-function ζ_P associated to the Poisson process (in phase B_2). Also, we will clarify the local structure of the mysterious "lines of zeros" on the boundary of B_1 .

For the partition function of REM, considered as a function of a complex external magnetic field, a non-rigorous analysis similar to that of Derrida [74] has been carried out by Moukarzel & Parga [154, 155]. For directed polymers with complex weights on a tree, which is another

related model, the logarithmic asymptotics (1.9) has been derived in [75]; see also [27, 131]. Recently, Takahashi [183] and Obuchi & Takahashi [160] studied the complex zeros in the generalized REM and other spin glass models using the non-rigorous replica method. However, spin glasses at complex temperature have not been much studied rigorously in the mathematics literature. Our aim is to fill this gap.

SUMMARY OF MOTIVATIONS. The motivation to consider the complex-valued setup is multifold:

- 1. **Critical phenomena.** Lee and Yang [191] observed that *phase transitions* (= analyticity breaking of the log-partition function) occur at critical points due to the accumulation of *complex zeros* of the partition function (viewed as a function of the external field) around the critical points on the real line, as the size of the system tends to infinity (= thermodynamic limit).
- 2. Quantum physics and interference phenomena. The formalism of quantum physics is based on the sums (and integrals) of *complex exponentials*. This naturally leads to cancellations between the magnitudes of the summands in the partition function. This is a manifestation of the interference phenomenon, see, e.g., Derrida *et al.* [75] and Dobrinevski *et al.* [78]. See also the studies of the quantum Monte Carlo method Düring & Kurchan [80].
- 3. **Random analytic functions.** The sum of random exponentials Z_N is a natural random analytic function exhibiting, despite of its simple form, a rather non-trivial behavior. We hope that the methods developed to study this function can be applied to other random analytic functions, for example to random polynomials or random Taylor series. For a recent work in this direction, we refer to Kabluchko [122] and Kabluchko & Zaporozhets [124]. Also, Z_N can be interpreted as a (normalized) characteristic function of the i.i.d. normal sample X_1, \ldots, X_N . This connection will be discussed in Section 1.6.
- 4. **Random matrix theory and the Riemann zeta function.** The Riemann zeta function is a central object of analytic number theory. Striking relationships between statistical physics of random energy models and randomized versions of the zeta function and characteristic polynomials of random matrices were conjectured by Fyodorov et al. [95].

1.2 NOTATION

We will write the complex inverse temperature β in the form $\beta = \sigma + i\tau$, where $\sigma, \tau \in \mathbb{R}$. We use the notation $n = \log N$, where N is a large integer and the logarithm is natural. Note that in the physics literature on the REM, it is customary to take the logarithm at basis 2. Replacing β by $\beta/\sqrt{\log 2}$ in our results we can easily switch to the physics notation.

We denote by $N_{\mathbb{R}}(0, s^2)$ the real Gaussian distribution with mean zero and variance $s^2 > 0$. By $N_{\mathbb{C}}(0, s^2)$, we denote the complex Gaussian distribution with density

$$z\mapsto \frac{1}{\pi s^2}\mathrm{e}^{-|z/s|^2}$$

w.r.t. the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{C} . Note that $Z \sim N_{\mathbb{C}}(0, s^2)$ iff Z = X + iY, where $X, Y \sim N_{\mathbb{R}}(0, s^2/2)$ are independent. In this case, $\mathbb{E}Z = 0$ and $\mathbb{E}|Z|^2 = 1$. Real or complex normal distribution is referred to as standard if s = 1. The standard normal distribution function is denoted by Φ .

Convergence in probability and weak (distributional) convergence will be denoted by \xrightarrow{P} and \xrightarrow{w} , respectively. Let *C* be a generic positive constant whose value will change at different occurrences.

1.3 RESULTS ON ZEROS

Let \mathcal{Z}_N be the partition function of the REM defined as in (1.4). Note the distributional equalities

$$\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta) \stackrel{d}{=} \mathcal{Z}_N(-\beta), \quad \mathcal{Z}_N(\overline{\beta}) \stackrel{d}{=} \overline{\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)}.$$
 (1.14)

Due to (1.14), it is often enough to consider the case $\sigma, \tau \ge 0$. The next result describes the global structure of complex zeros of Z_N , as $N \to \infty$. Let Ξ_3 be the Lebesgue measure restricted to B_3 . Also, let Ξ_{13} be the one-dimensional length measure on the boundary between B_1 and B_3 (which consists of two circular arcs). Finally, let Ξ_{12} be a measure having the density $\sqrt{2}|\tau|$ with respect to the one-dimensional length measure restricted to the boundary between B_1 and B_2 (which consists of four line segments). Define a measure $\Xi = 2\Xi_3 + \Xi_{12} + \Xi_{13}$.

Theorem 1.3.1. For every continuous function $f : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{R}$ with compact support,

$$\frac{1}{n} \sum_{\beta \in \mathbb{C} : \ \mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta) = 0} f(\beta) \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{P} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}} f(\beta) \Xi(\mathrm{d}\beta).$$
(1.15)

Remark 1.3.1. As a consequence, the random measure assigning a weight 1/n to each zero of Z_N converges weakly to the deterministic measure $\frac{1}{2\pi}\Xi$. The limit measure Ξ is related to the limiting log-partition function p, see (1.9), by the formula $\Xi = \Delta p$, in accordance with [74]. Here, Δ is the Laplace operator which should be understood in the distributional sense. The point-wise Laplacian of p is easily seen to be $2\Xi_3$. However, in the distributional Laplacian there are additional terms which come from the jumps of the normal derivative of p along the boundaries $\overline{B}_1 \cap \overline{B}_2$ and $\overline{B}_1 \cap \overline{B}_3$. On the boundary $\overline{B}_2 \cap \overline{B}_3$ the jump turns out to be 0. that p can be viewed as the two-dimensional electrostatic potential generated by the charge distribution Ξ .

Theorem 1.3.1 makes the last formula in [74] rigorous. In the next theorems, we will investigate more fine properties of the zeros of Z_N . We start by describing the local structure of zeros of Z_N in a neighborhood of area 1/n of a fixed point $\beta_0 \in B_3$. Let {G(t): $t \in \mathbb{C}$ } be a Gaussian random analytic function [156] given by

$$\mathbb{G}(t) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \xi_k \frac{t^k}{\sqrt{k!}},\tag{1.16}$$

where ξ_0, ξ_1, \ldots are independent standard complex Gaussian random variables. The complex zeros of **G** form a remarkable point process which has intensity $1/\pi$ and is translation invariant. Up to rescaling, this is the only translation invariant zero set of a Gaussian analytic function; see [111, Section 2.5]. This and related zero sets have been much studied; see the monograph [111].

Theorem 1.3.2. Let $\beta_0 \in B_3$ be fixed. For every continuous function $f : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{R}$ with compact support,

$$\sum_{\beta \in \mathbb{C} \colon \mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta)=0} f(\sqrt{n}(\beta-\beta_{0})) \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \sum_{\beta \in \mathbb{C} \colon \mathbf{G}(\beta)=0} f(\beta).$$

Remark 1.3.2. Equivalently, the point process consisting of the points $\sqrt{n}(\beta - \beta_0)$, where β is a zero of Z_N , converges weakly to the point process of zeros of \mathbb{G} .

Derrida [74] predicted that the set B_1 should be free of zeros. As we will see below, it is not true that the number of zeros in B_1 converges to 0 in probability since with non-vanishing probability there exist zeros very close to the boundary of B_1 . However, a slightly weaker statement is true.

Theorem 1.3.3. Let K be a compact subset of B_1 . Then, there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ depending on K such that

$$\mathbb{P}[\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta) = 0, \text{ for some } \beta \in K] = O(N^{-\varepsilon}), N \to \infty.$$

As a consequence, the number of zeros of Z_N in *K* converges to 0 in probability. It is natural to conjecture that the convergence holds a.s. The number ε , as provided by the proof of Theorem 1.3.3, converges to 0 as the distance between *K* and the boundary of B_1 gets smaller. So, the a.s. convergence does not follow from a Borel–Cantelli argument.

Consider now the zeros of Z_N in the set B_2 . We will show that in the limit as $N \to \infty$ the zeros of Z_N in B_2 look like the zeros of certain random analytic function ζ_P . This function may be viewed as a zeta-function associated to the Poisson process. It is defined as follows. Let $P_1 < P_2 < \ldots$ be the arrival times of a unit intensity homogeneous Poisson process on the positive half-line. That is, $P_k = \varepsilon_1 + \ldots + \varepsilon_k$, where $\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2, \ldots$ are i.i.d. standard exponential random variables, i.e., $\mathbb{P}[\varepsilon_k > t] = e^{-t}$, $t \ge 0$. For T > 1, define the random process

$$\tilde{\zeta}_P(\beta;T) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{P_k^{\beta}} \mathbb{1}_{P_k \in [0,T]} - \int_1^T t^{-\beta} \mathrm{d}t, \quad \beta \in \mathbb{C}.$$
(1.17)

Theorem 1.3.4. With probability 1, the sequence $\tilde{\zeta}_P(\beta; T)$ converges as $T \to \infty$ to a limiting function denoted by $\tilde{\zeta}_P(\beta)$. The convergence is uniform on compact subsets of the half-plane { $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$: Re $\beta > 1/2$ }.

Corollary 1.3.1. With probability 1, the Poisson process zeta-function

$$\zeta_P(\beta) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{P_k^{\beta}} \tag{1.18}$$

defined originally for $\operatorname{Re} \beta > 1$, admits a meromorphic continuation to the domain $\operatorname{Re} \beta > 1/2$. The function $\tilde{\zeta}_P(\beta) = \zeta_P(\beta) - \frac{1}{\beta-1}$ is a.s. analytic in this domain.

The next theorem describes the limiting structure of zeros of Z_N in B_2 . The form of the process ζ_P appearing there is not surprising and can be explained as follows. In phase B_2 the process Z_N is dominated by the extremal order statistics of the sample X_1, \ldots, X_N . These form a Poisson point process in the large N limit, see, e.g., [171, Corollary 4.19(i)], and ζ_P is some functional of this process.

Theorem 1.3.5. Let $f: B_2 \to \mathbb{R}$ be a continuous function with compact support. Let $\zeta_P^{(1)}$ and $\zeta_P^{(2)}$ be two independent copies of ζ_P . Then,

$$\sum_{\beta \in B_2: \ \mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)=0} f(\beta) \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \sum_{\substack{\beta \in B_2: \\ \zeta_P^{(1)}(\beta/\sqrt{2})=0}} f(\beta) + \sum_{\substack{\beta \in B_2: \\ \zeta_P^{(2)}(\beta/\sqrt{2})=0}} f(-\beta).$$
(1.19)

Theorem 1.3.5 tells us that the zeros of Z_N in the domain $\sigma > 1/\sqrt{2}$, $|\sigma| + |\tau| > \sqrt{2}$ (which constitutes one half of B_2) have approximately the same law as the zeros of ζ_P , as $N \to \infty$. Let us stress that the approximation breaks down in the triangle $\sigma > 1/\sqrt{2}$, $|\sigma| + |\tau| < \sqrt{2}$. Although the function ζ_P is well-defined and may have zeros there, the function Z_N has, with high probability, no zeros in any compact subset of the triangle by Theorem 1.3.3.

Next, we state some properties of the function ζ_P . Let $\beta > 1/2$ be real. For $\beta \neq 1$, the random variable $\zeta_P(\beta)$ is stable with index $1/\beta$ and skewness parameter 1. In fact, (1.17) is just the series representation of this random variable; see [178, Theorem 1.4.5]. For $\beta = 1$, the random variable $\tilde{\zeta}_P(1)$ (which is the residue of ζ_P at 1) is 1-stable with skewness 1. For general complex β , we have the following stability property.

Proposition 1.3.1. If $\zeta_p^{(1)}, \ldots, \zeta_p^{(k)}$ are independent copies of ζ_P , then we have the following distributional equality of stochastic processes:

$$\zeta_{P}^{(1)} + \ldots + \zeta_{P}^{(k)} \stackrel{d}{=} k^{\beta} \zeta_{P}.$$
(1.20)

To see this, observe that the union of *k* independent unit intensity Poisson processes has the same law as a single unit intensity Poisson process scaled by the factor 1/k. As a corollary, the distribution of the random vector ($\operatorname{Re} \zeta_P(\beta)$, $\operatorname{Im} \zeta_P(\beta)$) belongs to the family of operator stable laws; see [147].

Proposition 1.3.2. *Fix* $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ *. As* $\sigma \downarrow 1/2$ *, we have*

$$\sqrt{2\sigma - 1}\,\zeta_P(\sigma + i\tau) \xrightarrow{w} \begin{cases} N_{\mathbb{C}}(0, 1), & \text{if } \tau \neq 0, \\ N_{\mathbb{R}}(0, 1), & \text{if } \tau = 0. \end{cases}$$
(1.21)

As a corollary, there is a.s. no meromorphic continuation of ζ_P beyond the line $\sigma = 1/2$. Using the same method of proof, it can be shown that for every different $\tau_1, \tau_2 > 0$ the random variables $\sqrt{2\sigma - 1}\zeta_P(\sigma + i\tau_j)$, j = 1, 2, become asymptotically independent as $\sigma \downarrow 1/2$. Thus, the function ζ_P looks like a naïve white noise near the line $\sigma = 1/2$. The intensity of complex zeros of ζ_P at β can be computed by the formula $g(\beta) = \frac{1}{2\pi}\Delta \mathbb{E} \log |\zeta_P(\beta)|$, where Δ is the Laplace operator; see [111, Section 2.4]. Proposition 1.3.2 suggests that $g(\beta) \sim \frac{1}{\pi} \frac{1}{(2\sigma-1)^2}$ as $\sigma \downarrow 1/2$. In particular, every point of the line $\sigma = 1/2$ should be an accumulation point for the zeros of ζ_P with probability 1.

Let us look locally at the zeros of Z_N near some $\beta_0 = \sigma_0 + i\tau_0$ on one of the boundaries $\bar{B}_1 \cap \bar{B}_3$ or $\bar{B}_1 \cap \bar{B}_2$. We will show that in both cases the zeros form approximately an arithmetic sequence. The structure of the measures Ξ_{13} and Ξ_{12} in Theorem 1.3.1 suggests that the distances between the consequent zeros should behave like $\frac{2\pi}{n}$ in the first case and like $\frac{\sqrt{2\pi}}{|\tau_0|n|}$ in the second case. The next theorems show that this is indeed true. First, we analyze the boundary $\bar{B}_1 \cap \bar{B}_3$.

Theorem 1.3.6. Let $\beta_0 = \sigma_0 + i\tau_0$ be such that $\sigma_0^2 + \tau_0^2 = 1$ and $\sigma_0^2 < 1/2$. There exist a complexvalued random variable ξ and a bounded real sequence δ_N such that for every continuous function $f: \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{R}$ with compact support,

$$\sum_{\beta \in \mathbb{C} : \ \mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta)=0} f\left(n\left(\frac{\beta}{\beta_{0}}-1\right)-i\delta_{N}\right) \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} f(2\pi i k+\xi).$$
(1.22)

Remark 1.3.3. In other words, the zeros of \mathcal{Z}_N near β_0 are given by the formula

$$\beta = \beta_0 \left(1 + \frac{2\pi i k + \xi + i \delta_N}{n} \right) + o\left(\frac{1}{n}\right), \quad k \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
(1.23)

As we will see in the proof, the random variable Re ξ takes negative values with positive probability. It follows that the probability that Z_N has a zero in B_1 does not go to 0 as $N \to \infty$.

The boundary $\bar{B}_1 \cap \bar{B}_2$ consists of 4 line segments. By symmetry (1.14), it suffices to consider one of them.

Theorem 1.3.7. Let $\beta_0 = \sigma_0 + i\tau_0$ be such that $\sigma_0 > 1/\sqrt{2}$, $\tau_0 > 0$ and $\sigma_0 + \tau_0 = \sqrt{2}$. There exist a complex-valued random variable η and a complex sequence $d_N = O(\log n)$ such that for every continuous function $f : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{R}$ with compact support,

$$\sum_{\beta \in \mathbb{C} : \ \mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta)=0} f\left(e^{\frac{2\pi i}{3}}n(\beta-\beta_{0})-d_{N}\right) \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} f\left(\frac{2\pi i k+\eta}{\sqrt{2}\tau_{0}}\right).$$
(1.24)

Remark 1.3.4. In other words, the zeros of Z_N near β_0 are given by the formula

$$\beta = \beta_0 + e^{-\frac{2\pi i k}{3}} \frac{1}{n} \left(\frac{2\pi i k}{\sqrt{2}\tau_0} + d_N \right) + o\left(\frac{1}{n}\right), \quad k \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
(1.25)

RESULTS ON FLUCTUATIONS 1.4

We state our results on fluctuations for a generalization of (1.4) which we call complex random energy model. This model involves complex phases and allows for arbitrary dependence between the energies and the phases. Let $(X, Y), (X_1, Y_1), \ldots$ be i.i.d. zero-mean bivariate Gaussian random vectors with

$$\operatorname{Var} X_k = \operatorname{Var} Y_k = 1, \quad \operatorname{Corr}(X_k, Y_k) = \rho. \tag{1.26}$$

Here, $-1 \le \rho \le 1$ is fixed. Recall (1.4) and consider the following partition function:

$$\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta) = \sum_{k=1}^N e^{\sqrt{n}(\sigma X_k + i\tau Y_k)}, \qquad \beta = (\sigma, \tau) \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$
(1.27)

For $\tau = 0$, this is the REM of Derrida [72] at real inverse temperature σ . For $\rho = 1$, we obtain the REM at the complex inverse temperature $\beta = \sigma + i\tau$ considered above; see (1.4). For $\rho = 0$, the model is a REM with independent complex phases considered in [75]. Note also that the substitutions $(\beta, \rho) \mapsto (-\beta, \rho)$ and $(\beta, \rho) \mapsto (\overline{\beta}, -\rho)$ leave the distribution of $\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)$ unchanged. Recall (1.8). Define the *log-partition function* as

$$p_N(\beta) = \frac{1}{n} \log |\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)|, \qquad \beta = (\sigma, \tau) \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$
 (1.28)

Theorem 1.4.1. *For every* $\beta \in \mathbb{R}^2$ *, the limit*

$$p(\beta) := \lim_{N \to \infty} p_N(\beta) \tag{1.29}$$

exists in probability and in L^q , $q \ge 1$, and is explicitly given as

$$p(\beta) = \begin{cases} 1 + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma^2 - \tau^2), & \beta \in \overline{B}_1, \\ \sqrt{2}|\sigma|, & \beta \in \overline{B}_2, \\ \frac{1}{2} + \sigma^2, & \beta \in \overline{B}_3. \end{cases}$$
(1.30)

Note that the limit in (1.30) does not depend on ρ . However, we will see below that the fluctuations of $\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)$ do depend on ρ . The next theorem shows that $\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)$ satisfies the central limit theorem in the domain $\sigma^2 < 1/2$.

Theorem 1.4.2. If $\sigma^2 < 1/2$ and $\tau \neq 0$, then

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta) - N^{1 + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma^{2} - \tau^{2}) + i\sigma\tau\rho}}{N^{\frac{1}{2} + \sigma^{2}}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} N_{\mathbb{C}}(0, 1).$$
(1.31)

Remark 1.4.1. If $\sigma^2 < 1/2$ and $\tau = 0$, then the limiting distribution is real normal, as was shown in [42].

Remark 1.4.2. If in addition to $\sigma^2 < 1/2$ we have $\sigma^2 + \tau^2 > 1$, then $N^{1+\frac{1}{2}(\sigma^2-\tau^2)} = o(N^{\frac{1}{2}+\sigma^2})$ and, hence, the theorem simplifies to

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta)}{N^{\frac{1}{2}+\sigma^{2}}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} N_{C}(0,1).$$
(1.32)

Eq. (1.32) explains the difference between phases B_1 and B_3 : in phase B_1 the expectation of $\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta)$ is of larger order than the mean square deviation, whereas, in phase B_3 , vice versa: the mean square deviation is larger than the expectation. It is this behavior that leads to the phase transition between B_1 and B_3 in (1.30).

In the boundary case $\sigma^2 = 1/2$, the limiting distribution is normal, but it has truncated variance.

Theorem 1.4.3. If $\sigma^2 = 1/2$ and $\tau \neq 0$, then

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta) - N^{1+\frac{1}{2}(\frac{1}{2}-\tau^2) + i\sigma\tau\rho}}{N} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} N_{\mathbb{C}}(0, 1/2).$$

Next, we describe the fluctuations of $Z_N(\beta)$ in the domain $\sigma^2 > 1/2$. Due to (1.14), it is not a restriction of generality to assume that $\sigma > 0$. Let b_N be a sequence such that $\sqrt{2\pi}b_N e^{b_N^2/2} \sim N$ as $N \to \infty$. We can take

$$b_N = \sqrt{2n} - \frac{\log(4\pi n)}{2\sqrt{2n}}.$$
(1.33)

Theorem 1.4.4. *Let* $\sigma > 1/\sqrt{2}$, $\tau \neq 0$, *and* $|\rho| < 1$. *Then,*

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta) - N\mathbb{E}[\mathbf{e}^{\sqrt{n}(\sigma X + i\tau Y)} \mathbb{1}_{X < b_{N}}]}{\mathbf{e}^{\sigma\sqrt{n}b_{N}}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} S_{\sqrt{2}/\sigma'}$$
(1.34)

where S_{α} denotes a complex isotropic α -stable random variable with a characteristic function of the form $\mathbb{E}[e^{i\operatorname{Re}(S_{\alpha}\overline{z})}] = e^{-\operatorname{const} \cdot |z|^{\alpha}}, z \in \mathbb{C}.$

Remark 1.4.3. If $\sigma > 1/\sqrt{2}$ and $\tau = 0$, then the limiting distribution is real totally skewed α -stable; see [42]. If $\sigma > 1/\sqrt{2}$ and $\rho = 1$ (resp., $\rho = -1$), then can be shown that that

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta) - N\mathbb{E}[e^{\beta\sqrt{n}X}\mathbb{1}_{X < b_{N}}]}{e^{\beta\sqrt{n}b_{N}}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{} \tilde{\zeta}_{P}\left(\frac{\beta}{\sqrt{2}}\right) \quad \left(resp., \, \tilde{\zeta}_{P}\left(\frac{\bar{\beta}}{\sqrt{2}}\right)\right).$$
(1.35)

Remark 1.4.4. The truncated expectation on the left-hand side of (1.34) can be computed. It can be shown that under the assumptions of Theorem 1.4.4,

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta)}{\mathrm{e}^{\sigma\sqrt{n}b_{N}}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{} S_{\sqrt{2}/\sigma'} \quad if \, \sigma + |\tau| > \sqrt{2}, \tag{1.36}$$

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta) - N^{1 + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma^{2} - \tau^{2}) + i\sigma\tau\rho}}{\mathrm{e}^{\sigma\sqrt{n}b_{N}}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} S_{\sqrt{2}/\sigma}, \quad \text{if } \sigma + |\tau| \le \sqrt{2}.$$

$$(1.37)$$

Similarly, if $\sigma > 1/\sqrt{2}$, but $\rho = 1$, then we have

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta)}{\mathrm{e}^{\beta\sqrt{n}b_{N}}} \xrightarrow[N\to\infty]{w} \zeta_{P}\left(\frac{\beta}{\sqrt{2}}\right), \quad \text{if } \sigma + |\tau| > \sqrt{2}, \tag{1.38}$$

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{N}(\beta) - N^{1 + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma^{2} - \tau^{2}) + i\sigma\tau}}{\mathrm{e}^{\beta\sqrt{n}b_{N}}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \zeta_{P}\left(\frac{\beta}{\sqrt{2}}\right), \quad \text{if } \sigma + |\tau| \leq \sqrt{2}, \ \sigma \neq \sqrt{2}. \tag{1.39}$$

For $\rho = -1$, we have to replace β by $\overline{\beta}$.

1.5 RELATED RESULTS

LEE-YANG PROGRAM. The Lee-Yang approach [138, 191] to phase transitions (cf. Section 2.3) is a part of standard books on mathematical Statistical Physics for many decades [173]. We refer to the works Biskup et al. [31, 32], Borcea and Brändén [36], Fröhlich and Rodriguez [90] for the mathematical state of the art of this program and further references¹. Shamis & Zeitouni [181] studied the classical Curie-Weiss model at complex temperatures The above works, however, do not concern with *disordered systems* which are the main focus of this work.

Several models of of complex-valued random energy landscapes were considered in the literature. We group them according to the strength of correlations.

¹ Bena et al. [25] provides a review of the physics literature. Interestingly, even experimental measurements of the partition function zeros via quantum interference are possible, see Peng et al. [168].

INDEPENDENT ENERGIES. The REM was suggested by Derrida [71] as a simple spin glass model and independently by Lifshitz *et al.* [140] and Pastur [167] as a model for wave propagation in inhomogeneous media. Though simple, this model plays a paradigmatic rôle in the physics of disordered systems, see, e.g., Fyodorov & Bouchaud [94] and references therein. Mathematically, the behaviour of the REM at real inverse temperature is well understood; see Bovier *et al.* [42] and Bovier [43, Chapter 9]. For the REM at *complex* inverse temperature, Derrida [74] derived the limiting free energy, obtained the phase diagram and computed the limiting distribution of complex zeros of the partition function. Moukarzel and Parga confirmed Derrida's results numerically Moukarzel & Parga [153] and studied REM in the complex external field Moukarzel & Parga [154, 155]. Koukiou Koukiou [131] studied analyticity of the partition function of the REM in a complex plain neighborhood of the origin.

In [123], the results of Derrida [74] were confirmed rigorously via the probabilistic analysis of *fluctuations* of the partition function. As a consequence of the fluctuation results, it was shown in [123] that the limiting log-partition function is given by (3.11) and does not depend on the *correlation parameter* ρ , cf. (3.6).

LOGARITHMIC CORRELATIONS. A class of models with the so-called logarithmic correlations turns out to be exactly at the borderline of the REM universality class in the following sense: the phase diagram is the same as in the REM, however the limiting fluctuations of the partition function are already different from the case of independent energies (REM).

In [75], Derrida et al. considered a landscape of complex-valued random energies attached to the leaves of a deterministic regular tree of fixed depth, as the depth tends to infinity. Similarly to the locations of the BBM particles, the energies of the leaves are generated as a sum of the independent complex-valued weights collected along the path connecting the root to a leaf. This can be seen as a *mean-field model of directed polymers with random complex weights on the regular tree*. For this model, under the assumption $\rho = 0$, the authors of [75] showed that the very same formula (3.11) holds for the directed polymer without resorting to the more informative analysis of fluctuations of the partition function.

Barral et al. [18, 19] studied *complex Gaussian multiplicative cascades* on the unit interval. These works cover Phase I (cf. Fig. 3.2) via a martingale convergence result. In Phase II, the authors show tightness of the properly rescaled partition function. The model is constructed using a dyadic embedding of the binary tree into the unit interval. This makes the model closely related to that of [75].

On Euclidean spaces in higher dimensions ($d \ge 2$), under the assumption $\rho = 0$, a random energy model on Euclidean spaces with logarithmic (w.r.t. the Euclidean distance) correlations was studied by Lacoin et al. [133]. In [133], for this *Gaussian multiplicative chaos*, the same phase diagram as on Figure 3.2 was identified. However, only Phases I and III were treated in [133]. Maduale et al. [144] studied the complex cascade model on a regular binary tree closely related to the models of [18, 19, 75]. On the boundary between Phases I and II, [144] provides a modulus of continuity estimate for the chaos. For a review on Gaussian multiplicative chaos, we refer to Rhodes and Vargas [172]. Purely imaginary multiplicative chaos was studied by Junnila et al. [121].

Phase II was studied for the *complex branching BBM energy model* in the case $\rho = 0$ in [144]. We analyze this model with $\rho \neq 0$ in Chapter 3.

As mentioned in the remark below Theorem 3.5.2, the branching structure of the BBM implies complex distributional equations (3.25), which are referred to as *complex smoothing transform*. A detailed study on how solutions to such equations with complex weights look like was recently done by Meiners and Mentemeier [148], see also the recent paper by Kolesko and Meiners [129]. The case of real-valued scalar weights was treated by Alsmeier and Meiners [7] and by Iksanov and Meiners [115].

Fluctuations of the so-called additive (Biggins') martingale (which is nothing else as the partition function) for a supercritical branching random walk were studied for complex temperatures by Iksanov et al. [114]. In the real-valued case, fluctuations of the derivative martingale for the BBM (cf., (3.19)) were identified by Maillard and Pain [146].

Hairer and Shen [106] studied the *dynamical sine-Gordon model* – a non-linear parabolic SPDE in two spatial dimensions subject to additive space-time white noise. In [106], it is shown that the corresponding Hairer's regularity structure is related to the complex multiplicative Gaussian chaos from [133].

Striking conjectures on the relationships of the log-correlated (complex) random energy models with *characteristic polynomials of random matrices*, and the *Riemann zeta function* were formulated by Fyodorov et al. [95]. Some of these conjectures have been considered in the mathematics literature, see, e.g., Arguin et al. [9, 11], and Saksman and Webb [177].

GOING DEEP BEYOND REM: GREM. What happens beyond the above mentioned borderline of logarithmic correlations of the REM universality class? Motivated by Parisi's theory of the hierarchical organization of the pure states and related hierarchical *replica symmetry breaking* for the Sherrington-Kirkpatrick (SK) model [151], Derrida introduced the GREM; see [73, 76, 77]. This model has "designed" hierarchical correlations. Rigorous results on the GREM at real inverse temperatures were obtained by Capocaccia et al. [50] and in a series of works by Bovier and Kurkova [39–41]. For a review of these results, we refer to Bovier and Kurkova [45] and Bovier [43, Chapter 10]. The recent progress in rigorous understanding of the SK-type models draws heavily on the analysis of fluctuations in the GREM and their relation to the SK model; see [164]. Using the non-rigorous replica method, Takahashi [183] computed the log-partition function of the GREM at complex temperatures. In Chapter 2, we rigorously confirm and extend the results of [183].

LEE-YANG PROGRAM. The Lee-Yang approach [138, 191] to phase transitions (cf. Section 2.3) is a part of standard books on mathematical Statistical Physics for many decades [173]. We refer to the works Biskup et al. [31, 32], Borcea and Brändén [36], Fröhlich and Rodriguez [90] for the mathematical state of the art of this program and further references². Shamis & Zeitouni [181] studied the classical Curie-Weiss model at complex temperatures The above works, however, do not concern with *disordered systems* which are the main focus of this work.

² Bena et al. [25] provides a review of the physics literature. Interestingly, even experimental measurements of the partition function zeros via quantum interference are possible, see Peng et al. [168].

1.6 DISCUSSION, EXTENSIONS AND OPEN QUESTIONS

The results on fluctuations are closely related, at least on the heuristic level, to the results on the zeros of Z_N . In Section 1.4, we claimed that regardless of the value of $\beta \neq 0$ we can find normalizing constants $m_N(\beta) \in \mathbb{C}$, $v_N(\beta) > 0$ such that

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_N(\beta) - m_N(\beta)}{v_N(\beta)} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} Z(\beta)$$

for some non-degenerate random variable $Z(\beta)$. It turns out that in phase B_1 the sequence $m_N(\beta)$ is of larger order than $v_N(\beta)$, which suggests that there should be no zeros in this phase. In phases B_2 and B_3 , the sequence $m_N(\beta)$ is of smaller order than $v_N(\beta)$, which does not rule out the possibility of zeros in these phases. One way to guess the density of zeros in phases B_2 and B_3 is to look more closely at the correlations of the process Z_N . In phase B_3 , it can be shown that $Z_N(\beta_1)$ and $Z_N(\beta_2)$ become asymptotically decorrelated if the distance between β_1 and β_2 is of order larger than $1/\sqrt{n}$. This suggests that the distances between the close zeros in phase B_3 should be of order $1/\sqrt{n}$ and hence, the density of zeros should be of order n. Similarly, in phase B_2 the variables $Z_N(\beta_1)$ and $Z_N(\beta_2)$ remain non-trivially correlated at distances of order 1, which suggests that the density of zeros in this phase should be of order 1.

An additional motivation for studying Z_N comes from its connection to the empirical characteristic function. Given an i.i.d. standard normal sample X_1, \ldots, X_N , the empirical characteristic function is defined by $c_N(\beta) = \sum_{k=1}^N e^{i\beta X_k}$. We have $Z_N(\beta) = c_N(-i\sqrt{n\beta})$. The limit behavior of the stochastic process $\{c_N(\beta): \beta \in \mathbb{R}\}$ without rescaling β by the factor \sqrt{n} has been much studied; see, e.g., [62, 88]. There has been also interest in the behavior of $R_N = \inf\{\beta > 0: \operatorname{Re} c_N(\beta) = 0\}$, the first real zero of $\operatorname{Re} c_N$; see [107, 113]. In particular, it has been shown in [107, Corollary 4.5] that, for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$\lim_{N\to\infty}\mathbb{P}[R_N^2-n<2t]=\Phi(-\sqrt{2}e^{-t}).$$

Hence, the first real zero of Re $Z_N(\beta)$ restricted to $\beta \in i\mathbb{R}$ is located near *i* with high probability. This is exactly the point where the imaginary axis meets the set B_3 .

It is possible to extend or strengthen our results in several directions. The statements of Theorem 1.3.1 and Theorem 1.4.1 should hold almost surely, although it seems difficult to prove this. Several authors considered models involving sums of random exponentials generalizing the REM; see [24, 35, 60, 120]. They analyze the case of real β only. We believe that our results (both on zeros and on fluctuations) can be extended, with appropriate modifications, to these models.

2

COMPLEX GENERALIZED RANDOM ENERGY MODEL

Using the so-called Generalized Random Energy Model at complex temperatures, we explore the phase diagrams of disordered systems with *complex energies* beyond the universality class of the REM from Chapter 1. We identify the complete phase diagram of the GREM in the complex plane and describe the global limiting distribution of complex zeros of the partition function. We show that depending on $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$ the random energy of each level of the GREM contributes to the free energy in one of three possible ways: via the extremal values (glassy phase), via the variance (fluctuation phase) or via the mean value (expectation phase). Given a GREM with *d* levels, it turns out that there are $\frac{1}{2}(d+1)(d+2)$ phases in total, each of which can symbolically be encoded as $G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ with $d_1, d_2, d_3 \in \mathbb{N}_0$ such that $d_1 + d_2 + d_3 = d$, where *d* is the depth of the GREM tree. The encoding is deciphered as follows: in phase $G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$, the first d_1 levels (counting from the root of the GREM tree) are in the *glassy* phase (G), the next d_2 levels are in the *fluctuation* phase (F), and the last d_3 levels are in the expectation phase (E). Moreover, we identify the limiting fluctuations of the partition function. We show that if $|\operatorname{Re}\beta|$ is small enough, then the limiting fluctuations of the partition function are Gaussian, otherwise the fluctuations are non-Gaussian and are influenced by Poisson cascades of extremal energies. This knowledge of fluctuations immediately gives the local distributions of zeros of the partition function viewed as a function of β . As a corollary, we get an explicit formula for the free energy and derive the phase diagram. Finally, we discuss implications of the above results and a number of conjectures on disordered systems with complex energies.

This chapter is based on publication 9a.

What happens beyond the above mentioned (see Section 1.5) borderline of logarithmic correlations of the REM universality class? Motivated by Parisi's theory of the hierarchical organization of the pure states and related hierarchical *replica symmetry breaking* for the Sherrington-Kirkpatrick (SK) model Mézard *et al.* [151], Derrida introduced the GREM; see [73, 76, 77]. This model has "designed" hierarchical correlations. Rigorous results on the GREM at real inverse temperatures were obtained by Capocaccia et al. [50] and in a series of works

by Bovier & Kurkova [39–41]. For a review of these results, we refer to Bovier & Kurkova [45] and Bovier [43, Chapter 10]. The recent progress in rigorous understanding of the SK-type models draws on the analysis of fluctuations in the GREM and their relation to the SK model; see Panchenko [164] and Ruelle [174]. Using the non-rigorous replica method, Takahashi [183] computed the log-partition function of the GREM at complex temperatures. In this chapter, we rigorously confirm and extend the results of Takahashi [183].

2.1 THE MODEL



Figure 2.1: Sketch of the GREM tree with d = 2 levels and independent standard Gaussian random variables ξ attached to the edges of the tree.

Following Derrida [73], given the *tree depth* $d \in \mathbb{N}$ and the parameter $n \in \mathbb{N}$ describing the model size, consider the set of the *tree leaves*

$$S_n := \{ \varepsilon = (\varepsilon_1, \dots, \varepsilon_d) \in \mathbb{N}^d : 1 \le \varepsilon_1 \le N_{n,1}, \dots, 1 \le \varepsilon_d \le N_{n,d} \}.$$
(2.1)

In the tree underlying S_n , the *branching numbers* $N_{n,j}$ (possibly) depend on the *tree level* $j \in [d] := \{1, ..., d\}$. We assume that $N_{n,j}$ grow exponentially in n, so that, for some given constants $\alpha_j > 1, j \in [d]$,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{N_{n,j}}{\alpha_j^n} = 1, \quad \alpha_j > 1, \quad j \in [d].$$
(2.2)

The GREM is based on the zero-mean Gaussian random field $X = \{X_{\varepsilon} : \varepsilon \in S_n\}$ indexed by S_n and given by

$$X_{\varepsilon} := \sqrt{a_1} \,\xi_{\varepsilon_1} + \sqrt{a_2} \,\xi_{\varepsilon_1 \varepsilon_2} + \ldots + \sqrt{a_d} \,\xi_{\varepsilon_1 \ldots \varepsilon_d}, \quad \varepsilon \in \mathbb{S}_n \tag{2.3}$$



Figure 2.2: Simulation of the GREM field of energies *X* via random walks branching at the same deterministic point in time (here t = 3, d = 2, $a_2 > a_1$). The field is given by the positions of the random walkers at the right edge of the plot. Compare Figures 1.1 and 3.1. The idea for the plot is adapted from Ouimet [163]

in terms of independent real standard normal random variables

$$\xi := \{\xi_{\varepsilon_1 \dots \varepsilon_i} \colon 1 \le \varepsilon_1 \le N_{n,1}, \dots, 1 \le \varepsilon_j \le N_{n,j}, \quad j \in [d]\}.$$
(2.4)

We can think of $\xi_{\varepsilon_1...\varepsilon_j}$ as of attached to the edge $\varepsilon_1...\varepsilon_j$ of the tree at the level $j \in [d]^1$, see Figure 2.1.

2.2 PHASE TRANSITIONS

Under the assumption that the constants $\{\sigma_j\}_{j=0}^{d+1}$ given by

$$\sigma_0 := 0, \quad \sigma_j := \sqrt{\frac{2\log \alpha_j}{a_j}}, \quad 1 \le j \le d, \quad \sigma_{d+1} := +\infty$$
(2.5)

form an increasing sequence², i.e.,

$$\sigma_1 < \ldots < \sigma_d, \tag{2.6}$$

¹ So, X_{ε} is the sum of the independent Gaussian random variables $\xi_{\varepsilon_1,...,\varepsilon_j}$ with weights $\sqrt{a_j}$, $j \in [d]$ attached to the edges along the path connecting the leaf $\varepsilon \in S_n$ with the root of the tree.

² In fact, (2.6) is a convexity assumption on the broken line connecting the points with abscissæ 0, $a_1 + \ldots + a_j$ and ordinates 0, $\log \alpha_1 + \ldots + \log \alpha_j$, $j \in [d]$ respectively. It is natural to consider the GREM even without this assumption, which was done in the seminal work of Bovier and Kurkova [40, 41]. It should be more or less straightforward to extend the results of the present work to such setups. We are not concerned with this extension here.

Derrida and Gardner [77] heuristically derived the following formula for the limiting *logpartition function* for the GREM as $n \to \infty$

$$p(\beta) := \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \sum_{\epsilon \in \mathcal{S}_n} \exp\left(\beta \sqrt{n} X_\epsilon\right) = \beta \sum_{k=1}^m \sqrt{2a_k \log \alpha_k} + \sum_{k=m+1}^d \left(\log \alpha_k + \frac{1}{2} a_k \beta^2\right), \quad \text{a.s}$$
(2.7)

where the *inverse temperature* parameter $\beta \in [\sigma_m, \sigma_{m+1})$, $m \in \{0, ..., d\}$. This formula was rigorously proved by Capocaccia et al. [50]; see Bovier and Kurkova [40] for much more. Clearly, (2.7) implies that $p(\cdot)$ is *non-analytic* in any neighborhood of the set $\{\sigma_j\}_{j=1}^d$. However, for finite $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the log-partition function

$$p_n(\beta) := \frac{1}{n} \log \sum_{\epsilon \in \mathbb{S}_n} \exp\left(\beta \sqrt{n} X_{\epsilon}\right), \quad \beta \in \mathbb{R}$$
(2.8)

is analytic on \mathbb{R} . Therefore, the points $\{\sigma_j\}_{j=1}^d$ are called the *critical inverse temperatures* or the *points of phase transition*.

Question 2.2.1. Why does the analyticity breaking (= phase transition) occur in the log partition function (cf. (2.7)) as $n \to \infty$?

2.3 LEE-YANG APPROACH TO PHASE TRANSITIONS

A classical way to answer Question 2.2.1 was suggested by Lee and Yang [138, 191] and Fisher [89]: Show that $\{\sigma_j\}_{j=1}^d$ are the accumulation points as $n \to \infty$ of the complex plane zeros of the *partition function*

$$\mathcal{Z}_{n}(\beta) := \sum_{\varepsilon \in \mathbb{S}_{n}} e^{\beta \sqrt{n} X_{\varepsilon}}, \quad \beta = \sigma + i\tau \in \mathbb{C}, \quad \sigma, \tau \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(2.9)

Therefore, even though the critical points $\{\sigma_j\}_{j=1}^d \subset \mathbb{R}$ themselves are never zeros of the partition function for any $n \in \mathbb{N}^3$, they are a barrier for the analytic continuation of the log-partition function, as there exist *complex zeros* of the partition function in any neighbourhood of $\{\sigma_j\}_{j=1}^d$.

The aim of this chapter is to give a detailed answer to Question 2.2.1 by

- 1. Identifying the distribution (=fluctuations) of the suitably rescaled $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$, $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$ as $n \to \infty$.
- 2. Identifying the distribution of complex zeros of $\mathcal{Z}_n(\cdot)$, as $n \to \infty$.
- 3. Computing $p(\beta)$ for all $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$ and thus identifying the full phase diagram.

2.4 LIMITING LOG-PARTITION FUNCTION

In this section, we provide a formula for the limiting log-partition function of the GREM at complex temperatures. To understand this formula heuristically, consider a GREM with *d* levels

³ $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta) > 0$, for any $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$.



Figure 2.3: Complex- β phase diagram of the REM with the partition function $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$; see Derrida [74] for the original heuristics and Chapter 1 for rigorous results.

as a "superposition" of *d* independent *random energy models*. (Note that the random field X_{ε} which generates the partition function of the GREM, cf. (2.9), has strong correlations.) Namely, with every level k = 1, ..., d of the GREM we can associate a REM whose partition function is given by

$$\mathcal{Z}_{n}^{(k)}(\beta) = \sum_{j=1}^{N_{n,k}} e^{\beta \sqrt{na_{k}} \eta_{j}^{(k)}}, \quad 1 \le k \le d,$$
(2.10)

where $\eta_1^{(k)}, \eta_2^{(k)}, \ldots, \eta_{N_{n,k}}^{(k)}$ are independent real standard normal random variables. The complex plane phase diagram of the REM was described by Derrida [74]; see also [123] for rigorous proofs and more refined results. In the REM (2.10), there are three phases, see Figure 2.3, which we will denote by

- (a) *E_k* [Expectation Dominated Phase],
- (b) *F_k* [Fluctuations Dominated Phase],

(c) *G_k* ["Glassy Phase" (= Extreme Values Dominated Phase)].

Analytically, these phases are specified as

$$G_k := \{ \beta \in \mathbb{C} \colon 2|\sigma| > \sigma_k, \ |\sigma| + |\tau| > \sigma_k \}, \tag{2.11}$$

$$F_k := \{ \beta \in \mathbb{C} : 2|\sigma| < \sigma_k, \ 2(\sigma^2 + \tau^2) > \sigma_k^2 \},$$
(2.12)

$$E_k := \mathbb{C} \setminus \overline{G_k \cup F_k}, \tag{2.13}$$

where \overline{A} denotes the closure of the set A (in the Euclidean topology). The phases G_k and E_k intersect the real axis, while the phase F_k is special for the complex β case. By definition, the sets G_k , F_k , E_k are open.

Derrida [74], see Chapter 1 for a rigorous proof, computed the limiting log-partition function of the REM at complex β . Namely, for the limiting *log-partition function* of the REM corresponding to the *k*-th level of the GREM,

$$p_k(\beta) := \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log |\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)|$$
(2.14)

(where the limit is in probability), Derrida's formula takes the form

$$p_{k}(\beta) = \begin{cases} |\sigma| \sqrt{2a_{k} \log \alpha_{k}}, & \text{if } \beta \in \bar{G}_{k}, \\ \frac{1}{2} \log \alpha_{k} + a_{k} \sigma^{2}, & \text{if } \beta \in \bar{F}_{k}, \\ \log \alpha_{k} + \frac{1}{2} a_{k} (\sigma^{2} - \tau^{2}), & \text{if } \beta \in \bar{E}_{k}. \end{cases}$$

$$(2.15)$$

It is easy to check that the function p_k is continuous and strictly positive. In particular, p_k does not have jumps on the boundaries of the phases. In Section 2.5, we provide heuristics behind (2.15).

Our first result states that the limiting log-partition function of the GREM can be computed as the sum of the limiting log-partition functions of the REM's corresponding to the *d* levels of the GREM:

Theorem 2.4.1 (Log-partition function, Free Energy). *For every* $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$ *, the following limit exists in probability and in* L^q *, for all* $q \ge 1$ *:*

$$p(\beta) := \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log |\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)| = \sum_{k=1}^d p_k(\beta),$$
(2.16)

where $p_k(\beta)$ is the contribution of the k-th level, cf., (2.15).

Remark 2.4.1. *Restricting* (2.16) *and* (2.15) *to the real temperature case* $\beta \ge 0$ *, we recover* (2.7) *which was rigorously proved by Capocaccia et al.* [50] *and generalized by Bovier and Kurkova* [40, 45].

2.5 HEURISTICS

There are three natural guesses on the asymptotic behavior of $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$:

(a) **[Expectation Dominated Phase]** $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$ behaves approximately as its *expectation*; see Figure 2.4, left. This guess turns out to be correct in phase E_k .

However, it can happen that the fluctuations of $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$ around its expectation are of larger order than the expectation. In this case, we end up in the following regime:

(b) **[Fluctuations Dominated Phase]** $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$ behaves approximately as its *standard deviation*; see Figure 2.4, right. This guess turns out to be correct in phase F_k .

Still, it can happen that due to the presence of heavy tails neither the expectation nor the standard deviation are adequate to estimate the true magnitude of the partition function. In this case, one can make the following guess:


Figure 2.4: Caricatures of the probability density of $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$ in the regimes with light tails.

(c) **[Extremes Dominated Phase]** $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$ behaves approximately as the *maximal summand* in (2.10). This guess turns out to be correct in phase G_k .

Summarizing, we arrive at the following three guesses for the limiting log-partition function $p_k(\beta) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log |\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)|$:

[Expectation]
$$p_k(\beta) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \left| \mathbb{E} \mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta) \right| = \log \alpha_k + \frac{1}{2} a_k (\sigma^2 - \tau^2),$$
 (2.17)

[Fluctuations]
$$p_k(\beta) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \sqrt{\operatorname{Var} \mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)} = \frac{1}{2} \log \alpha_k + a_k \sigma^2,$$
 (2.18)

$$[\text{Extremes}] \quad p_k(\beta) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \max_{j \in \{1, \dots, N_{n,k}\}} \left| e^{\beta \sqrt{na_k} \eta_j^{(k)}} \right| = |\sigma| \sqrt{2a_k \log \alpha_k}. \tag{2.19}$$

It turns out that these formulae indeed give the correct value of $p_k(\beta)$ in phases E_k , F_k , G_k , respectively, cf., (2.15).

2.6 PHASE DIAGRAM

We can now describe the *phase diagram* of the GREM in the complex β plane; see Figure 2.5. It is obtained as a superposition of the phase diagrams of the corresponding REM's. Take some $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$. For every k = 1, ..., d, we can determine the phase (G_k , F_k , or E_k) to which β belongs and write the result in form of a sequence of length d over the alphabet {G, F, E}. However, it is easy to see that only phases of the following form are possible:

$$G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3} = \underbrace{G\dots G}_{d_1}\underbrace{F\dots F}_{d_2}\underbrace{E\dots E}_{d_3},$$
(2.20)

where $d_1, d_2, d_3 \in \{0, ..., d\}$ are such that $d_1 + d_2 + d_3 = d$. In other words, we have an ordering of the level phases which can symbolically be expressed as

$$G \succ F \succ E.$$
 (2.21)

.



Figure 2.5: Phase diagram of a GREM with d = 4 levels in the complex β plane. Only the quarter-plane $\sigma \ge 0$, $\tau \ge 0$ is shown. Darker regions have larger density of partition function zeros.

For example, it is not possible that a level in *E*-phase is followed by a level in *F*- or in *G*-phase. This stems from the fact that if $\beta \in E_k$ for some k, then $\beta \notin F_l$ and $\beta \notin G_l$ for $l \ge k$. This ordering of phases agrees with the observation of Saakian [175]. The phases of the GREM are therefore given by

$$G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3} = (G_1 \cap \ldots \cap G_{d_1}) \cap (F_{d_1+1} \cap \ldots \cap F_{d_1+d_2}) \cap (E_{d_1+d_2+1} \cap \ldots \cap E_d),$$

where $d_1, d_2, d_3 \in \{0, ..., d\}$ are such that $d_1 + d_2 + d_3 = d$. If $\beta \in G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$, then we say that the levels $1, ..., d_1$ are in the *G*-phase, the levels $d_1 + 1, ..., d_1 + d_2$ are in the *F*-phase, and the levels $d_1 + d_2 + 1, ..., d$ are in the *E*-phase.

Note that each $G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ is an open subset of the complex plane and the union of the closures of these sets is the entire complex plane. Hence, phases (2.20) provide the complete phase diagram of the GREM. The total number of phases is $\frac{1}{2}(d+1)(d+2)$. Only d+1 of these phases, namely those of the form $G^{d_1}E^{d_3}$, intersect the real axis. Therefore, on the real inverse temperature axis, there are only d+1 phases "visible" which certainly agrees with what is known about the GREM at real temperatures.

2.7 MACROSCOPIC LIMITING DISTRIBUTION OF COMPLEX ZEROS

Using Theorem 2.4.1, it is possible to obtain the limiting distribution of complex zeros of the GREM partition function $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$.

For the partition function of the REM $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$, the limiting distribution of zeros has been heuristically computed by Derrida [74]; see Chapter 1 for rigorous results. The main idea is to

use the Poincaré-Lelong formula (see, e.g., [111, p. 2.4.1]). It states that the measure counting the complex zeros of any analytic function f (which is not everywhere 0) can be represented as

$$\mathbf{Zeros}\{f(\beta): \beta \in \mathbb{C}\} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \Delta \log |f(\beta)|.$$
(2.22)

Here, $\Delta = \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \sigma^2} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \tau^2}$ is the Laplace operator in the complex β -plane. The Laplace operator should be understood in the sense of generalized functions (= distributions). Applying this formula to $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$, dividing by n, interchanging the large n limit and the Laplacian (which should be justified), and using (2.14), one can show, see [123], that weakly on $\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{C})^4$,

$$\frac{1}{n} \mathbf{Zeros} \{ \mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta) \colon \beta \in \mathbb{C} \} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \frac{1}{2\pi} \Delta p_k.$$
(2.23)

The distributional Laplacian of p_k is a measure Ξ_k on \mathbb{C} given by

$$\Xi_k := \Delta p_k = \Xi_k^F + \Xi_k^{EF} + \Xi_k^{EG}, \qquad (2.24)$$

where Ξ_k^F , Ξ_k^{EF} , Ξ_k^{EG} are measures on the complex plane defined as follows:

- (a) Ξ_k^F is $2a_k$ times the two-dimensional Lebesgue measure restricted to F_k .
- (b) Ξ_k^{EF} is $\sqrt{a_k \log \alpha_k}$ times the one-dimensional length measure on the boundary between E_k and F_k (which consists of two circular arcs).
- (c) Ξ_k^{EG} is a measure having the density $\sqrt{2}a_k|\tau|$ with respect to the one-dimensional length measure restricted to the boundary between E_k and G_k (which consists of four line segments).

Thus, the zeros of $\mathcal{Z}_n^{(k)}(\beta)$ fill the *two-dimensional* region F_k asymptotically uniformly with density $2a_kn$, but some zeros concentrate around the boundary of E_k with *one-dimensional* density asymptotically proportional to n. The term Ξ_k^F is just the pointwise Laplacian of p_k , whereas the terms Ξ_k^{EF} and Ξ_k^{EG} appear because the normal derivative of the function p_k has a jump discontinuity on the boundary of the phase E_k . On the boundary between F_k and G_k , the normal derivative of p_k is continuous, hence this boundary makes no one-dimensional contribution to Ξ .

We now proceed to the complex zeros of $Z_n(\beta)$. In view of Theorem 2.4.1, it is not surprising that the limiting distribution of zeros of $Z_n(\beta)$ can be obtained as a *superposition* of the limiting zeros distributions of the corresponding REM's.

Theorem 2.7.1 (Global Distribution of Zeros). *The following convergence of random measures holds weakly on* $\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{C})$ *:*

$$\frac{1}{n} \mathbb{Z} \mathbf{eros} \{ \mathcal{Z}_n(\beta) \colon \beta \in \mathbb{C} \} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \frac{1}{2\pi} \Xi,$$
(2.25)

where $\Xi = \Delta p = \sum_{k=1}^{d} \Xi_k$.

⁴ $\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{C})$ denotes the space of locally finite measures on \mathbb{C} . We endow $\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{C})$ with the vague topology.

2.8 FUNCTIONAL LIMIT THEOREMS AND LOCAL STRUCTURE OF ZE-ROS

One may ask whether the partition function $Z_n(\beta)$ converges, weakly on a suitable function space, to some limiting random analytic function. In this section, we state functional central limit theorems (FCLT) of this type. In order to obtain a non-trivial functional convergence, we have to rescale the partition function appropriately.

TRUNCATED EXPECTATION DOMINATED PHASE. We focus on the *truncated expectation dominated phase* defined by

$$\hat{E} := \left\{ \beta = \sigma + i\tau \in \mathbb{C} \colon |\sigma| < \frac{\sigma_1}{2}, |\beta| < \frac{\sigma_1}{\sqrt{2}} \right\},\tag{2.26}$$

Theorem 2.8.1 (Functional LLN on \hat{E}). *The following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on* $\mathcal{H}(\hat{E})$:

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)}{\mathbb{E}\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} 1.$$
(2.27)

We immediately obtain

Corollary 2.8.1 (Absence of Zeros in \hat{E}). *The following weak convergence of point processes on* $\mathcal{N}(\hat{E})$ *holds:*

$$\mathbf{Zeros}\{\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)\colon \beta\in \hat{E}\} \xrightarrow[N\to\infty]{w} \emptyset.$$
(2.28)

Here, \emptyset *denotes the empty point process on* \hat{E} *.*

In the next theorem, we will obtain more refined results than in Theorem 2.8.1 by a "better" choice of normalization. Essentially, we describe the limiting fluctuations of $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$ around its expected value $\mathbb{E}\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$. The limiting fluctuations are given by the *planar Gaussian analytic function* X; see [111, 182]. It is a random analytic function {X(t): $t \in \mathbb{C}$ } given by

$$X(t) = e^{-\frac{t^2}{2}} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} N_k \frac{t^k}{\sqrt{k!}},$$
(2.29)

where $N_1, N_2, ... \sim N_{\mathbb{C}}(0, 1)$ are independent complex standard Gaussian random variables. The finite-dimensional distributions of X are multivariate complex Gaussian distributions and the second-order structure of X is given by

$$\mathbb{EX}(t) = 0, \ \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{X}(t_1)\mathbb{X}(t_2)] = 0, \ \mathbb{E}[\mathbb{X}(t_1)\overline{\mathbb{X}(t_2)}] = e^{-\frac{1}{2}(t_1 - \bar{t}_2)^2}, \ t_1, t_2 \in \mathbb{C}.$$
 (2.30)

The restriction of X to \mathbb{R} is a stationary complex Gaussian process. The factor $e^{-t^2/2}$ in (2.29) is chosen to simplify the statements of our results and is usually not used in the literature. The set of complex zeros of X is a remarkable *stationary* point process; see Figure 2.6, left. The intensity of this point process is π^{-1} , that is for every Borel set $B \subset \mathbb{C}$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\sum_{z\in B}\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{X}(z)=0}\right] = \frac{1}{\pi}\operatorname{Leb}(B).$$
(2.31)



Zeros of the plane Gaussian Analytic Function. Note the stationarity of the distribution of zeros.



Figure 2.6: Point processes of zeros.

For more information on the zeros of X, we refer to [111, 182].

We are ready to state the functional central limit theorem in the domain \hat{E} . Define normalizing functions $\hat{g}_n(\beta_*; t)$, with $t \in \mathbb{C}$, by

$$\hat{g}_n(\beta_*;t) := \left(\frac{1}{2}\log N_{n,1} + a_1(\sqrt{n}\sigma_* + t)^2\right) + \sum_{l=2}^d \left(\log N_{n,l} + \frac{1}{2}a_l(\sqrt{n}\beta_* + t)^2\right).$$
(2.32)

Theorem 2.8.2 (FCLT on \hat{E}). Fix $\beta_* = \sigma_* + i\tau_* \in \hat{E}$ with $\tau_* \neq 0$. Then, the following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C})$:

$$\left\{ e^{-\hat{g}_n(\beta_*;t)} \left(\mathcal{Z}_n\left(\beta_* + \frac{t}{\sqrt{n}}\right) - \mathbb{E}\mathcal{Z}_n\left(\beta_* + \frac{t}{\sqrt{n}}\right) \right) : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \{ \mathbb{X}(\sqrt{a_1}t) : t \in \mathbb{C} \},$$
(2.33)

where $\{X(t): t \in \mathbb{C}\}$ is the plane Gaussian analytic function (2.29).

Remark 2.8.1. In the case of real $\beta_* \in (-\frac{\sigma_1}{2}, \frac{\sigma_1}{2})$, an analogue of Theorem 2.8.2 is valid, but the limiting process is $\{X_{\mathbb{R}}(\sqrt{a_1}t): t \in \mathbb{C}\}$, where the random analytic function $X_{\mathbb{R}}$ is the real analogue of X defined by

$$X_{\mathbb{R}}(t) = e^{-\frac{t^2}{2}} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} N_k \frac{t^k}{\sqrt{k!}},$$
(2.34)

where $N_1, N_2, \ldots \sim N_{\mathbb{R}}(0, 1)$ are independent real standard Gaussian random variables.

2.9 POISSON CASCADE ZETA FUNCTION

The fluctuations of $Z_n(\beta)$ in phases of the form $G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ with $d_1 > 0$ (at least one glassy level) will be described using a random zeta function associated to the Poisson cascades. In this section, we define this function and state results on its meromorphic continuation.

Let $P_1, P_2, ...$ be the points of a unit intensity Poisson point process on $(0, \infty)$. The points are always arranged in an increasing order: $0 < P_1 < P_2 < ...$ The *Poisson process zeta function* is defined by

$$\zeta_P(z) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} P_k^{-z}, \quad \text{Re}\, z > 1.$$
 (2.35)

With probability 1, the above series converges absolutely and uniformly on compact subsets of the half-plane {Rez > 1} since $\lim_{k\to\infty} P_k/k = 1$ a.s. by the law of large numbers. So, ζ_P is an analytic function on the half-plane {Rez > 1}, a.s. Moreover, with probability 1, the function ζ_P admits a meromorphic continuation to the half-plane {Rez > 1/2}. Namely, by [123, Theorem 2.6], with probability 1, we have

$$\sum_{P_k \leq T} P_k^{-z} - \int_1^T t^{-z} \mathrm{d}t \xrightarrow[T \to \infty]{} \zeta_P(z) - \frac{1}{z - 1} \quad \text{on } \mathcal{H}\left(\{\operatorname{Re} z > 1/2\}\right), \tag{2.36}$$

where $\mathcal{H}(D)$ denotes the space of analytic functions on a domain *D* endowed with the topology of locally uniform convergence.

We will need a multivariate generalization of the Poisson process zeta function which will be called the *Poisson cascade zeta function*. First, we need to define the Poisson cascade point processes; see Figure 2.7. These and related point processes appeared for example in [40], [174]. Fix dimension $d \in \mathbb{N}$. Start with a unit intensity Poisson point process $\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \delta(P_i)$ on $(0, \infty)$. Then, for every $m = 1, \ldots, d - 1$ and every $\varepsilon_1, \ldots, \varepsilon_m \in \mathbb{N}$ let $\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \delta(P_{\varepsilon_1...\varepsilon_m i})$ be a unit intensity Poisson point process on $(0, \infty)$. Assume that all point processes introduced above are independent. Consider the following point process Π on $(0, \infty)^d$,

$$\Pi = \sum_{\varepsilon = (\varepsilon_1, \dots, \varepsilon_d) \in \mathbb{N}^d} \delta(P_{\varepsilon_1}, P_{\varepsilon_1 \varepsilon_2}, \dots, P_{\varepsilon_1 \dots \varepsilon_d}).$$
(2.37)

Of course, Π is not a Poisson process (unless d = 1) since Π contains infinitely many collinear points with probability 1. The next lemma states that Π has the same first order intensity as the homogeneous Poisson process on $(0, \infty)^d$. It can easily be proven by induction over d.

Lemma 2.9.1. Let φ be an integrable or non-negative function on $(0, \infty)^d$. Then,

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\sum_{x\in\Pi}\varphi(x)\right] = \int_{(0,\infty)^d}\varphi(x)\mathrm{d}x.$$
(2.38)

The random zeta function ζ_P associated to the Poisson cascade point process Π is a stochastic process defined by the series

$$\zeta_P(z_1,\ldots,z_d) = \sum_{\varepsilon \in \mathbb{N}^d} P_{\varepsilon_1}^{-z_1} P_{\varepsilon_1 \varepsilon_2}^{-z_2} \ldots P_{\varepsilon_1 \ldots \varepsilon_d}^{-z_d}.$$
(2.39)





Figure 2.7: Poisson cascade point process.

d = 2 levels.

d = 3 levels.

Theorem 2.9.1 (Domain of ζ_P). With probability 1, the series (2.39) converges absolutely and uniformly on any compact subset of the domain

$$\mathcal{D} := \{ (z_1, \dots, z_d) \in \mathbb{C}^d \colon \operatorname{Re} z_1 > \dots > \operatorname{Re} z_d > 1 \}.$$
(2.40)

In particular, the function ζ_P is analytic on \mathcal{D} with probability 1.

Theorem 2.9.1 would be sufficient to treat the GREM at real inverse temperature β , as in [40]. However, for complex β , we need a meromorphic continuation of ζ_P to a larger domain.

Theorem 2.9.2 (Meromorphic Continuation of ζ_P). With probability 1, the function $\zeta_P(z_1, ..., z_d)$ defined originally on \mathcal{D} admits a meromorphic continuation to the domain

$$\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D} = \{(z_1, \dots, z_d) \in \mathbb{C}^d : \operatorname{Re} z_1 > \dots > \operatorname{Re} z_d > 1/2\}.$$
(2.41)

Moreover, the function $(z_d - 1)\zeta_P(z_1, ..., z_d)$ is analytic on $\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}$ with probability 1.

We conjecture that with probability 1 there is no meromorphic continuation beyond $\frac{1}{2}D$. In the sequel, we use the notation $z = (z_1, ..., z_d) \in \mathbb{C}^d$.

Remark 2.9.1. The value of $(z_d - 1)\zeta_P(z)$ in the case $z_d = 1$ is understood by continuity. In the case d = 1, this value is equal to 1 a.s., whereas, for $d \ge 2$, it is a non-degenerate random variable. (The non-degeneracy follows from the fact that a degenerate random variable cannot satisfy (2.42), see below, with $\operatorname{Re} z_1 > z_d = 1$).

Proposition 2.9.1 (Stability of ζ_P). Consider $m \in \mathbb{N}$ independent copies of the random analytic function $\{(z_d - 1)\zeta_P(z): z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}\}$ denoted by $\{(z_d - 1)\zeta_P^{(j)}(z): z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}\}, 1 \leq j \leq m$. Then, the following distributional equality on $\mathcal{H}(\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D})$ holds:

$$\left\{\sum_{j=1}^{m} (z_d - 1)\zeta_P^{(j)}(z) \colon z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}\right\} \stackrel{d}{=} \left\{m^{z_1}(z_d - 1)\zeta_P(z) \colon z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}\right\}.$$
(2.42)

From Proposition 2.9.1, we can draw several conclusions about the finite-dimensional distributions of ζ_P . If $z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D} \cap \mathbb{R}^d$, then the distribution of the real-valued random variable $(z_d - 1)\zeta_P(z)$ is *stable* with exponent $1/z_1$; see [178, Chapter 1]. In fact, it is even *strictly stable* meaning that no additive constant is needed in (2.42). If $z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}$ is such that $z_1 \in \mathbb{R}$ (but z_2, \ldots, z_d are not necessarily real), then the term m^{z_1} is real and hence, $(z_d - 1)\zeta_P(z)$ (which is considered as a random vector with values in $\mathbb{C} \equiv \mathbb{R}^2$) has a two-dimensional stable distribution (which need not be isotropic); see [178, Chapter 2]. In general, for $z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}$ without any additional assumptions on the components, the distribution of the random variable $(z_d - 1)\zeta_P(z)$ (again considered as a random vector with values in $\mathbb{C} \equiv \mathbb{R}^2$) is strictly complex stable in the sense of Hudson and Veeh [112]. A random variable with values in C is called strictly complex stable, see [112], if for every $m \in \mathbb{N}$ the sum of *m* independent copies of this random variable, after dividing it by an appropriate complex number, has the same law as the original random variable. More generally, all finite-dimensional distributions of the stochastic process $\{(z_d-1)\zeta_P(z): z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}\}\$ are strictly operator stable (and hence, infinitely divisible). Recall that a random vector with values in \mathbb{R}^k is called strictly operator stable, if for every $m \in \mathbb{N}$ the sum of *m* copies of this random vector, after applying to it an appropriate linear transformation of \mathbb{R}^k , has the same law as the original random vector; see [147, Definition 3.3.24]. The same conclusions apply to the random variable $\zeta_P(z)$ and the stochastic process $\{\zeta_P(z): z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}\}$ if we additionally assume that $z_d \neq 1$.

Proposition 2.9.2 (Moments of ζ_P). *Let* 0*and* $<math>z \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}$.

(1) If Re z₁ < ¹/_p, then E|(z_d − 1)ζ_P(z)|^p < ∞.
(2) If Re z₁ > ¹/_p, then E|(z_d − 1)ζ_P(z)|^p = ∞ (unless d = 1 and z = 1).

2.10 FLUCTUATIONS OF THE PARTITION FUNCTION

In this section, we aim to describe the limiting fluctuations of $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$. First, we need to introduce several normalizing sequences. For each $1 \le k \le d$, let $\{u_{n,k}\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a real sequence satisfying

$$N_{n,k} \underset{n \to \infty}{\sim} \sqrt{2\pi} u_{n,k} \mathrm{e}^{\frac{1}{2}u_{n,k}^2}.$$
 (2.43)

Equivalently, we can choose

$$u_{n,k} \underset{n \to \infty}{=} \sqrt{2 \log N_{n,k}} - \frac{\log(4\pi \log N_{n,k}) + o(1)}{2\sqrt{2 \log N_{n,k}}} \underset{n \to \infty}{\sim} \sqrt{2n \log \alpha_k} = \sigma_k \sqrt{na_k}.$$
(2.44)

It is a well-known fact from extreme value theory, see [136, Theorem 1.5.3], that if $\eta_1, \eta_2, ...$ are independent real standard Gaussian random variables, then

$$u_{n,k}\left(\max_{i=1,\dots,N_{n,k}}\eta_i-u_{n,k}\right)\xrightarrow[N\to\infty]{w}e^{-e^{-x}}.$$
(2.45)

Let $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$ be located inside (but not on the boundary) of some phase $G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ and let $\sigma \ge 0$. For $1 \le k \le d$, to scale the *k*-th level of the GREM, we define a sequence of functions $c_{n,k}(\beta)$ by

$$c_{n,k}(\beta) := \begin{cases} \beta \sqrt{na_k} u_{n,k}, & \text{if } \beta \in G_k, \\ \frac{1}{2} \log N_{n,k} + a_k \sigma^2 n, & \text{if } \beta \in F_k, \\ \log N_{n,k} + \frac{1}{2} a_k \beta^2 n, & \text{if } \beta \in E_k. \end{cases}$$

$$(2.46)$$

Then, define a normalizing function $c_n(\beta)$ by

$$c_n(\beta) := c_{n,1}(\beta) + \ldots + c_{n,d}(\beta).$$
 (2.47)

The next theorem describes the fluctuations of $Z_n(\beta)$ inside the phases. The boundary cases will be studied in detail later.

Theorem 2.10.1 (Fluctuations of the Partition Function). Let $\beta \in G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ and let $\sigma \geq 0$. Then,

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_{n}(\beta)}{e^{c_{n}(\beta)}} \xrightarrow{w}_{N \to \infty} \begin{cases}
1, & \text{if } d_{1} = 0 \text{ and } d_{2} = 0, \\
N_{\mathbb{C}}(0,1), & \text{if } d_{1} = 0 \text{ and } d_{2} > 0, \\
\zeta_{P}(\frac{\beta}{\sigma_{1}}, \dots, \frac{\beta}{\sigma_{d_{1}}}), & \text{if } d_{1} > 0 \text{ and } d_{2} = 0, \\
cS_{\sigma_{1}/\sigma}, & \text{if } d_{1} > 0 \text{ and } d_{2} > 0.
\end{cases}$$
(2.48)

Here, ζ_P is the Poisson cascade zeta function; S_{α} is the rotationally invariant, complex standard α -stable random variable with characteristic function $\mathbb{E}\left[e^{i\operatorname{Re}(S_{\alpha}\bar{z})}\right] = e^{-|z|^{\alpha}}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}$, where $\alpha \in (0, 2)$; and c is a constant.

Proof. We will establish stronger results below. The case $d_1 = 0$, $d_2 = 0$ follows from Theorem 2.11.1. The case $d_1 > 0$, $d_2 = 0$ follows from Theorem 2.11.4 below. The case $d_1 > 0$, $d_2 > 0$ follows from Theorem 2.11.5 (with t = 0) below.

Remark 2.10.1. In the case $d_1 = d_2 = 0$ (i.e., $\beta \in E^d = E_1$), the limit in (2.48) is degenerate. Under a more refined normalization, it can be that $Z_n(\beta)$ has Gaussian limiting fluctuations in the cases $\beta \in E_1 \cap \{|\sigma| < \frac{\sigma_1}{2}\}$ and $|\sigma| = \frac{\sigma_1}{2}$. The fluctuations in the case $\beta \in E_1 \cap \{|\sigma| > \frac{\sigma_1}{2}\}$ are non-Gaussian and will be identified in Theorem 2.11.3 below.

Remark 2.10.2. The assumption $\sigma \ge 0$ in Theorem 2.10.1 can be removed if we define

$$c_{n,k}(\beta) := (\operatorname{sgn} \sigma) \cdot \beta \sqrt{na_k} \, u_{n,k}, \quad \text{for } \beta \in G_k.$$
(2.49)

2.11 FUNCTIONAL LIMIT THEOREMS AND LOCAL STRUCTURE OF ZE-ROS

In this section, we state the results on the weak functional convergence of the rescaled partition function $Z_n(\beta)$ to some limiting random analytic function. Since weak convergence of random analytic functions implies weak convergence of point processes of zeros any functional limit theorem of this type implies a result on the local structure of zeros of $Z_n(\beta)$.

PHASE $E_1 = E^d$ The first result is a functional law of large numbers in the purely expectation dominated phase $E_1 = E^d$.

Theorem 2.11.1 (Functional LLN for the Partition Function in E_1). *The following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on* $\mathcal{H}(E_1)$ *:*

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)}{\mathbb{E}\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} 1.$$
(2.50)

Denote by $\mathcal{N}(D)$ the space of locally finite point measures on a locally compact metric space D. We endow $\mathcal{N}(D)$ with the topology of vague convergence.

Corollary 2.11.1 (Absence of Zeros in E_1). *The following weak convergence of point processes on* $\mathcal{N}(E_1)$ *holds:*

$$\mathbf{Zeros}\{\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta):\beta\in E_1\}\xrightarrow[N\to\infty]{w}\emptyset.$$
(2.51)

Here, \emptyset *denotes the empty point process on* E_1 *.*

The above corollary follows from Theorem 2.11.1. In fact, we will prove much more: The probability that the partition function Z_n has a zero in any fixed compact set $K \subset E_1$ decays exponentially.

Theorem 2.11.2 (Absence of Zeros in the Expectation Phase). Let *K* be a compact subset of E_1 . Then, there exist C = C(K) and $\varepsilon = \varepsilon(K) > 0$ such that for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\mathbb{P}\left[\exists \beta \in K \colon \mathcal{Z}_n(\beta) = 0\right] < Ce^{-\varepsilon n}.$$
(2.52)

It is natural to ask whether results more refined than Theorem 2.11.1 (where the limiting process is degenerate) can be obtained by a "better" choice of normalization. Functional limit theorems with Gaussian fluctuations in the strip $|\sigma| < \frac{\sigma_1}{2}$ can be obtained. Here, we concentrate on the case $|\sigma| > \frac{\sigma_1}{2}$ where the fluctuations are non-Gaussian. The next result states that in the domain $E_1 \cap \{\sigma > \frac{\sigma_1}{2}\}$ the limiting fluctuations of $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$ are given by the Poisson zeta function. Recall the definition of $c_{n,k}(\beta)$ from (2.46) and define

$$\tilde{c}_n(\beta) := c_{n,2}(\beta) + \ldots + c_{n,d}(\beta).$$
(2.53)

Theorem 2.11.3 (Non-Gaussian Fluctuations in the Beak-shaped Part of E_1). *The following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on* $\mathcal{H}(E_1 \cap \{\sigma > \frac{\sigma_1}{2}\})$:

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta) - \mathbb{E}\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)}{e^{\beta\sqrt{na_1}u_{n,1} + \tilde{c}_n(\beta)}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \zeta_P\left(\frac{\beta}{\sigma_1}\right).$$
(2.54)

Remark 2.11.1. *By symmetry, the following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on* $\mathcal{H}(E_1 \cap \{\sigma < -\frac{\sigma_1}{2}\}):$

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta) - \mathbb{E}\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)}{\mathrm{e}^{-\beta\sqrt{na_1}u_{n,1} + \tilde{c}_n(\beta)}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \zeta_P^{-}\left(-\frac{\beta}{\sigma_1}\right), \qquad (2.55)$$

where ζ_P^- is a copy of ζ_P . In fact, one can even show that the functional limit theorem holds on the union of both domains, namely $E_1 \cap \{ |\sigma| > \frac{\sigma_1}{2} \}$, and that the limiting functions ζ_P and ζ_P^- are independent; see Remark 2.11.2 for explanation.

PHASES OF THE FORM $G^{d_1}E^{d_3}$ In the next theorem, we prove the functional convergence of the partition function $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$ in the phases of the form $G^{d_1}E^{d_3}$, where $d_1, d_3 \in \{0, ..., d\}$ satisfy $d_1 + d_3 = d$. The limiting process is given in terms of the d_1 -variate Poisson cascade zeta function ζ_P . Recall that $c_n(\beta)$ was defined in (2.47). For $1 \le l \le d$, define

$$T^{l}(\beta) := \left(\frac{\beta}{\sigma_{1}}, \dots, \frac{\beta}{\sigma_{l}}\right) \in \mathbb{C}^{l}, \quad T^{0}(\beta) := \emptyset.$$
(2.56)

Theorem 2.11.4 (Non-Gaussian fluctuations in *GE*-phases). Fix some $d_1, d_3 \in \{0, ..., d\}$ such that $d_1 + d_3 = d$. The following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on $\mathcal{H}(G^{d_1}E^{d_3} \cap \{\sigma > 0\})$:

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)}{\mathrm{e}^{c_n(\beta)}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \zeta_P\left(T^{d_1}(\beta)\right).$$
(2.57)

In particular, for $d_1 = 0$, the limiting process is $\zeta_P(\emptyset) = 1$, and we recover Theorem 2.11.1. If the case of real β (and without functional convergence), the result of Theorem 2.11.4 is contained in Bovier and Kurkova [40, Theorem 1.7].

Remark 2.11.2. Let $d_1 \ge 1$. By symmetry, a result similar to Theorem 2.11.4 holds in the domain $G^{d_1}E^{d_3} \cap \{\sigma < 0\}$. Namely, the following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on $\mathcal{H}(G^{d_1}E^{d_3} \cap \{\sigma < 0\})$:

$$\frac{\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)}{\mathrm{e}^{c_n(-\beta)}} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \zeta_P^-\left(T^{d_1}(-\beta)\right), \qquad (2.58)$$

where ζ_P^- is a copy of ζ_P . One can show that (2.57) and (2.58) can be combined into a joint convergence in the phase $G^{d_1}E^{d_3}$ and that the limiting functions ζ_P and ζ_P^- are independent, for $d_1 \ge 1$. We will not provide a complete proof of the independence, but let us explain the idea. The function ζ_P in (2.57) appears as the contribution of the upper extremal order statistics among the energies on the first d_1 levels of the GREM, whereas all other levels make a deterministic contribution equal to the expectation. The function ζ_P^- in (2.58) appears as the contribution of the lower extremal order statistics on the first d_1 levels of the GREM. Since upper and lower extremal order statistics become independent in the large sample limit, the limiting functions ζ_P and ζ_P^- are independent.

Since weak convergence of random analytic functions implies weak convergence of their zero sets, Theorem 2.11.4 yields the following

Corollary 2.11.2 (Local Distribution of Zeros in *GE*-phases). Under the same conditions as in *Theorem 2.11.4*, the following weak convergence of point processes on $\mathcal{N}(G^{d_1}E^{d_3} \cap \{\sigma > 0\})$ holds:

$$\operatorname{Zeros}\left\{\mathcal{Z}_{n}(\beta)\right\} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \operatorname{Zeros}\left\{\zeta_{P}\left(T^{d_{1}}(\beta)\right)\right\}.$$
(2.59)

Note that the intensity of zeros in the limiting point process is O(1) as $n \to \infty$ and hence these zeros do not appear in the limit in Theorem 2.7.1. For $d_1 = 0$, the limiting point process of zeros is empty and we recover Corollary 2.11.1.

PHASES WITH AT LEAST ONE FLUCTUATION LEVEL Our next result is a functional limit theorem describing the limiting structure of the random analytic function $Z_n(\beta)$ in an infinitesimal window around some $\beta_* = \sigma_* + i\tau_* \in G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$, where $d_2 \ge 1$. The phases we consider have at least one fluctuation level, see the shaded regions on Figure 2.5. In the case when $d_1 = 0$ (there are no glassy levels), the limiting fluctuations are in terms of the so-called *plane Gaussian analytic function* X a remarkable object that appeared for example in Hough *et al.* [111] and Sodin & Tsirelson [182].

For a given $\beta_* \in G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ consider the following sequence of normalizing functions $c_n(\beta_*;t)$ that are quadratic in $t \in \mathbb{C}$ and extend $c_n(\beta_*)$, see (2.46) and (2.47), in the sense that $c_n(\beta_*;t) = c_n(\beta_*)$:

$$c_{n}(\beta_{*};t) := \left(\beta_{*} + \frac{t}{\sqrt{n}}\right) \sum_{j=1}^{d_{1}} \sqrt{na_{j}} u_{n,j} + \sum_{j=d_{1}+1}^{d_{1}+d_{2}} \left(\frac{1}{2} \log N_{n,j} + a_{j}(\sqrt{n}\sigma_{*} + t)^{2}\right) + \sum_{j=d_{1}+d_{2}+1}^{d} \left(\log N_{n,j} + \frac{1}{2}a_{j}(\sqrt{n}\beta_{*} + t)^{2}\right).$$
(2.60)

Theorem 2.11.5 (Fluctuations in Phases with *F*-levels). Fix some $d_1, d_2, d_3 \in \{0, ..., d\}$ with $d_1 + d_2 + d_3 = d$ and $d_2 \ge 1$. Also, fix some $\beta_* = \sigma_* + i\tau_* \in G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ such that $\sigma_* \ge 0$. Then, the following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C})$:

$$\left\{ e^{-c_n(\beta_*;t)} \mathcal{Z}_n\left(\beta_* + \frac{t}{\sqrt{n}}\right) : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \left\{ \sqrt{W} \, \mathbb{X}(\kappa t) : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\},$$
(2.61)

where

- (1) $W = \zeta_P(2T^{d_1}(\sigma_*))$ and ζ_P is the Poisson cascade zeta function with d_1 variables;
- (2) $\{X(t): t \in \mathbb{C}\}$ is the plane Gaussian analytic function (2.29);
- (3) $\kappa^2 = \sum_{k=1}^{d_2} a_{d_1+k}$ is the total variance of the GREM levels which are in the fluctuation phase;
- (4) the processes ζ_P and X are independent.

The term $X(\kappa t)$ represents the contribution of the *F*-levels, the term \sqrt{W} is the contribution of the *G*-levels, whereas the contribution of the *E*-levels is deterministic and is contained in the normalization sequence $c_n(\beta_*; t)$. If $d_1 = 0$ (i.e., there are no levels in the glassy phase), then the limit is the Gaussian analytic function $X(\kappa t)$ since we have $\zeta_P(\emptyset) = 1$. In the case $d_1 \neq 0$, the limiting process is a Gaussian process rescaled by the square root of an independent real $\frac{\sigma_1}{2\sigma_*}$ -stable random variable $W = \zeta_P(2T^{d_1}(\sigma_*))$ with skewness parameter +1. Such a process is itself complex $\frac{\sigma_1}{\sigma_*}$ -stable with complex isotropic margins. Processes of this type are called *subgaussian*; see Samorodnitsky & Taqqu [178].

Corollary 2.11.3 (Local Distribution of Zeros in Phases with *F*-levels). Under the same conditions as in Theorem 2.11.5, the following convergence of the point processes of zeros holds weakly on $\mathcal{N}(\mathbb{C})$:

$$\operatorname{Zeros}\left\{ \mathcal{Z}_{n}\left(\beta_{*}+\frac{t}{\sqrt{n}}\right):t\in\mathbb{C}\right\} \xrightarrow[N\to\infty]{w} \operatorname{Zeros}\left\{ \mathbb{X}(\kappa t):t\in\mathbb{C}\right\}.$$
(2.62)

Given that the intensity of complex zeros of $\{X(\kappa t): t \in \mathbb{C}\}$ is $\pi^{-1}\kappa^2$, Corollary 2.11.3 suggests that in phase $G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ with $d_2 \ge 1$ the density of complex zeros of \mathcal{Z}_n should be asymptotic to $\pi^{-1}\kappa^2 n$. This is indeed true; see Section 2.7.

2.12 CURVES OF ZEROS

Beginning with this section, we investigate the behavior of the partition function $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$ in infinitesimal windows located near the boundaries of the phases. Our results shed light on an interesting phenomenon, the *curves of zeros*, observed by Derrida [74] in the context of the REM.

BEAK SHAPED BOUNDARIES. We start by considering the boundary between two *GE*-phases of the form $G^{l-1}E^{d-l+1}$ and $G^{l}E^{d-l}$, where $1 \le l \le d$; see Figure 2.5. In phase $G^{l-1}E^{d-l+1}$, the fluctuations of $\mathcal{Z}_{n}(\beta)$ are given by an (l-1)-variate Poisson cascade zeta function, whereas in phase $G^{l}E^{d-l}$ the fluctuations are given by an *l*-variate zeta function; see Theorem 2.11.4. Near the boundary between these two phases, under an appropriate scaling, *both* functions become "visible" in the limit.

Theorem 2.12.1 (Fluctuations Near the Beak-shaped Boundaries Between *GE*-phases). *Fix some* $1 \le l \le d$ and some $\beta_* = \sigma_* + i\tau_* \in \mathbb{C}$ such that $\sigma_* > \frac{\sigma_l}{2}$, $\tau_* > 0$ and $\sigma_* + \tau_* = \sigma_l$. Then, there exist a complex sequence $d_{n,l} = O(\log n)$ and a sequence of functions $h_{n,l}(t)$ (which are quadratic functions in t) such that weakly on $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C})$ it holds that

$$\left\{ \mathrm{e}^{-h_{n,l}(t)} \mathcal{Z}_n \left(\beta_* + \frac{d_{n,l} + t}{a_l(\beta_* - \sigma_l)n} \right) : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \left\{ \mathrm{e}^t \zeta^{(l-1)} + \zeta^{(l)} : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\}.$$
(2.63)

Here, $(\zeta^{(l-1)}, \zeta^{(l)})$ *is a random vector given by*

$$(\zeta^{(l-1)}, \zeta^{(l)}) = \left(\zeta_P\left(T^{l-1}(\beta_*)\right), \zeta_P\left(T^l(\beta_*)\right)\right).$$
(2.64)

In (2.64), both $\zeta^{(l-1)}$ and $\zeta^{(l)}$ are based on the same Poisson cascade point process.

We will not provide exact expressions for $d_{n,l}$ and $h_{n,l}(t)$ (which are too complicated to be stated here). Theorem 2.12.1 allows us to clarify the local structure of the line of zeros near the beak shaped boundary between the phases $G^{l-1}E^{d-l+1}$ and $G^{l}E^{d-l}$.

Corollary 2.12.1 (Local distribution of zeros near the beak shaped boundaries between *GE*-phases). Under the same conditions as in Theorem 2.12.1, the following convergence of point processes holds weakly on $\mathcal{N}(\mathbb{C})$:

$$\operatorname{Zeros}\left\{\mathcal{Z}_{n}\left(\beta_{*}+\frac{d_{n,l}+t}{a_{l}(\beta_{*}-\sigma_{l})n}\right):t\in\mathbb{C}\right\}\xrightarrow[N\to\infty]{w}\sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}\delta\left(\log\left(-\frac{\zeta^{(l-1)}}{\zeta^{(l)}}\right)+2\pi ik\right).$$
(2.65)

It follows that the zeros of $Z_n(\beta)$ in a neighborhood of β_* look locally like *equally spaced* points on a line parallel to the boundary between $G^{l-1}E^{d-l+1}$ and G^lE^{d-l} ; see Figure 2.6, right. The spacing between neighboring zeros is

$$\frac{\sqrt{2\pi}}{a_l\tau_*}\cdot\frac{1}{n}+o\left(\frac{1}{n}\right), \quad n\to\infty.$$
(2.66)

This agrees with what one expects from the definition of the measure Ξ_l^{EG} ; see Section 2.7. From the formula for $d_{n,l}$, it can be seen that the zeros are located *outside* the phase E_l , the distance to the boundary being of order const $\cdot \frac{\log n}{n}$. One may ask what happens if we drop the sequence $d_{n,l}$ and look at $Z_n(\beta)$ in a window of size $\frac{1}{n}$ near some β_* located on the beak shaped boundary. The zeros are not visible in this regime and only the term $\zeta^{(l-1)}$ (the contribution of the inner phase $G^{l-1}E^{d-l+1}$) is present in the fluctuations.

CURVES OF ZEROS: ARC-SHAPED BOUNDARIES In the next theorem, we describe the local structure of the partition function $\mathcal{Z}_n(\beta)$ in an infinitesimal window around some $\beta_* = \sigma_* + i\tau_*$ located on the arc separating the phases $G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$ and $G^{d_1}F^{d_2-1}E^{d_3+1}$, where $d_2 \geq 1$. We assume that

$$\frac{\sigma_{d_1}}{2} < \sigma_* < \frac{\sigma_{d_1+1}}{2}, \ \tau_* > 0, \ \sigma_*^2 + \tau_*^2 = \frac{\sigma_{d_1+d_2}^2}{2}.$$
(2.67)

Consider the following sequence of normalizing functions (which are linear in $t \in \mathbb{C}$):

$$f_n(\beta_*;t) := \left(\beta_* + \frac{t}{n}\right) \sum_{j=1}^{d_1} \sqrt{na_j} u_{n,j} + \sum_{j=d_1+d_2}^{d_1+d_2} \left(\frac{1}{2} \log N_{n,j} + a_j \sigma_*^2 n\right) + \sum_{j=d_1+d_2+1}^{d} \left(\log N_{n,j} + \frac{1}{2} a_j \beta_*^2 n\right). \quad (2.68)$$

Theorem 2.12.2 (Fluctuations on the Arc-shaped Boundaries between Phases with *F*-levels). *Fix* some $d_1, d_2, d_3 \in \{0, ..., d\}$ with $d_1 + d_2 + d_3 = d$ and $d_2 \ge 2$. Also, fix some $\beta_* = \sigma_* + i\tau_* \in \mathbb{C}$ satisfying (2.67). Then, the following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C})$:

$$\left\{ \mathrm{e}^{-f_n(\beta_*;t)} \mathcal{Z}_n\left(\beta_* + \frac{t}{n}\right) : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \left\{ \sqrt{W} \left(\mathrm{e}^{\lambda' t} N' + \mathrm{e}^{\lambda'' t} N'' \right) : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\}, \quad (2.69)$$

where

- (1) $W = \zeta_P(2T^{d_1}(\sigma_*))$, and ζ_P is the Poisson cascade zeta function with d_1 variables;
- (2) $N', N'' \sim N_{\mathbb{C}}(0, 1)$ are independent complex standard normal random variables;
- (3) λ', λ'' are constants given in Remark 2.12.1 below;
- (4) the random variable W and the random vector (N', N'') are independent.

Remark 2.12.1. Define the "partial variances" $A_{l,m} = a_l + \ldots + a_m$ for $1 \le l \le m \le d$ and let $A_{l,m} = 0$ if l > m. The constants λ' and λ'' are given by

$$\lambda' = 2\sigma_* A_{d_1+1,d_1+d_2} + \beta_* A_{d_1+d_2+1,d},$$

$$\lambda'' = 2\sigma_* A_{d_1+1,d_1+d_2-1} + \beta_* A_{d_1+d_2,d}.$$
(2.70)

Note that $\lambda' - \lambda'' = \bar{\beta} a_{d_1+d_2}$.

Corollary 2.12.2 (Zeros on the Arc-shaped Boundaries between Phases with *F*-levels). Under the same conditions as in Theorem 2.12.2, we have the following weak convergence of point processes on $\mathcal{N}(\mathbb{C})$:

$$\operatorname{Zeros}\left\{ \mathcal{Z}_{n}\left(\beta_{*}+\frac{t}{n}\right): t \in \mathbb{C} \right\} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \delta\left(\frac{1}{\bar{\beta}a_{d_{1}+d_{2}}}\left(\log\left(-\frac{N''}{N'}\right)+2\pi ik\right)\right).$$

$$(2.71)$$

In the case $d_2 = 1$, we have a slightly different result. Let $f_n(\beta_*; t)$ be given by the same formula as above; see (2.68).

Theorem 2.12.3 (Fluctuations on the Arc-shaped Boundaries of *GE*-phases). *Fix some* $d_1, d_2, d_3 \in \{0, ..., d\}$ with $d_1 + d_2 + d_3 = d$ and $d_2 = 1$. Also, fix some $\beta_* = \sigma_* + i\tau_* \in \mathbb{C}$ satisfying (2.67). *Then, the following convergence of random analytic functions holds weakly on* $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C})$:

$$\left\{ e^{-f_n(\beta_*;t)} \mathcal{Z}_n\left(\beta_* + \frac{t}{n}\right) : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\} \xrightarrow[N \to \infty]{w} \left\{ e^{\lambda' t} \sqrt{W} N + e^{\lambda'' t} \zeta^{(d_1)} : t \in \mathbb{C} \right\},$$
(2.72)

where

- (1) $W = \zeta_P(2T^{d_1}(\sigma_*))$ and $\zeta^{(d_1)} = \zeta_P(T^{d_1}(\beta_*))$, where in both cases the zeta function ζ_P is based on the same Poisson cascade point process;
- (2) $N \sim N_{\mathbb{C}}(0, 1)$ is a complex standard normal random variable;
- (3) λ' and λ'' are constants given in Remark 2.12.1;

(4) the random vector $(W, \zeta^{(d_1)})$ and the random variable N are independent.

Corollary 2.12.3 (Zeros on the Arc-shaped Boundaries of *GE*-phases). Under the same conditions as in Theorem 2.12.3, we have the following weak convergence of point processes on $\mathcal{N}(\mathbb{C})$:

$$\operatorname{Zeros}\left\{ \mathcal{Z}_{n}\left(\beta_{*}+\frac{t}{n}\right):\beta\in\mathbb{C}\right\} \xrightarrow[N\to\infty]{w} \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}\delta\left(\frac{1}{\bar{\beta}_{*}a_{d_{1}+1}}\left(\log\left(-\frac{\zeta^{(d_{1})}}{\sqrt{W}N}\right)+2\pi ik\right)\right)$$

$$(2.73)$$

In Corollaries 2.12.2 and 2.12.3, the zeros of $Z_n(\beta)$ in a neighborhood of β_* look locally like equally spaced points, the spacing being

$$\frac{2\pi}{a_{d_1+d_2}|\beta_*|} \cdot \frac{1}{n} + o\left(\frac{1}{n}\right), \quad n \to \infty.$$
(2.74)

This agrees with what we expect from the definition of the measure $\Xi_{d_1+d_2}^{EF}$; see Section 2.7.

2.13 DISCUSSION, EXTENSIONS AND OPEN PROBLEMS

CONJECTURES ON FURTHER VARIATIONS OF THE MODEL. Similarly to the setup of Chapter 1, it is natural to consider a complex GREM with arbitrary correlations between the real and imaginary parts of the random exponents. That is, given correlation parameters $\rho_1, \ldots, \rho_d \in [-1, 1]$, consider a Gaussian random field $\{Y_{\varepsilon} : \varepsilon \in S_n\}$ having the same distribution as $\{X_{\varepsilon} : \varepsilon \in S_n\}$, see (2.3), and satisfying

$$\operatorname{Cov}(X_{\varepsilon}, Y_{\eta}) = \sum_{k=1}^{l(\varepsilon, \eta)} \rho_k a_k, \qquad \varepsilon, \eta \in \mathbb{S}_n,$$
(2.75)

where $l(\varepsilon, \eta) = \min\{k \in \mathbb{N} : \varepsilon_k \neq \eta_k\} - 1$. Along the lines of the present chapter, one can study the partition function

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{n}(\beta) = \sum_{\varepsilon \in \mathbb{S}_{n}} e^{\sqrt{n}(\sigma X_{\varepsilon} + i\tau Y_{\varepsilon})}, \qquad \beta = (\sigma, \tau) \in \mathbb{R}^{2}.$$
(2.76)

It seems that Theorems 2.4.1 and 2.7.1 need no changes even if we substitute partition function (2.9) with the one from (2.76). The more refined results on fluctuations such as Theorem 2.10.1, however, need appropriate modifications; see Chapter 1 for the case d = 1.

CONJECTURES ON MODELS WITH INFINITELY MANY HIERARCHIES. In this paragraph, we provide heuristics and state conjectures on the shapes of the phase diagrams for the models with *infinitely many hierarchies* ($d = \infty$).

In the GREM with *d* levels, there are *d* (real temperature) phase transitions at inverse temperatures $\beta = \sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_d$, whereas the spin glass models like the SK model are conjectured to exhibit a "continuum of freezing phase transitions" or the so-called *full replica symmetry breaking*, cf., [151, 164]. It has been suggested by Derrida and Gardner [77] that it is possible to consider the limit of the GREM as *d*, the number of levels, goes to ∞ . Bovier and Kurkova [41] defined the limiting object for the GREM, the *Continuous Random Energy Model* (=CREM), and



Approximating CREM by GREM with many levels.

Conjectured phase diagram of the CREM w.r.t. complex temperatures.

Figure 2.8: (Conjectural) phase diagram of the CREM.

computed its free energy at real β . In this section, we will show heuristically how to pass to the infinite hierarchy limit of the GREM in the complex β case; see Figure 2.8.

Let $A : [0, 1] \to \mathbb{R}$ be an increasing, concave function with A(0) = 0. Fix also some $\alpha > 1$. Consider a GREM with *d* levels whose parameters (a_1, \ldots, a_d) and $(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d)$ are given by

$$a_1 + \ldots + a_k = A\left(\frac{k}{d}\right), \quad \log \alpha_k = \frac{1}{d}\log \alpha, \quad 1 \le k \le d.$$
 (2.77)

The total number of energies in this GREM is $\alpha^{n+o(1)}$ and the variance of each energy is A(1)n.

Let us now pass to the large *d* limit. Let $t \in [0, 1]$. Then, it follows from (2.77) that the large *d* limit of $da_{[td]}$ is A'(t). Hence, the large *d* limit of the critical temperature $\sigma_{[td]}$ is

$$\sigma_t^{\infty} = \sqrt{\frac{2\log\alpha}{A'(t)}}.$$
(2.78)

The large *d* limits of the domains $G_{[td]}$, $F_{[td]}$, $E_{[td]}$ are the domains

$$G_t^{\infty} := \{ \beta \in \mathbb{C} : 2|\sigma| > \sigma_t^{\infty}, |\sigma| + |\tau| > \sigma_t^{\infty} \},$$

$$(2.79)$$

$$F_t^{\infty} := \{ \beta \in \mathbb{C} : 2|\sigma| < \sigma_t^{\infty}, 2(\sigma^2 + \tau^2) > (\sigma_t^{\infty})^2 \},$$
(2.80)

$$E_t^{\infty} := \mathbb{C} \setminus \overline{G_t^{\infty} \cup F_t^{\infty}}.$$
(2.81)

Recall that the complex plane phases of a GREM with *d* levels were denoted by $G^{d_1}F^{d_2}E^{d_3}$, where the parameters $d_1, d_2, d_3 \in \mathbb{N}_0$ satisfy $d_1 + d_2 + d_3 = d$. Instead of d_1, d_2, d_3 , in the continuum limit we have three parameters $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3 \in [0, 1]$ which are the large *d* limits of $\frac{d_1}{d}, \frac{d_2}{d}, \frac{d_3}{d}$ and hence satisfy $\gamma_1 + \gamma_2 + \gamma_3 = 1$. To find the formula for $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3 \in [0, 1]$ note that in the *d*-level GREM,

$$d_1 = \max\{k \ge 0 : \beta \in G_k\}, \ d_1 + d_2 + 1 = \max\{k \ge 0 : \beta \in E_k\}.$$
(2.82)

Passing to the large *d* limit, we obtain

$$\gamma_1 = \sup\{t \in [0,1] : \beta \in G_t^{\infty}\}, \ \gamma_1 + \gamma_2 = \sup\{t \in [0,1] : \beta \in E_t^{\infty}\}.$$
 (2.83)

For the *d*-level GREM, Theorem 2.4.1 states that the log-partition function is $p(\beta) = p_G(\beta) + p_F(\beta) + p_E(\beta)$, where $p_G(\beta)$, $p_F(\beta)$, $p_E(\beta)$ are the contributions of glassy, fluctuation and expectation levels given by

$$p_G(\beta) := |\sigma| \sum_{k=1}^{a_1} \sqrt{2a_k \log \alpha_k},$$
(2.84)

$$p_F(\beta) := \sum_{k=d_1+1}^{d_1+d_2} \left(\frac{1}{2}\log \alpha_k + a_k\sigma^2\right),$$
(2.85)

$$p_E(\beta) := \sum_{k=d_1+d_2+1}^d \left(\log \alpha_k + \frac{1}{2} a_k (\sigma^2 - \tau^2) \right).$$
(2.86)

Replacing Riemann sums by Riemann integrals, we obtain that in the large *d* limit, the log-partition function of the CREM is

$$p^{\infty}(\beta) := p_G^{\infty}(\beta) + p_F^{\infty}(\beta) + p_E^{\infty}(\beta), \qquad (2.87)$$

where

$$p_G^{\infty}(\beta) := |\sigma| \sqrt{2\log \alpha} \int_0^{\gamma_1} \sqrt{A'(t)} dt, \qquad (2.88)$$

$$p_F^{\infty}(\beta) := \frac{\gamma_2}{2} \log \alpha + (A(\gamma_1 + \gamma_2) - A(\gamma_1))\sigma^2,$$
(2.89)

$$p_E^{\infty}(\beta) := \gamma_3 \log \alpha + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma^2 - \tau^2)(A(1) - A(\gamma_1 + \gamma_2)).$$
(2.90)

If β is real, then γ_1 is the solution of $\sigma_{\gamma_1}^{\infty} = \sigma$, $\gamma_2 = 0$, $\gamma_3 = 1 - \gamma_1$ and the log-partition function is given by

$$p^{\infty}(\beta) := |\sigma| \sqrt{2\log \alpha} \int_{0}^{\gamma_{1}} \sqrt{A'(t)} dt + (1 - \gamma_{1}) \log \alpha + \frac{\sigma^{2}}{2} (A(1) - A(\gamma_{1})).$$
(2.91)

This formula is known, see [41, Theorem 3.3] (where the second term is missing) and [45, Theorem 4.2] (where all terms are present).

In the continuum limit of the GREM, we conjecture that there are seven phases

$$GFE, GF, FE, GE, G, F, E;$$

$$(2.92)$$

see Figure 2.8. In such a phase, for every letter which is not in the name of this phase, the corresponding γ_i must vanish. For example, the phase *FE* is characterized by the conditions $\gamma_1 = 0$, $\gamma_2 \neq 0$, $\gamma_3 \neq 0$.

It should be stressed that we have no rigorous proof that (2.87), (2.88), (2.90) apply to the CREM as defined by Bovier & Kurkova [41]. In the real β case, Bovier and Kurkova [41] were able to sandwich a CREM between two close GREM's which allowed them to derive (2.91) rigorously using Gaussian comparison inequalities. This method does not seem to work in the complex β case because we cannot apply the comparison inequalities.

The branching random walk, branching Brownian motion and the Gaussian multiplicative chaos can be seen as the limiting cases of the CREM with A(t) = t. In this case, $\sigma_t^{\infty} \equiv 1$ which means that we have only the phases *E*, *F*, *G* as in the REM, see Derrida *et al.* [75], Lacoin *et al.* [133], Madaule *et al.* [144], and Madaule *et al.* [145] and Chapter 3.

3

COMPLEX BRANCHING BROWNIAN MOTION

What happens at the borderline of the REM universality class? Motivated by this question we consider branching Brownian motion, which is a representative of the class of the so-called log-correlated random fields. We show that this model lies exactly at the borderline of the REM universality class. We consider the partition function of the field of energies given by the "positions" of the particles of the complex-valued BBM. In such a complex BBM energy model, we allow for arbitrary correlations between the real and imaginary parts of the energies. We identify the fluctuations of the partition function. As a consequence, we get the full phase diagram of the log-partition function. It turns out that the phase diagram is the same as for the field of independent energies, i.e., Derrida's random energy model. Yet, the fluctuations are different from those of the REM in all phases. All results are shown for any correlation between the real and imaginary parts of the random energy.

In this chapter, we focus on the *complex-valued branching Brownian Motion energy model* and show that this model lies exactly at the borderline of the complex REM universality class. This means that the *phase diagram* of the model is the same as in the complex REM, Chapter 1. However, the fluctuations of the partition function of this model are already influenced by the strong correlations and differ from those of the REM in *all phases* of the model.

3.1 BRANCHING BROWNIAN MOTION.

BBM viewed as a random energy model plays a special rôle. It turns out that BBM has correlations which are exactly at the borderline between the regime of weak correlations (REM universality class¹) and the one of strong correlations².

Before stating our results, let us briefly recall the construction of a BBM. Consider a canonical continuous branching process: a *continuous time Galton-Watson* (GW) process Athreya & Ney [13]. It starts with a single particle located at the origin at time zero. After an exponential time of parameter one, this particle splits into $k \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ particles according to some probability distribution $(p_k)_{k\geq 0}$ on \mathbb{Z}_+ . Then, each of the new-born particles splits independently at

This chapter is based on publications 5a., 6a.

^{1 =} the same phase diagram as for the field of independent random energies.

^{2 =} different phase diagram comparing to the REM one, due to the strictly larger leading order of the minimal energy than the one for the independent field of random energies.

independent exponential (parameter 1) times again according to the same $(p_k)_{k\geq 0}$, and so on. We assume that $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} p_k = 1.3$ In addition, we assume that $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} kp_k = 2$ (i.e., the expected number of children per particle equals two). Besides, we impose the finite second moment assumption:

$$K := \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k(k-1)p_k < \infty.$$
(3.1)

We assume that at time t = 0, the GW process starts with just one particle.

For given $t \ge 0$, we label the particles of the process as $i_1(t), \ldots, i_{n(t)}(t)$, where n(t) is the total number of particles at time t. Note that under the above assumptions, we have $\mathbb{E}[n(t)] = e^t$. For $s \le t$, we denote by $i_k(s,t)$ the unique ancestor of particle $i_k(t)$ at time s. In general, there will be several indices k, l such that $i_k(s,t) = i_l(s,t)$. For $s, r \le t$, define the time of the most recent common ancestor of particles $i_k(r,t)$ and $i_l(s,t)$ as⁴

$$d(i_k(r,t), i_l(s,t)) := \sup\{u \le s \land r : i_k(u,t) = i_l(u,t)\}.$$
(3.2)

For $t \ge 0$, the collection of all ancestors naturally induces the random tree

$$\mathbb{T}_t := \{ i_k(s,t) \colon 0 \le s \le t, 1 \le k \le n(t) \}$$
(3.3)

called the *GW tree up to time t*. We denote by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{T}_t}$ the σ -algebra generated by the GW process up to time *t*.

In addition to the genealogical structure, the particles get a *position* in \mathbb{R} . Specifically, the first particle starts at the origin at time zero and performs Brownian motion until the first time when the GW process branches. After branching, each new-born particle independently performs Brownian motion (started at the branching location) until their respective next branching times, and so on. We denote the positions of the n(t) particles at time $t \ge 0$ by $x_1(t), \ldots, x_{n(t)}(t)$, see Figure 3.1.

We define BBM as a family of Gaussian processes,

$$x_t := \{x_1(s,t), \dots, x_{n(t)}(s,t) \colon s \le t\}$$
(3.4)

indexed by time horizon $t \ge 0$. Note that conditionally on the underlying GW tree these Gaussian processes have the following covariance

$$\mathbb{E}\left[x_k(s,t)x_l(r,t) \mid \mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{T}_t}\right] = d(i_k(s,t), i_l(r,t)), \quad s, r \in [0,t], \quad k, l \le n(t).$$
(3.5)

In what follows, to lighten the notation, we will simply write $x_i(s) := x_i(s, t)$, $i \le n(t)$, $s \le t$ hoping that this will not cause confusion about the parameter $t \ge 0$.

3.2 A MODEL WITH COMPLEX-VALUED RANDOM ENERGIES

In this section, we introduce the *complex BBM random energy model*.

³ This implies that $p_0 = 0$, so none of the particles ever dies.

⁴ Note that $d(\cdot, \cdot)$ is not the distance to the most recent common ancestor of the particles but rather the *overlap* between the particle trajectories.



Figure 3.1: A simulated realization of a branching Brownian motion. Compare Figures 1.1 and 2.2

Let $\rho \in [-1, 1]$. For any $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$, let $X(t) := (x_k(t))_{k \le n(t)}$ and $Y(t) := (y_k(t))_{k \le n(t)}$ be two BBMs with the same underlying GW tree such that, for $k \le n(t)$,

$$\operatorname{Cov}(x_k(t), y_k(t)) = \rho t. \tag{3.6}$$

In what follows, to lighten the notation, we sometimes drop the dependence of quantities of interest on ρ . Note that

$$Y(t) \stackrel{\mathrm{D}}{=} \rho X(t) + \sqrt{1 - \rho^2} Z(t), \tag{3.7}$$

where " $\stackrel{D}{=}$ " denotes equality in distribution and $Z(t) := (z_i(t))_{i \le n(t)}$ is a branching Brownian motion independent from X(t) and with the same underlying GW process. Representation (3.7) allows us to handle arbitrary correlations by decomposing the process Y into a part independent from X and a fully correlated one.

We define the *partition function* for the complex BBM energy model with correlation ρ at inverse temperature $\beta := \sigma + i\tau \in \mathbb{C}$ by

$$\mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}(t) := \sum_{k=1}^{n(t)} e^{\sigma x_k(t) + i\tau y_k(t)}.$$
(3.8)

NOTATION. By $\mathcal{L}[\cdot]$, $\mathcal{L}[\cdot | \cdot]$, and \implies or wlim, we denote the law, conditional law, and weak convergence respectively. By $\mathcal{N}(0, s^2)$, $s^2 > 0$, we denote the centred complex isotropic Gaussian distribution with density

$$\mathbb{C} \ni z \mapsto \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-|z/s|^2}}{\pi s^2} \in \mathbb{R}_+ \tag{3.9}$$

w.r.t. the Lebesgue measure on C.

3.3 PHASE DIAGRAM



Figure 3.2: Phase diagram of the REM and the BBM energy model. The grey curves are the level lines of the limiting log-partition function, cf. (3.11).

Let us specify the three domains depicted on Figure 3.2 analytically:

$$B_{1} := \mathbb{C} \setminus \overline{B_{2} \cup B_{3}}, \quad B_{2} := \{ \sigma + i\tau \in \mathbb{C} : 2\sigma^{2} > 1, |\sigma| + |\tau| > \sqrt{2} \}, \\ B_{3} := \{ \sigma + i\tau \in \mathbb{C} : 2\sigma^{2} < 1, \sigma^{2} + \tau^{2} > 1 \}.$$
(3.10)

Remark 3.3.1. Some of our results will be stated under the binary branching assumption (i.e., $p_k = 0$ for all k > 2). Existence of all moments of the offspring distribution would also suffice for all our results and will not require essential changes in the proofs.

Our first result states that the complex BBM energy model indeed has the phase diagram depicted on Figure 3.2.

Theorem 3.3.1 (Phase diagram). For any $\rho \in [-1, 1]$, and any $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$, the complex BBM energy model with binary branching has the same log-partition function and the phase diagram (cf., Figure 3.2) as the complex REM, *i.e.*,

$$\lim_{t\uparrow\infty} \frac{1}{t} \log \mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}(t) = \begin{cases} 1 + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma^2 - \tau^2), & \beta \in \overline{B_1}, \\ \sqrt{2}|\sigma|, & \beta \in \overline{B_2}, \\ \frac{1}{2} + \sigma^2, & \beta \in \overline{B_3} \end{cases}$$
(3.11)

in probability.

See Section 2.6 for a proof.

- **Remark 3.3.2.** 1. For a deterministic regular weighted tree (a.k.a. directed polymer on a tree), under the assumption of no correlations between the real and imaginary parts of the complex random energies (i.e., case $\rho = 0$), formula (3.11) was obtained by Derrida et al. [75]. Our derivation of Theorem 3.3.1 is based on the detailed information on the fluctuations of the partition function (3.8) which we provide in Section 3.5. The proof in [75] is more direct and does not reach the (CLT) precision which is provided in the following section. Moreover, the arguments in [75] seem to crucially rely on the assumption $\rho = 0$.
 - 2. It is natural to expect that the convergence in (3.11) also holds in L^1 , see Theorem 1.4.1 for a related result for the REM.

3.4 GLASSY PHASE B_2

In this section, we focus on the *glassy phase* B_2 . In this phase, the main contribution to the partition function comes from the particles with the largest real parts of the energy. Let us recall some of known facts about the *extremal particles* of the branching Brownian motin.

Bramson [46] and Bramson [47] showed that

$$m(t) := \sqrt{2}t - \frac{3}{2\sqrt{2}}\log t \tag{3.12}$$

is the order of the maximal position among all BBM particles alive at large time t, i.e.,

$$\lim_{t\uparrow\infty} \mathbb{P}\left\{\max_{k\le n(t)} x_k(t) - m(t) \le y\right\} = \mathbb{E}\left[e^{-CZe^{-\sqrt{2}y}}\right], \quad y \in \mathbb{R},$$
(3.13)

where C > 0 is a constant and Z is the a.s. limit of the so-called *derivative martingale*:

$$Z := \lim_{t \uparrow \infty} \sum_{k=1}^{n(t)} (\sqrt{2}t - x_k(t)) e^{-\sqrt{2}(\sqrt{2}t - x_k(t))}, \quad \text{a.s.}$$
(3.14)

In Aïdékon *et al.* [1] and Arguin *et al.* [10], as $t \uparrow \infty$, the non-trivial limiting point process of the (shifted by m(t)) particles of BBM was identified. Specifically, it was shown that the point process,

$$\mathcal{E}_t := \sum_{k=1}^{n(t)} \delta_{x_k(t) - m(t)}, \quad t \in \mathbb{R}_+$$
(3.15)

converges in law as $t \uparrow \infty$ to the point process (see Figure 3.4)

$$\mathcal{E} := \sum_{k,l} \delta_{\eta_k + \Delta_l^{(k)}},\tag{3.16}$$

where:

(a) $\{\eta_k\}_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{R}$ are the atoms of a Cox-Poisson point process with *random intensity measure* $CZe^{-\sqrt{2}y}dy$, where *C* and *Z* are the same as in (3.13). See Figure 3.3.



Figure 3.3: Poisson point process

(b) $\{\Delta_l^{(k)}\}_{l \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{R}$ are the atoms of independent and identically distributed point processes $\Delta^{(k)}, k \in \mathbb{N}$ called *clusters* which are independent copies of the limiting point process

$$\Delta := \lim_{t \uparrow \infty} \sum_{k=1}^{n(t)} \delta_{\hat{x}_k(t) - \max_{l \le n(t)} \hat{x}_l(t)}$$
(3.17)

with $\hat{x}(t)$ being BBM x(t) conditioned on $\max_{k \le n(t)} x_k(t) \ge \sqrt{2}t$.



Figure 3.4: Poisson point process + all clusters

We start with the convergence of the partition function in the case of the real BBM energy model at complex temperatures. We say that a complex-valued r.v. Υ is *isotropic* α -*stable* if there exists $c \in \mathbb{R}_+$ and $\alpha \in (0, 2]$ such that

$$\mathbb{E}[e^{i\operatorname{Re}(zY)}] = e^{-c|z|^{\alpha}}, \quad \text{for all } z \in \mathbb{C}.$$
(3.18)

Recall the notation from (3.16).

Theorem 3.4.1 (Partition function fluctuations for $|\rho| = 1$). For $\beta = \sigma + i\tau \in B_2$, the rescaled partition function $\mathcal{X}_{\beta,1}(t) := e^{-\beta m(t)} \widetilde{\mathcal{X}}_{\beta,1}(t)$ converges in law to the r.v.

$$\mathcal{X}_{\beta,1} := \sum_{k,l \ge 1} \mathrm{e}^{\beta\left(\eta_k + \Delta_l^{(k)}\right)}, \quad as \ t \uparrow \infty.$$
(3.19)

For $|\rho| \in (0, 1)$, we get the following result.

Theorem 3.4.2 (Partition function fluctuations for $|\rho| \in (0, 1)$). For $\beta = \sigma + i\tau \in B_2$ and $|\rho| \in (0, 1)$, the rescaled partition function $\mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}(t) := e^{-\sigma m(t)} \widetilde{\mathcal{X}}_{\beta,\rho}(t)$ converges in law to the r.v. $\mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}$, as $t \uparrow \infty$. Conditionally on Z, $\mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}$ is a complex isotropic $\sqrt{2}/\sigma$ -stable r.v.

Remark 3.4.1. For $\rho = 0$, Theorem 3.4.2 was proven in Madaule et al. [144]. Our proof uses a representation of correlated real and imaginary parts in terms of independent BBM's. As in Madaule et al. [144], we control second moments. However, the way we do this is different and simpler then the method used in that paper, which relies on decomposing the paths of the BBM particles according to the time and location of the minimal position along the given path. Our approach uses instead the upper envelope for ancenstral paths that was obtained in Arguin et al. [12].

3.5 A CLASS OF MARTINGALES

In the centre of our analysis are the following martingales

$$\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t) := e^{-t\left(1+2i\rho\sigma\tau + \frac{\sigma^2 - \tau^2}{2}\right)} \mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{n(t)} e^{-t\left(1+2i\rho\sigma\tau + \frac{\sigma^2 - \tau^2}{2}\right)} e^{\sigma x_k(t) + i\tau y_k(t)}.$$
(3.20)

We denote by $(\mathcal{F}_t)_{t \in \mathbb{R}_+}$ the natural filtration associated to $(\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t))_{t \in \mathbb{R}_+}$.

Note that, for $\beta = \sigma \in [0, 1/\sqrt{2})$, $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,0}(t)$ coincides with the McKean martingale introduced in Bovier & Hartung [38], where it was proven that these martingales converge almost surely and in L^1 to a non-degenerate limit.

The next theorem states that for $\beta \in B_1$ the martingales $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t)$ are in L^p for some p > 1. **Theorem 3.5.1** (L^p martingale convergence in B_1). For $\beta = \sigma + i\tau$ with $\beta \in B_1$, $|\beta| \ge 1$, and any $\rho \in [-1, 1]$, $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t)$ is a martingale with expectation 1 and it is in L^p for $p \le \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\sigma}$. Hence, the limit

$$\lim_{t\uparrow\infty}\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t)=:\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau} \tag{3.21}$$

exists a.s., in L^1 , and is non-degenerate.

Proposition 3.5.1. For $\beta \in \mathbb{C}$ with $|\beta| < 1$, $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t)$ is an L^2 -bounded martingale with expectation one. In particular, $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t)$ converges to a non-degenerate limit $\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}$ a.s. and in L^2 as t tends to infinity.

On the boundary $B_{1,2}$ between phases B_1 and B_2 , i.e., on the set

$$B_{1,2} := \overline{B_1} \cap \overline{B_2} = \{ \sigma + i\tau \in \mathbb{C} : |\sigma| > 1/\sqrt{2}, |\sigma| + |\tau| = \sqrt{2} \}$$
(3.22)

a similar result still holds.

Theorem 3.5.2 (L^p martingale convergence on $B_{1,2}$). For $\beta \in B_{1,2}$ and any $\rho \in [-1,1]$, we have that $\mathcal{M}_{\beta}(t)$ is a L^p -bounded martingale, for any $p < \sqrt{2}/\sigma$ with expectation 1. Hence, the limit

$$\lim_{t \uparrow \infty} \mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t) =: \mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau} \tag{3.23}$$

exists a.s. in L^1 , and is non-degenerate.

Remark 3.5.1. *Similar result for* $\rho = 0$ *has been obtained for the complex Gaussian multiplicative chaos in* [133, *Theorem 3.11*].

Remark 3.5.2 (Smoothing transforms). Note that the martingales $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t)$ satisfy a recursive equation of the form

$$\mathcal{L}\left[\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t+r)\right] = \mathcal{L}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{n(r)} a_k(r) \mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}^{(k)}(t)\right],\tag{3.24}$$

where $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}^{(k)}(t-r)$ are i.i.d. copies of $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t)$ and $a_k(r) \in \mathbb{C}$ are some complex weights independent from $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}^{(k)}(t-r)$, $k \in \mathbb{N}$. If a limit $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}$ as $t \uparrow \infty$ of $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t+r)$ exists, then it would have to satisfy the equation

$$\mathcal{L}\left[\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}\right] = \mathcal{L}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{n(r)} a_k(r) \mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}^{(k)}\right],\tag{3.25}$$

where $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}^{(k)}$ are i.i.d. copies of $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}$. This type of equation is called complex smoothing transform. We refer to Meiners and Mentemeier [148] and Kolesko and Meiners [129] for more details.

3.6 CONDITIONAL CENTRAL LIMIT THEOREMS

The following three results cover the whole strip $|\sigma| < 1/\sqrt{2}$ and basically are "central limit theorems" (CLTs) with random variance.

Theorem 3.6.1 (CLT with random variance for $|\sigma| < 1/\sqrt{2}$, $\beta \in B_1$). Let $\beta = \sigma + i\tau$ with $|\sigma| < 1/\sqrt{2}$ and $\rho \in [-1, 1]$. For $\beta \in B_1$,

$$\operatorname{wlim}_{r\uparrow\infty}\operatorname{wlim}_{t\uparrow\infty}\mathcal{L}\left[\frac{\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(t+r)-\mathcal{M}_{\sigma,\tau}(r)}{\mathrm{e}^{r(1-\sigma^2-\tau^2)}} \mid \mathcal{F}_r\right] = \mathcal{N}\left(0, C_1\mathcal{M}_{2\sigma,0}\right),\tag{3.26}$$

where $C_1 > 0$ is some constant.

Remark 3.6.1. 1. The scaling on the l.h.s. of (3.26) does not depend on ρ .

- 2. The appearance of the random variance in Theorem 3.6.1 (and in the subsequent ones) is in sharp contrast with the REM (Chapter 1) and generalized REM (Chapter 2), where CLTs with deterministic variance hold for β in the strip $|\sigma| < 1/\sqrt{2}$.
- 3. For $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$, a result resembling Theorem 3.6.1 was obtained by Iksanov and Kabluchko in [116].
- 4. For a logarithmically correlated field of complex-valued random energies on a Euclidean space without correlations between the real and imaginary parts of the energy (i.e., case $\rho = 0$), a similar result was shown by Lacoin et al. [133, Theorem 3.1].

Theorem 3.6.2 (CLT with random variance in B_3). For $\beta \in B_3$, $\rho \in [-1, 1]$ and binary branching,

$$\mathcal{L}\left[\frac{\mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}(t)}{\mathrm{e}^{t(1/2+\sigma^2)}} \mid \mathcal{M}_{2\sigma,0}\right] \underset{t\uparrow\infty}{\Longrightarrow} \mathcal{N}\left(0, C_2\mathcal{M}_{2\sigma,0}\right),\tag{3.27}$$

where $C_2 > 0$ is some constant.

Remark 3.6.2. In case $\rho = 0$, a similar result has been obtained by Lacoin et al. [133, Theorem 4.2].

A similar result also holds on the boundary between phases B_1 and B_3 , i.e., on the set

$$B_{1,3} := \overline{B_1} \cap \overline{B_3} = \{ \sigma + i\tau \in \mathbb{C} : \sigma^2 + \tau^2 = 1, |\sigma| < 1/\sqrt{2} \}.$$
(3.28)

Theorem 3.6.3 (CLT with random variance on $B_{1,3}$). For $\beta \in B_{1,3}$, $\rho \in [-1,1]$, and binary branching,

$$\mathcal{L}\left[\frac{\mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}(t)}{\sqrt{t}e^{t(1/2+\sigma^2)}} \mid \mathcal{M}_{2\sigma,0}\right] \xrightarrow[t\uparrow\infty]{} \mathcal{N}\left(0,C_3\mathcal{M}_{2\sigma,0}\right),\tag{3.29}$$

where $C_3 > 0$ is some constant.

Remark 3.6.3. For $\rho = 0$, a similar result for Gaussian multiplicative chaos was obtained by Lacoin et al. [133, Theorem 4.2].

Recall that the behaviour of the partition function at $\beta = \sqrt{2}$ is determined by the martingale $\mathcal{M}_{1,0}(t)$, which is related to another martingale – the so-called *derivative martingale* $\mathcal{Z}(t)$:

$$\mathcal{Z}(t) := \sum_{i=1}^{n(t)} (\sqrt{2}t - x_k(t)) e^{-\sqrt{2}(\sqrt{2}t - x_k(t))}.$$
(3.30)

Lalley and Sellke proved in [134] that $\mathcal{Z}(t)$ converges a.s. as $t \to \infty$ to a non-trivial limit \mathcal{Z} which is a positive and a.s. finite random variable.

At the boundary,

$$B_{2,3} := \overline{B_2} \cap \overline{B_3} = \left\{ \sigma + i\tau \in \mathbb{C} \colon |\sigma| = 1/\sqrt{2}, |\tau| \ge 1/\sqrt{2} \right\},\tag{3.31}$$

including the *triple point*

$$\beta_{1,2,3} := \overline{B_1} \cap \overline{B_2} \cap \overline{B_3} = (1+i)/\sqrt{2}, \tag{3.32}$$

after appropriate rescaling, we have the following CLT with random variance.

Theorem 3.6.4 (CLT with random variance for $|\sigma| = 1/\sqrt{2}$). Let $\beta = \sigma + i\tau$ with $|\sigma| = 1/\sqrt{2}$ and $\rho \in [-1, 1]$ and assume binary branching. Then:

(*i*) For $\tau > 1/\sqrt{2}$,

$$\operatorname{wlim}_{r\uparrow\infty}\operatorname{wlim}_{t\uparrow\infty}\mathcal{L}\left[r^{1/4}\cdot\frac{\mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}(t+r)}{\mathrm{e}^{(t+r)(1/2+\sigma^2)}} \mid \mathcal{F}_r\right] = \mathcal{N}\left(0, C_2\sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}}\mathcal{Z}\right).$$
(3.33)

(*ii*) For $\tau = 1/\sqrt{2}$,

$$\operatorname{wlim}_{r\uparrow\infty}\operatorname{wlim}_{t\uparrow\infty}\mathcal{L}\left[\frac{r^{1/4}}{\sqrt{t}}\cdot\frac{\mathcal{X}_{\beta,\rho}(t+r)}{\mathrm{e}^{(t+r)(1/2+\sigma^2)}} \mid \mathcal{F}_r\right] = \mathcal{N}\left(0, C_3\sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}}\mathcal{Z}\right).$$
(3.34)

Remark 3.6.4. For $\rho = 0$, a similar result for Gaussian multiplicative chaos was obtained by Lacoin et al. [133, Theorem 4.3].

3.7 SUMMARY AND OUTLOOK

For the complex BBM energy model, we now know:

- *fluctuations* of the partition function;
- distribution of complex zeros of the partition function;
- the limiting *log-partition function*;
- the phase diagram.

Here are some open problems related to this chapter:

- Study the log-partition function of the *randomized ζ-function* at complex temperatures, see, e.g., Arguin *et al.* [9] for the model.
- Study complex plane phase diagrams of models with *microscopic interactions* such as the one from Chapter 4.

4 HIGH-DIMENSIONAL RUGGED LANDSCAPES SEEN THROUGH SPIN GLASSES

Finding the (space-height) distribution of the (local) extrema of high-dimensional strongly correlated random fields is a notorious hard problem with many applications. Following Fyodorov & Sommers [93], we focus on the *Gaussian fields with isotropic increments* and take the viewpoint of statistical physics. By exploiting various probabilistic symmetries, we rigorously derive the Fyodorov-Sommers formula for the log-partition function in the high-dimensional limit. The formula suggests a rich picture for the distribution of the local extrema akin to the celebrated spherical Sherrington-Kirkpatrick model with mixed *p*-spin interactions.

This chapter is based on publication 2a.

4.1 INTRODUCTION

In this chapter, we focus on the energy based model where the energy function is given by an arbitrary high-dimensional Gaussian field with isotropic increments.

Consider the *Gaussian random field* with *isotropic increments* $X = X_N = \{X_N(u) : u \in \mathbb{R}^N\}$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$. The adjective "isotropic" means here that the law of the increments of the field X is invariant under *rigid motions* (= translations and rotations) in \mathbb{R}^N . We are interested in the case $N \gg 1$ and in the case of *strongly correlated fields with high-dimensional correlation structure*. Therefore, we assume that the field X_N satisfies

$$\mathbb{E}\left[(X_N(u) - X_N(v))^2\right] = D\left(\frac{1}{N}\|u - v\|_2^2\right) =: D_N(\|u - v\|_2^2), \quad u, v \in \mathbb{R}^N,$$
(4.1)

where $\|\cdot\|_2$ denotes the *Euclidean norm* on \mathbb{R}^N and the *correlator* $D: \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is any admissible function. Complete characterization of all correlators D that are admissible in (4.1), for all N, is known, see Theorem 4.2.1. Note that the law of the field X_N is determined by (4.1) only up to an additive shift by a Gaussian random variable. In what follows, without loss of generality, we assume that $X_N(0) = 0$.

The model was heuristically analyzed in detail using the non-rigorous replica method by Fyodorov & Le Doussal [91] and Fyodorov & Sommers [93] in the case of the rotationally invariant configuration space:

$$S_N := \{ u \in \mathbb{R}^N : \|u\|_2 \le L\sqrt{N} \}, \quad N \in \mathbb{N}.$$

$$(4.2)$$

Related model was previously suggested and analyzed in the physics literature by Mézard & Parisi [150].

In this chapter, we consider product spaces, which are not rotationally invariant:

$$S_N := S^N, \quad S \subset \mathbb{R}. \tag{4.3}$$

Let $\mu \in \mathcal{M}_{\text{finite}}(S)$ be such that the origin is contained in the interior of the convex hull of the support of μ . Define $\mu_N := \mu^{\otimes N} \in \mathcal{M}_{\text{finite}}(S_N)$. A canonical example is the *discrete hypercube* $S_N := \{-1; 1\}^N$ equipped with the uniform a priori measure, i.e., $\mu(\{u\}) := 2^{-N}$, for all $u \in S_N$.

MAIN OBJECTS. We are interested in the asymptotic behavior of the *extremes* of the random field X_N on the sequence of the *particle state spaces* $S_N \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ as $N \uparrow +\infty$. The state spaces are assumed to be equipped with a sequence of *a priori reference measures* $\{\mu_N \in \mathcal{M}_{\text{finite}}(S_N) \mid N \in \mathbb{N}\}$. We now define the main quantities of interest in this work. Consider the *partition function*

$$Z_N(\beta) := \int_{S_N} \mu_N(\mathrm{d}u) \exp\left(\beta \sqrt{N} X_N(u)\right), \quad \beta \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(4.4)

We view (4.4) as an exponential functional of the field X_N , which is parametrized by the *inverse temperature* β . Heuristically, for large β (i.e., $\beta \uparrow +\infty$), the maxima of the field X_N give substantial contribution to the integral (4.4). The *N*-scalings in (4.4), (4.1) and the "size" of S_N are tailored for studying the large-*N* limit of the random *log-partition function*:

$$p_N(\beta) := \frac{1}{N} \log Z_N(\beta), \quad \beta \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(4.5)

For comparison with the theoretical physics literature, let us note that there one conventionally substitutes $\beta \mapsto -\beta$ in (4.4) (this has no effect on the distribution of Z_N due to the symmetry of the centered Gaussian distribution of the field X_N), and considers instead of (4.5) the *free energy*

$$f_N(\beta) := -\frac{1}{\beta} p_N(\beta), \quad \beta \in \mathbb{R}_+.$$
(4.6)

4.2 LONG AND SHORT-RANGE CORRELATIONS

Before stating our results let us recall the full classification of admissible in (4.1) correlators.

We recall some facts about high-dimensional Gaussian processes with isotropic increments. The following result can be extracted from the work [189] of A.M. Yaglom (see also [190]).

Theorem 4.2.1. If *X* is a Gaussian random field with isotropic increments that satisfies (4.1), then one of the following two cases holds:

1. [Isotropic field] There exists the correlation function $B: \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[X_N(u)X_N(v)\right] = B\left(\frac{1}{N}\|u-v\|_2^2\right), \quad u, v \in \Sigma_N,$$
(4.7)

where the function B has the representation

$$B(r) = c_0 + \int_0^{+\infty} \exp(-t^2 r) \nu(dt),$$
(4.8)

where $c_0 \in \mathbb{R}_+$ is a constant and $\nu \in \mathcal{M}_{\text{finite}}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ is a non-negative finite measure. In this case, the function D in (4.1) is expressed in terms of the correlation function B as

$$D(r) = 2(B(0) - B(r)).$$
(4.9)

2. [Non-isotropic field with isotropic increments] The function D in (4.1) has the following representation

$$D(r) = \int_0^{+\infty} \left[1 - \exp\left(-t^2 r\right) \right] \nu(\mathrm{d}t) + A \cdot r, \quad r \in \mathbb{R}_+,$$
(4.10)

where $A \in \mathbb{R}_+$ is a constant and $\nu \in \mathcal{M}((0; +\infty))$ is a σ -finite measure with

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \frac{t^2 \nu(\mathrm{d}t)}{t^2 + 1} < \infty.$$
(4.11)

Remark 4.2.1. In Theorem 4.2.1, assuming $c_0 = 0$, case 1 is sometimes referred to as the shortrange one which reflects the decay of correlations: $B(r) \downarrow +0$, as $r \uparrow +\infty$. This fact follows from the representation (4.8). Correspondingly, case 2 is called the **long-range** one, since here, assuming X(0) = 0, the correlation structure is

$$\mathbb{E}\left[X_N(u)X_N(v)\right] = \frac{1}{2} \left(D_N(\|u\|_2^2) + D_N(\|v\|_2^2) - D_N(\|u-v\|_2^2) \right), \quad u, v \in \mathbb{R}^N.$$
(4.12)

Equation (4.12) in combination with the representation (4.10) implies that the correlations of the field X_N do not decay, as $||u - v|| \rightarrow +\infty$.

Remark 4.2.2. Theorem 4.2.1 implies that the function D appearing in (4.1) is necessarily concave, infinitely differentiable, and non-decreasing on $(0; +\infty)$.

4.3 RESULTS

To formulate our results on the limiting log-partition function, we need the following definitions.

PARISI-TYPE FUNCTIONAL. Given $r \in \mathbb{R}_+$, consider the space of the *functional order parameters*

$$\mathcal{X}(r) := \{ x \colon [0;r] \to [0;1] \mid x \text{ is non-decreasing càdlàg, } x(0) = 0, x(r) = 1 \},$$
(4.13)

It is convenient to work with the space of the discrete order parameters

$$\mathcal{X}'_n(r) := \{ x \in \mathcal{X}(r) \mid x \text{ is piece-wise constant with at most } n \text{ jumps} \}.$$
(4.14)

Let us denote the *effective size* of the particle state space by

$$d := \sup_{N} \left(\frac{1}{N} \sup_{u \in S_N} \|u\|_2^2 \right).$$
(4.15)

For what follows, it is enough to assume that $r \in [0; d]$ in (4.13). Note that, in case (4.3), $d = \sup_{u \in S} u^2$.

Now, let us define the non-linear functional that appears in the variational formula of our main result. We do it in three steps:

1. Given large enough $M \in \mathbb{R}_+$, define the regularized derivative $D'^M : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ of the correlator *D* as

$$D'^{M}(r) := \begin{cases} D'(r), & r \in [1/M; +\infty), \\ M, & r \in [0; 1/M). \end{cases}$$
(4.16)

Given $r, M \in \mathbb{R}_+$, define the function $\theta_r^{(M)} \colon [-r; r] \to \mathbb{R}$ as

$$\theta_r^{(M)}(q) := q D'^{M}(2(r-q)) + \frac{1}{2} D(2(r-q)), \quad q \in [-r;r].$$
(4.17)

2. Given $r \in \mathbb{R}_+$, $x \in \mathcal{X}(r)$ and the (sufficiently regular) *boundary condition* $h: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$, consider the semi-linear parabolic *Parisi's terminal value problem*:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_{q}f(y,q) + \frac{1}{2}D'^{M}(2(r-q))\left(\partial_{qq}^{2}f(y,q) + x(q)\left(\partial_{y}f(y,q)\right)^{2}\right) = 0, & (y,q) \in \mathbb{R} \times (0,r), \\ f(y,1) = h(y), & y \in \mathbb{R}. \end{cases}$$
(4.18)

Let $f_{r,x,h}^{(M)}$: $[0;1] \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ be the unique solution of (4.18). Solubility of the Parisi terminal value problem (4.18), its relation to the Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman equations and stochastic control problems is discussed in a more general multidimensional context in [44, Section 6].

3. Given the family of the (sufficiently regular for (4.18) to be solvable) boundary conditions

$$g := \{g_{\lambda} \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R} \mid \lambda \in \mathbb{R}\},\tag{4.19}$$

and given $r \in [0; d]$, define the *local Parisi functional* $\mathcal{P}(\beta, r, g) \colon \mathcal{X}(r) \to \mathbb{R}$ as

$$\mathcal{P}(\beta, r, g)[x] := \lim_{M\uparrow+\infty} \left(\inf_{\lambda\in\mathbb{R}} \left[f_{r, x, g_{\lambda}}^{(M)}(0, 0) - \lambda r \right] - \frac{\beta^2}{2} \int_0^1 x(q) \mathrm{d}\theta_r^{(M)}(q) \right), \quad x \in \mathcal{X}(r).$$
(4.20)

In (4.20), the integral with respect to $\theta_r^{(M)}$ is understood in the Lebesgue-Stieltjes sense.

MAIN RESULTS. Let us start by recording the basic convergence result for the log-partition function.

Theorem 4.3.1 (Existence of the limiting free energy). For any $\beta > 0$, the large N-limit of the log-partition function exists and is a.s. deterministic:

$$p_N(\beta) \xrightarrow[N\uparrow+\infty]{} p(\beta), \quad almost \ surely \ and \ in \ L^1.$$
 (4.21)

In addition, for any $N \in \mathbb{N}$, the following concentration of measure inequality holds

$$\mathbb{P}\left\{\left|p_{N}(\beta) - \mathbb{E}\left[p_{N}(\beta)\right]\right| > t\right\} \le 2\exp\left(-\frac{Nt^{2}}{4D(d)}\right), \quad t \in \mathbb{R}_{+}.$$
(4.22)

The main result of this work is the following variational representation for the limiting log-partition function in terms of the Parisi functional (4.20).

Theorem 4.3.2 (Free energy variational representation, comparison with cascades). *Assume* (4.3). *Let the family of boundary conditions* (4.19) *be defined as*

$$g_{\lambda}(y) := \log \int_{S} \mu(\mathrm{d}u) \exp\left(\beta u y + \lambda u^{2}\right), \quad y \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(4.23)

Then, for all $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ *,*

$$p(\beta) := \sup_{r \in [0;d]} \inf_{x \in \mathcal{X}(r)} \left(\mathcal{P}(\beta, r, g)[x] \right), \quad \text{almost surely and in } L^1,$$
(4.24)

Remark 4.3.1. In the case (4.10), the field (4.26) has a feature, which is not within the assumptions typically found in the literature Guerra [104], Guerra & Toninelli [105], Panchenko [165], Talagrand [184], and Talagrand [186]: the correlator D is not of class C^1 , namely, D can have a singular derivative at 0. To deal with the singularity, we need a regularization procedure, cf. (4.16) and (4.20).

HEURISTICS. It is natural to ask the following questions: Why is Parisi's theory of hierarchical replica symmetry breaking Mézard *et al.* [151] (which is usually behind the functionals of the type (4.20)) applicable to Gaussian fields with isotropic increments satisfying (4.1)? Where are the "interacting spins" in the present context?

A hint is given by the following observation. Define

$$\langle u, v \rangle_N := \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^N u_i v_i, \quad u, v \in \mathbb{R}^N.$$

$$(4.25)$$

Let us fix $r \in [0; d]$. By (4.12), the restriction of the field X_N with isotropic increments to a sphere with radius r centered at the origin, leads to the *mixed p-spin spherical SK model* (cf. [184]) with the following covariance structure

$$\mathbb{E}\left[X_N(u)X_N(v)\right] = D(r) - \frac{1}{2}D(2(r - \langle u, v \rangle_N)) =: G_r(\langle u, v \rangle_N), \quad \|u\|_2^2 = \|v\|_2^2 = rN,$$
(4.26)

where $G_r : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ is given by

$$G_r(q) := D(r) - \frac{1}{2}D(2(r-q)), \quad q \in \mathbb{R}_+.$$
(4.27)

Thus, (4.26) implies that, given r, each field of the type (4.1) induces a mixed p-spin spherical SK model with the convex correlation function G_r (see Remark 4.2.2). It is this convexity that allows for the proof of the upper bound (along the lines of Talagrand [186]) in (4.24). for all admissible correlators.

SKETCH OF THE PROOF. The proof of Theorem 4.3.2 exploits the observation (4.26) and combines it with the localization technique of Bovier & Klimovsky [44]. By means of the large deviations principle, this technique reduces the analysis of the full log-partition function (4.5) to the *local* one, where (4.26) approximately holds true everywhere. The price to pay for this reduction is the saddle point variational principle (4.24), which involves the Lagrange multipliers that enforce the localization. This gives the upper bound.

For the lower bound, on each spherical shell, we use the Aizenman-Simms-Starr scheme Aizenman *et al.* [2] following the beautiful method of Panchenko [166]. Next, using Ghirlanda-Guerra identities Ghirlanda & Guerra [98] and Panchenko [164], we show that the corresponding comparison structure converges to the Ruelle probability cascade (RPC) Panchenko [164] and Ruelle [174]. Finally, Aizenman-Sims-Starr scheme evaluated at the RPC yields the matching lower bound in (4.24).

4.4 ROTATIONALLY INVARIANT CONFIGURATION SPACE: THE FYODOROV-SOMMERS FORMULA

Parallel to the product state space (4.3), one can consider the *rotationally invariant state space*:

$$S_N := \{ u \in \mathbb{R}^N : \|u\|_2 \le L\sqrt{N} \}, \quad L > 0.$$
(4.28)

In this case, we assume that the a priori measure $\mu_N \in \mathcal{M}_{\text{finite}}(S_N)$ has the density

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\mu_N}{\mathrm{d}\lambda_N}(u) := \exp\left(\sum_{i=1}^N f(u_i)\right), \quad u = (u_i)_{i=1}^N \in \mathbb{R}^N, \quad f \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$$
(4.29)

with respect to the Lebesgue measure λ on \mathbb{R}^N . Let the function f be of the form $f(u) := h_1 u - h_2 u^2$, where $h_1 \in \mathbb{R}$ and $h_2 \in \mathbb{R}_+$ are given constants. Let us note that in case (4.28), $d = L^2$.

In the case of the rotationally invariant state space (4.28), one can obtain a more explicit representation for the Parisi functional (4.20), which does not require any regularization. Given $x \in \mathcal{X}(r)$, define $q_{\max} := q_{\max}(x) := \sup \{q \in [0; r] : x(q) < 1\}$. Consider the Crisanti-Sommers type functional (cf. Crisanti & Sommers [61, (A2.4)] and Fyodorov & Sommers [93, (47)])

$$CS(\beta, r)[x] := \frac{1}{2} \left[\log(r - q_{\max}) + \int_0^{q_{\max}} \frac{\mathrm{d}q}{\int_q^r x(s)\mathrm{d}s} + h_1^2 \int_0^r x(q)\mathrm{d}q - h_2 r \right] + \frac{\beta^2}{2} \left(D'(2(r - q_{\max})) + \int_0^{q_{\max}} D'(2(r - q))x(q)\mathrm{d}q \right), \quad x \in \mathcal{X}(r).$$
(4.30)

By reducing the case of the rotationally invariant state space to the product state space case via a large deviations argument (an idea exploited in Talagrand [184]), we arrive at the following.

Theorem 4.4.1 (Fyodorov-Sommers formula). *In the case of the rotationally invariant state space* (4.28), *for all* $\beta \in \mathbb{R}_+$, $h_1 \in \mathbb{R}$, $h_2 \in \mathbb{R}_+$, *there exists unique* $r^* \in [0;d]$ *and unique* $x^* \in \mathcal{X}(r)$ *such that*

$$p(\beta) = \max_{r \in [0;d]} \min_{x \in \mathcal{X}(r)} \mathcal{CS}(\beta, r)[x] = \mathcal{CS}(\beta, r^*)[x^*], \quad almost \ surely.$$
(4.31)

Remark 4.4.1. The Crisanti-Sommers type functional (4.30) corresponds to the a priori distribution (4.29), which represents the linear combination of linear and quadratic external fields. Formula [93, (47)] was derived under the assumption of the quadratic external field, whereas formula [61, (A2.4)] was obtained for the spherical SK model with the linear external field.

4.5 RELATED RESEARCH

The model on rotationally invariant configuration space was studied in detail using physics heuristics (replica method + hierarchical replica symmetry breaking Ansatz) by Fyodorov & Le Doussal [91], Fyodorov & Bouchaud [92], and Fyodorov & Sommers [93] (see also older related physics literature, e.g., Mézard & Parisi [150]).

4.6 OUTLOOK

Here are some open problems related to the model considered in this chapter:

- For the rotationally invariant configuration space:
 - What is the random geometry/topology of the landscape? Are there many local minima? Are they far apart? Are they similarly deep? Are they separated by high barriers?
 - Identify the fluctuations of the partition function in the model of this chapter.
 - Study the phase diagram of the model at complex temperatures. Does it have features similar to the CREM, see Section 2.13?
- In the spirit of the equations of Thouless, Anderson & Palmer [187], derive a set of fixed–point equations for computing the expected (w.r.t. the Gibbs measure) values of the coordinates of the model. Some related mathematics literature is Belius & Kistler [23], Chen & Panchenko [53], and Chen *et al.* [54].
Part II

INFORMATION-BASED MODELS

5

SPATIAL CANNINGS MODEL IN RANDOM ENVIRONMENT

We introduce and study a system of hierarchically interacting measure-valued random processes that arises as the continuum limit of a large population of individuals carrying different types. Individuals live in colonies labelled by the hierarchical group of order N, and are subject to migration and resampling on all hierarchical scales simultaneously. The resampling mechanism is such that a random positive fraction of the population in a block of colonies inherits the type of a random single individual in that block, which is why we refer to our system as the hierarchical Cannings process. Before resampling in a block takes place, all individuals in that block are relocated uniformly, which we call *reshuffling*. The evolution of the system seen backwards in time leads to a dual process of coalescing random walks (representing the lineages) in random environment. The space-time scaling behaviour of the dual determines that of the system forward in time.

We study a version of the hierarchical Cannings process in *random environment*, namely, the resampling measures controlling the change of type of individuals in different blocks are chosen randomly with a given mean and are kept fixed in time, i.e., we work in the *quenched* setting. We give a necessary and sufficient condition under which a *multi-type* equilibrium is approached (= coexistence) as opposed to a *mono-type* equilibrium (= clustering). Moreover, in the hierarchical mean-field limit $N \rightarrow \infty$, with the help of a *renormalization analysis* we obtain a full picture of the space-time scaling behaviour of block averages on all hierarchical scales simultaneously. We show that the k-block averages are distributed as the superposition of a Fleming-Viot diffusion with a deterministic volatility constant d_k and a Cannings process with a random jump rate, both depending on k. In the random environment d_k turns out to be smaller than in the homogeneous environment of the same mean.

This chapter is based on publications 1a., 3a., 7a.

5.1 MOTIVATION AND GOAL

Two models play a central role in the world of stochastic multi-type population dynamics:

- (1) The Moran model and its limit for large populations, the Fleming-Viot measure-valued *diffusion*.
- (2) The Cannings model and its limit for large populations, the Cannings measure-valued *jump process* (also called the generalized Fleming-Viot process).

The Cannings model accounts for situations in which *resampling* is such that a random positive fraction of the population in the next generation inherits the type of a random single individual in the current generation, even in the infinite population limit (see Cannings [48], [49]). In order to describe a setting where this effect has a geographical structure, i.e., where *migration* of individuals is allowed as well, different models have been proposed in Limic and Sturm [142], Blath, Etheridge and Meredith [34], Barton, Etheridge and Véber [21], Berestycki, Etheridge and Véber [26]. The behaviour of these models has been studied in detail and its dependence on the geographic space is fairly well understood.



Figure 5.1: Hierarchical group

The type space is typically chosen to be a compact Polish space *E*. In this chapter, we focus on the case where the geographic space is the hierarchical group Ω_N of order *N* (see Figure 5.1), since this allows us to carry out a full *renormalization analysis*. In the *hierarchical mean-field limit* $N \rightarrow \infty$, the migration can be chosen in such a way that it approximates migration on the geographic space \mathbb{Z}^2 , a possibility that was exploited by Sawyer and Felsenstein [179] (see also Dawson *et al.* [68]).

In this chapter, we focus on the spatial Cannings model the reproduction mechanism is controlled by *catastrophic events* on a small time scale, for which it is appropriate to assume that the rate of occurrence has a spatially inhomogeneous structure. This leads us to consider spatial Cannings models with block resampling in *random environment*, i.e., both the form and the overall rate of the block resampling mechanism depend on the geographic location.

Remark 5.1.1. We *only* work with continuum models. However, we motivate these models by viewing them as the large-population limit of individual-based models.

Our *goal* is three-fold:

- (1) *Construction* of the hierarchical Cannings process in random environment via a wellposed martingale problem and derivation of a *duality relation* with a hierarchical spatial coalescent in random environment.
- (2) Analysis of the longtime behaviour, in particular, the *dichotomy* between a multi-type equilibrium and a mono-type equilibrium.
- (3) Scaling analysis of a collection of *renormalised processes* obtained by looking at the evolution of blocks averages on successive space-time scales in the hierarchical mean-field limit and the consequences for universality classes of the mono-type cluster formation.

5.2 MIGRATION IN A HIERARCHICAL GEOGRAPHY

Sawyer & Felsenstein [179] suggested a model with migration rates that do not depend on the Euclidean distance between the colonies but rather on the clustering distance (e.g., village \rightsquigarrow valley \rightsquigarrow province \rightsquigarrow state \rightsquigarrow country \rightsquigarrow continent).

Consider the following geographical space:

- Here $N \in \mathbb{N}$ is a parameter.
- We interpret $\eta \in \Omega_N$ as the *address of a colony* in the geographical space, see Figure 5.2.



Figure 5.2: A hierarchical geographical space with colonies of multi-type individuals

MIGRATION ON THE HIERARCHICAL SPACE. Dawson *et al.* [68] introduced and studied in detail the *hierarchical random walk* (HRW). This is a random walk on the hierarchical group Ω_N with the following ingredients:

- *Migration rates:* $\underline{c} := (c_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0} \in (0, N)^{\mathbb{N}_0}$.
- Each individual at $\eta \in \Omega_N$ jumps uniformly in a *k*-block around η at rate c_{k-1}/N^{k-1} .

5.3 Λ -cannings model

REPRODUCTION WITHIN A COLONY: THE DISCRETE CANNINGS MODEL. The *Cannings model* in discrete time was introduced by Cannings [48, 49] and is based on the following ingredients:

- $M \in \mathbb{N}$ the population size.
- *Exchangeable* collection of r.v. $\{v_i^{(M)} \in [0:M]: i \in [1:M]\}$ representing the numbers of children for each individual currently alive, which
- satisfies the constraint $\sum_{i=1}^{M} v_i^{(M)} = M$ of constant population size.

 Λ -CANNINGS MODEL. In a continuous time, continuous mass limit, discrete Cannings models can be rescaled to the *Λ*-*Cannings model*. This large universality class appearing in the limit of $M \rightarrow \infty$ was identified by Sagitov [176], Möhle & Sagitov [152]:

In the multi-type situation, it is convenient to encode the state of the colony via the empirical distribution of types. For $M \to \infty$, we study the evolution of the *empirical distribution of types*: $X(t) := \frac{1}{M} \sum_{i=1}^{M} \delta_{T(i,t)} \in \mathcal{M}_1(E)$ in a colony. The evolution is Markovian and is driven by the *Poisson point process* on $\mathbb{R}_+ \times [0,1]$ with $dt \otimes \Lambda(dr)/r^2$, where $\Lambda \in \mathcal{M}_{\text{finite}}([0,1])$, $\Lambda(\{0\}) = 0$. At each jump, the population is resampled: the individuals are marked for resampling by the *Bernoulli experiment* $(r\delta_1 + (1-r)\delta_0)^{\otimes M}$ and the ones marked all get the same type of a randomly chosen parent individual, see Figure 5.3



Figure 5.3: Resampling

5.4 INHOMOGENEOUS CATASTROPHES

Now we introduce the *catastrophes* affecting the whole blocks:

• They can model, e.g., droughts, floods, forest fires, epidemics, meteorite impacts, etc.

- They are driven by the Poisson point process on $\mathbb{R}_+ \times [0,1]$ with $dt \otimes N^{-2k} \Lambda_k(dr)/r^2$, where $\Lambda_k \in \mathcal{M}_1([0,1]), \Lambda(\{0\}) = 0$.
- Non-local resampling-reshuffling:
 - *Reshuffle* all individuals simultaneously in the *k*-block by assigning to each a new uniformly chosen location in the block.
 - *Resample* the individuals in *k*-block using the Cannings mechanism Λ_k as if they were at the same location.



Figure 5.4: $\Omega_N^{\mathbb{T}}$ with N = 3, $\xi \in \Omega_N^{(k)} \subset \Omega_N^{\mathbb{T}}$, $|\xi| = k = 2$, $\eta, \zeta \in B_{|\xi|}(\xi)$. The elements of $\Omega_N^{\mathbb{T}}$ are the vertices of the tree (indicated by \Box 's).

SPATIALLY INHOMOGENEOUS ENVIRONMENT. Now we introduce the *spatially inhomogeneous mechanism of catastrophes*. Similarly to the Λ -resampling, the catastrophes are driven by the random measures:

$$\underline{\Lambda}(\omega) = \left\{ \Lambda^{\xi}(\omega) \in \mathcal{M}_{\mathbf{f}}([0,1]) \colon \xi \in \Omega_N^{\mathbb{T}} \right\}$$
(5.1)

where $\Omega_N^{\mathbb{T}}$ is the full tree (i.e., not only leafs but all other nodes of the tree), see Figure 5.4.

- $\xi \in \Omega_N^{\mathbb{T}}$ is the *address of a* $|\xi|$ *-block*.
- ω is the *random environment*.
- Structural assumption: $\Lambda^{\xi}(\omega) = \lambda_{|\xi|} \chi^{\xi}(\omega)$, where:

- $\chi^{\xi}(\omega) \in \mathcal{M}_{f}([0,1])$ is random stationary and λ_{k} is deterministic.

SUMMARY OF THE HIERARCHICAL CANNINGS PROCESS IN RANDOM ENVIRONMENT. We have informally described the dynamics of the hierarchically interacting $(\underline{c}, \underline{\Lambda})$ -Cannings process in random environment, see Figure 5.2.

$$X^{(\Omega_N)} = \left\{ X^{(\Omega_N)}_{\eta}(\omega; t) \in \mathcal{M}_1(E) \right\}_{t \in \mathbb{R}_+, \eta \in \Omega_N}.$$
(5.2)

The dynamics features a *competition between*:

Migration <u>c</u> = (c_k)_{k∈ℤ+} (spatial movement) **vs.** *Resampling* + *Catastrophes* in *random environment* <u>Λ</u> = (Λ_k(ω))_{k∈ℤ+} (reproduction under constrained resources).

• The competition happens on the hierarchy of *slow* and *fast time scales* on which the blocks evolve.

Remark 5.4.1. The dynamics has the following features:

- Non-diffusive behaviour because of the PPP-driven jumps.
- Strongly correlated global updates because of the non-local reshuffling-resampling.
- Spatially inhomogeneous jump rates because of the random environment.

TECHNICAL ASSUMPTIONS. In what follows, we impose some technical assumptions on the resampling mechanism:

$$\Lambda_0(\{0\}) = 0, \qquad \int_{(0,1]} \frac{\Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}r)}{r} = \infty, \tag{5.3}$$

and

$$\Lambda_k(\{0\}) = 0, \qquad \int_{(0,1]} \frac{\Lambda_k(\mathrm{d}r)}{r^2} < \infty. \qquad k \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(5.4)

5.5 LONG-RUN BEHAVIOR

Question 5.5.1. Assume that we start the spatial Cannings model in random environment in a biodiverse configuration.

• Does the process converge to equilibrium in the long run, i.e.

$$\mathcal{L}\left[X^{(\Omega_N)}(t)\right] \underset{t \to +\infty}{\Longrightarrow} ? \tag{5.5}$$

• *Is there a biodiversity in the long run?*

The answer to the first part of the question is as follows.

Theorem 5.5.1 (Equilibrium). Fix $N \in \mathbb{N} \setminus \{1\}$. Suppose that, under the law \mathbb{P} , the law of the initial state $X^{(\Omega_N)}(\omega; 0)$ is stationary and ergodic under translations in $\Omega_N^{\mathbb{T}}$, with mean single-coordinate measure $\theta = \mathbb{E}[X_0^{(\Omega_N)}(\omega; 0)] \in \mathcal{P}(E)$. Then, there exists an equilibrium measure $v_{\theta}^N(\omega) \in \mathcal{P}(\mathcal{P}(E)^{\Omega_N})$:

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathcal{L}[X^{(\Omega_N)}(\omega; t)] = \nu_{\theta}^N(\omega), \quad \mathbb{P}\text{-a.s. } \omega$$
(5.6)

satisfying

$$\int_{\mathcal{P}(E)^{\Omega_N}} x_0 \, \nu_{\theta}^N(\omega; \mathrm{d}x) = \theta.$$
(5.7)

Moreover, under the law \mathbb{P} , $v_{\theta}^{N}(\omega)$ is stationary and ergodic under translations in $\Omega_{N}^{\mathbb{T}}$.

CLUSTERING VS. COEXISTENCE. To answer the second part of Question 5.5.1, we consider the following two scenarios for the equilibrium $v_{\theta}^{N}(\omega)$:

• Coexistence given the environment *ω*:

$$\sup_{\psi \in C_{\mathbf{b}}(E)} \int_{\mathcal{P}(E)^{\Omega_N}} \nu_{\theta}^N(\omega)(\mathrm{d}x) \left[\int_E \psi^2(u) x_0(\mathrm{d}u) - \left(\int_E \psi(u) x_0(\mathrm{d}u) \right)^2 \right] > 0.$$
(5.8)

In words: The variance of the type distribution is positive.

• Clustering given the environment *ω*:

$$\nu_{\theta}^{N}(\omega) = \int_{E} \delta_{(\delta_{u})} \alpha_{N} \theta(\mathrm{d}u).$$
(5.9)

In words: The system grows mono-type clusters that cover the whole Ω_N .

We obtain the following dichotomy between clustering and coexistence for $N < \infty$.

Theorem 5.5.2 (Dichotomy for finite *N*). *Fix* $N \in \mathbb{N} \setminus \{1\}$ *and assume that* $\rho^{\xi}(\omega) := \chi^{\xi}([0, 1], \omega)$ *satisfies*

$$\mathbb{E}[\rho^{\xi}(\omega)] = 1, \qquad \exists \, \delta > 0 \colon \, \delta \le \rho^{\xi}(\omega) \le \delta^{-1} \,\,\forall \, \xi \in \Omega_N \, \text{for } \mathbb{P}\text{-a.e. } \omega. \tag{5.10}$$

- (a) Let $C_N := \{ \omega : \text{ coexistence given } \omega \text{ occurs} \}$. Then, $\mathbb{P}(C_N) \in \{0, 1\}$.
- (b) $\mathbb{P}(\mathcal{C}_N) = 1$ iff

$$\sum_{k\in\mathbb{N}_0}\frac{1}{c_k+N^{-1}\lambda_{k+1}}\sum_{l=0}^k\lambda_l<\infty.$$
(5.11)

Remark 5.5.1. Criterion (5.11) implies:

- Sublte inteplay between the migration c and resampling/catastrophe λ parameters with respect to their influence on clustering/coexistence.
- If λ_l = 0, ∀l ≥ 1 (i.e., no catastrophes), then the criterion reduces to the recurrence condition for the migration.

IDEA OF PROOF. Study the *lineages* of particles (backwards in time). It turns out that the backwards in time dynamics is in a sense simpler:

 Duality: lineages evolve according to a spatial coalescent with non-local coalescence in random environment.

This idea is formalized in the next paragraph.

DUALITY WITH A SPATIAL COALESCENT WITH NON-LOCAL COALESCENCE IN RANDOM ENVI-RONMENT. The idea of duality is to relate $X = \{X_t\}_{t \in \mathbb{R}_+}$ with a *simpler stochastic process*. A possible formulation is as follows. Find H and $Y = \{Y_t\}_{t \in \mathbb{R}_+}$:

$$\mathbb{E}_{X_0}[H(X_t, Y_0)] = \mathbb{E}_{Y_0}[H(X_0, Y_t)], \text{ for all } (X_0, Y_0), \quad t \in \mathbb{R}_+.$$
(5.12)

In our case, a useful *dual* is provided by the so-called **spatial coalescent with non-local coalescence in random environment** $\{Y_t\}_{t \in \mathbb{R}_+}$. The coalescent can be seen as the *backwards-in-time* dynamics of the *coalescing lineages* in the Cannings process.

- The initial configuration consists of infinitely many singleton families.
- Families move around according to the HRW.
- The coalescence events are driven by the *PPP* with intensity

$$dt \otimes d\eta \otimes \left(N^{-2k} dk \left[\Lambda_k(dr) \left(r \delta_1 + (1-r) \delta_0 \right)^{\otimes \mathbb{N}} \right] (d\omega) \right).$$
(5.13)

• At a coalescence event, $k \ge 2$ families in $B_k(\eta)$ coalesce. Immediately afterwards, all families in B_k are reshuffled (= randomly and simultaneously relocated in within B_k).

BIODIVERSITY DICHOTOMY: CLUSTERING VS. COEXISTENCE. *Dichotomy* can be understood from the backwards in time viewpoint:

- If there is a single family in the long run, then there is no *biodiversity* (clustering).
- If there is more then one family in the long run, there is *coexistence*.

Exchangeability combined with duality implies that it is enough to consider *two coalescing* random walks $(Z_t^1(\omega), Z_t^2(\omega))_{t\geq 0}$ on Ω_N with migration coefficients $(c_k + \lambda_{k+1}N^{-(k+1)})_{k\in\mathbb{N}_0}$ in random environment and coalescence at rates $(\lambda_k = \Lambda_k([0, 1]))_{k\in\mathbb{N}_0}$. The time-*t* accumulated hazard for coalescence of this pair reads:

$$H_{N}(\omega;t) = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}_{0}} N^{-k} \sum_{\substack{\eta,\eta' \in \Omega_{N} \\ d_{\Omega_{N}}(\eta,\eta') \leq k}} \lambda^{\mathrm{MC}_{k}(\eta)}(\omega) \int_{0}^{t} \mathbb{1}_{\{Y_{s}(\omega) = \eta, Y_{s}'(\omega) = \eta'\}} \,\mathrm{d}s,$$
(5.14)

We can show the following:

Lemma 5.5.1. • $\lim_{t\to\infty} H_N(t;\omega) = \infty \text{ a.s. } \rightarrow \text{ no biodiversity (clustering).}$

• $\lim_{t\to\infty} H_N(t;\omega) < \infty \text{ a.s } \rightarrow \text{ coexistence.}$

5.6 LARGE SPACE-TIME SCALE ANALYSIS

Question 5.6.1 (Coarse-grained dynamics). *Where does the law of the k-block average converges to? I.e.,*

$$\mathcal{L}\left[k\text{-block average}(t\cdot N^k;\omega)
ight] \underset{N \to +\infty}{\Longrightarrow}$$

Is there a universal limiting law?

In order to answer this question, we perform the large space-time scale analysis.

large space-time scale analysis: $N ightarrow \infty.$

- We "separate" slow and fast time scales. This is guaranteed in our model in the limit $N \to \infty$.
- This way, we can analyse the system scale by scale: starting from small scales and working our way towards larger scales. This can be seen as an orbit of the renormalization group.
- Specifically, consider the *macroscopic observables:* block averages of order $k \in \mathbb{Z}_+$

$$Y_{\eta,k}^{(N)}(tN^k;\omega) = \frac{1}{N^k} \sum_{\zeta \in B_k(\eta)} X_{\zeta}^{(\Omega_N)}(tN^k;\omega), \qquad \eta \in \Omega_N, \, k \in \mathbb{Z}_+$$
(5.15)

• The Cannings model on a fully connected geographical space (mean field or single scale situation), see Figure 5.5, decorellates (*propagation of chaos*) in the long run and each colony follows a *McKean-Vlasov process*.



Figure 5.5: Mean-field migration of individuals between the N = 3 colonies (rate c/N random walk on the full graph)

MCKEAN-VLASOV LIMITING DYNAMICS. To describe the limiting measure-valued McKean-Vlasov dynamics, we need an *algebra of test functions*: $\mathcal{B} \subseteq C_b(\mathcal{M}_1(E), \mathbb{R})$ with $G \in \mathcal{B}$:

$$G(x) = \int_{E^n} x^{\otimes n}(\mathrm{d}u) \,\varphi(u), \qquad x \in \mathcal{M}_1(E), \, n \in \mathbb{N}, \, \varphi \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(E^n, \mathbb{R}).$$
(5.16)

The Generator turns out to be

$$(L_{\theta}^{c,d,\Lambda}G)(x) = c \int_{E} (\theta - x) (\mathrm{d}a) \frac{\partial G(x)}{\partial x} [\delta_{a}] \leftarrow [\mathrm{drift}] \\ + d \int_{E} \int_{E} Q_{x}(\mathrm{d}u, \mathrm{d}v) \frac{\partial^{2}G(x)}{\partial x^{2}} [\delta_{u}, \delta_{v}] \leftarrow [\mathrm{Fleming-Viot\ diffision}] \\ + \int_{[0,1]} \Lambda^{*}(\mathrm{d}r) \int_{E} x(\mathrm{d}a) \left[G((1 - r)x + r\delta_{a}) - G(x) \right] \leftarrow [\mathrm{jumps}], \quad G \in \mathcal{B},$$

$$(5.17)$$

where

$$Q_x(\mathrm{d}u,\mathrm{d}v) = x(\mathrm{d}u)\,\delta_u(\mathrm{d}v) - x(\mathrm{d}u)\,x(\mathrm{d}v). \tag{5.18}$$

A Markov process with the limiting generator we call the C^{Λ} -processes with immigrationemigration and denote it by

$$Z_{\theta}^{c,d,\Lambda} = \left(Z_{\theta}^{c,d,\Lambda}(t)\right)_{t\geq 0'} \quad Z_{\theta}^{c,d,\Lambda}(0) = \theta.$$
(5.19)

5.7 RENORMALIZATION AND MULTI-SCALE ANALYSIS

Theorem 5.7.1 (Behaviour of the macroscopic observables). Suppose that for each N the random field $X^{(\Omega_N)}(\omega; 0)$ is the restriction to Ω_N of a random field $X(\omega)$ indexed by $\Omega_{\infty} = \bigoplus_{\mathbb{N}} \mathbb{N}$ that is i.i.d. with single-component mean $\theta \in \mathcal{P}(E)$. Then, for \mathbb{P} -a.e. ω and every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\eta \in \Omega_{\infty}$,

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathcal{L}\left[\left(Y_{\eta,k}^{(\Omega_N)}(\omega;tN^k)\right)_{t \ge 0}\right] = \mathcal{L}\left[\left(Z_{\theta}^{c_k,d_k,\Lambda^{\mathrm{MC}_k(j)}(\omega)}(t)\right)_{t \ge 0}\right],\tag{5.20}$$

where

• Volatility constants: $\underline{d} = (d_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$, are given recursively by

$$d_{0} = 0, \qquad d_{k+1} = \mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{L}_{\rho}} \left[\frac{c_{k}(\mu_{k}\rho + d_{k})}{c_{k} + (\mu_{k}\rho + d_{k})} \right], \quad k \in \mathbb{Z}_{+},$$
(5.21)

where $\mu_k = \lambda_k/2$ and $\mathcal{L}[\rho] = \mathcal{L}[\rho^0]$.

• **N.B.** The formula (5.21) is an average of a *random Möbius transformation*. For a detailed analysis of the iterations of (5.21), we refer to Greven *et al.* [101].

HEURISTIC DERIVATION OF THE FORMULA FOR VOLATILITIES. Formula (5.21) can heuristically be understood as follows:

- The space-time scales separate, as *N* → ∞. Therefore, it is enough to consider the 1-block averages.
- Due to duality it is enough to focus on study the coalescing lineages.
- Total coalescence rate = volatility.
- At space-time scale *Nt*, **only pairs of lineages can possibly meet** (cf. Limic & Sturm [142] for a related setup).
- The lineages coalesce at the rate $\lambda^{(\eta,0)}(\omega) = \Lambda^{(\eta,0)}((0,1])(\omega)$, if they are in the same colony.
- Probability to migrate away before coalescence is $2c_0/(2c_0 + \lambda^{(\eta,0)}(\omega))$.
- Therefore, the average total coalescence rate equals

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\frac{2c_0\lambda_0\rho(\omega)}{2c_0+\lambda_0\rho(\omega)}\right].$$
(5.22)

RANDOM ENVIRONMENT FACILITATES BIODIVERSITY. The volatility d_k in the random environment can be sandwiched between:

- the volatility d_k^0 in the *zero environment* ($\mathcal{L}_{\rho} = \delta_0$, i.e., the system without resampling)
- the volatility d_k^1 in the *average environment* ($\mathcal{L}_{\rho} = \delta_1$, i.e., the system with average resampling).

Theorem 5.7.2 (Randomness lowers volatility). *Assume the environment is non-deterministic. If* $d_0^0 = d_0 = d_0^1$, then

$$d_k^0 < d_k < d_k^1, \quad k \in \mathbb{N}. \tag{5.23}$$

Proof. Jensen's inequality.

MULTI-SCALE ANALYSIS. When viewed on multiple time scales, the block averages converge to a time inhomogeneous measure-valued Markov chain. The transition kernel of the Markov chain is given by the quasi-equilibrium with the initial condition being the current state of the chain.

Theorem 5.7.3 (Multi-scale behaviour). Let $(t_N)_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ be such that $\lim_{N \to \infty} t_N = \infty$ and $\lim_{N \to \infty} t_N / N = 0$. Then, for \mathbb{P} -a.e. ω , every $j \in \mathbb{N}$ and every $\eta \in \Omega_{\infty}$,

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathcal{L}\left[\left(\Upsilon^{(\Omega_N)}_{\eta,k}(\omega; t_N N^k) \right)_{k=-(j+1), -j, \dots, 0} \right] = \mathcal{L}\left[\left(M^{(j)}_{\eta,k}(\omega) \right)_{k=-(j+1), -j, \dots, 0} \right],$$
(5.24)

where $M_{\eta}^{(j)}(\omega) = (M_{\eta,k}^{(j)}(\omega))_{k=-(j+1),-j,\dots,0}$ is the time-inhomogeneous Markov chain with initial state

$$M_{\eta,-(j+1)}^{(j)}(\omega) := \theta,$$
 (5.25)

and transition kernel from time -(k+1) to -k given by

$$K_{\eta,k}(\omega;\theta,\cdot) := \nu_{\theta}^{c_k,d_k,\Lambda^{\mathrm{MC}_k(\eta)}(\omega)}(\cdot).$$
(5.26)

5.8 RELATED RESEARCH

For an introduction to the theory of measure-valued stochastic population dynamics, we refer to, e.g., Dawson [67] and Etheridge [85].

RANDOM SYSTEMS IN ULTRAMETRIC SPACES. A recent review of dynamics on is Dawson & Gorostiza [64].

SPATIAL CANNINGS MODEL. Spatial Cannings models on Euclidean spaces were suggested in Barton *et al.* [21] and Etheridge [86] and further studied in [26].

MULTI-SCALE ANALYSIS OF STOCHASTIC PROCESSES ON HIERARCHICAL NETWORKS. Renormalization is a key method to analyze large space-time behavior and universality in interacting particle systems Kadanoff [125]. For a review in the context of interacting population models before 2005, we refer to Greven [100]. The closest in spirit work to this chapter is Dawson *et al.* [65], where a *hierarchically interacting Fleming-Viot process* have been studied using multi-scale methods. Recent monograph Dawson & Greven [69] focuses on the spatial Fleming-Viot model with selection and mutation.

Several interesting IPS and related stochastic processes have been analyzed using renormalization methods, e.g., the *contact process* by Athreya & Swart [14], *Kuramoto model* by Garlaschelli *et al.* [96], *percolation* by Dawson & Gorostiza [63] and Koval *et al.* [132] and *random walks on percolation clusters* by Dawson & Gorostiza [64].

5.9 SUMMARY AND OUTLOOK

We summarize results of this chapter on the hierarchical Cannings model in random environment as follows:

- There is the *clustering vs. local coexistence dichotomy* in the long-time behavior of the model. It is formulated in terms of the migration and resampling parameters $\underline{c}, \underline{\lambda}$ for *finite* N.
- We have identified the *space-time scaling behaviour* in the hierarchical mean-field limit $N \rightarrow \infty$.
- It turns out that the volatilities decrease in the inhomogeneous environment; the clusters grow slower.
- The fluctuations of the environment reduce clustering. This implies an *increased biodiver*-*sity*.

OPEN PROBLEMS:

- Recover the measure-valued process studied in this chapter as a limit of discrete IPS.
- Relax condition (5.4).
- Study a model without reshuffling, when a catastrophe occurs, cf. 5.4.
- Extend the model and the analysis to cover the case of the Ξ -Cannings models, in which several individuals can simultaneously make a macroscopic contribution in the next generation, see, e.g., Birkner *et al.* [29].
- Extend the model and the analysis to cover other genalogical forces like mutation, selection and recombination, see, e.g., Dawson & Greven [69].
- Extend the model and the analysis to "continuum" hierarchical geographical spaces, see, e.g., Evans & Fleischmann [87] and Greven *et al.* [102].
- Extend the model and analysis to cover inhomogeneous geographical spaces using models of complex networks, see, e.g., Aldous [3] and Allen *et al.* [6].

6 MODELS OF EVOLVING NETWORKS

What are the emerging global patterns in complex systems? How do they come about from the local behavior of the elements? In the last 20 years, complex networks became a key tool to model real-world complex systems in the sciences. Yet, the majority of networks evolve over time and this can have a substantial effect on the processes unfolding on them. How can one model large interacting particle systems on evolving networks?

Starting from some popular modeling assumptions like Markovianity, vertex exchangeability and subsampling consistency, we study models of evolving large weighted networks. In the large network limit, these lead to Markovian exchangeable arrays. This is a step towards understanding the limits of interacting particle systems on evolving networks.

This chapter is based on publication 8a.

FOCUS OF THIS CHAPTER. In this chapter, we extend the results of Crane [57, 58] on Markovian dyanmics of graph limits to the case of *weighted networks*. This is a step towards understanding the probabilistic limiting objects in large IPS on evolving networks.

BACKGROUND. In the last 20 years, *complex networks* became a key tool to model real-world complex systems in the sciences (e.g., Barabási [17], Dorogovtsev & Mendes [79], and Newman [158]). Yet, the majority of networks evolve over time and this can have a substantial effect on the processes unfolding on them (Holme & Saramäki [109], Porter & Gleeson [170, Chapter VII], Lambiotte & Masuda [135, Chapter 6]). Moreover, the influence can also go the other way around: processes happening on a network can affect the evolution of the network itself. This leads to what is called *coevolution* in adaptive networks (e.g., Gross & Sayama [103]) or more generally complex adaptive systems (e.g., Holland [108] and Levin [139]). Examples include epidemiological and ecological networks, neural networks, systems biology networks, social networks, financial markets, etc. In all these contexts, there is a great deal of uncertainty/volatility in the structure and dynamics of the complex system. Thus, it is natural to use *stochastic processes on random graphs* as the modeling framework (e.g., Aldous [3], Durrett [81], and van der Hofstad [188]). Nonetheless, the mathematical theory for *stochastic processes on evolving networks* is largely lacking.

CURRENT SCIENTIFIC DISCOURSE. A large class of complex systems can be modeled by a "population" of particles (or agents) living on the nodes of a network. As time progresses, these

particles interact with each other by influencing each other's state (and possibly the underlying network itself) at given rates, where a state represents a particular property of the particle, e.g., an opinion or an infection status. Such *interacting particle systems* (IPS) is a key object of study in probability theory (see, e.g., Liggett [141]) and in the sciences (where they are known under various names, e.g., agent-based models [55, 84]). However, the majority of the mathematics research on IPS so far has concentrated on very regular deterministic underlying networks such as lattices or Euclidean spaces. Only in the last several years, the need to study IPS on complex networks has been advocated in the mathematics literature (see, e.g., Aldous [3]). Finally, very recently, stochastic processes on evolving networks have experienced a surge of interest in the sciences (see, e.g., Lambiotte & Masuda [135] and Porter & Gleeson [170]). Yet, the approaches there are mostly based on non-rigorous methods and the mathematical theory is still in its infancy.

In parallel, understanding the limiting behavior of the probabilistic models of complex networks and stochastic processes on them in the large-sample limit is critical to enabling *statistical modeling* (Kolaczyk & Csárdi [128]) and *inference algorithms* with good theoretical properties such as rigorous performance guarantees. This emerging area of research at the interface between *probability theory* and *mathematical statistics* is full of challenging open problems, see, e.g., Crane [56]. In particular Crane [56, Chapter 11], focuses on models of dynamic networks and reviews several papers of the author including Crane [57, 58].

6.1 EXCHANGEABLE RANDOM ARRAYS

We will consider arrays with values in an arbitrary Polish space *S*. This space will be endowed with its Borel σ -field $\mathcal{B}(S)$ and a compatible metric d_S , which we assume to be bounded by 1. We write $\mathcal{P}(S)$ for the set of all probability measures on $(S, \mathcal{B}(S))$ endowed with the topology of weak convergence, which is a Polish space as well.

A random *S*-valued array is a collection $Y = (Y_{ij})_{ij \in \mathbb{N}}$ of *S*-valued random variables on some probability space (Ω, \mathcal{A}, P) . Otherwise said, *Y* is $S := S^{\mathbb{N}^2}$ -valued random variable. We endow *S* with the product topology and the compatible metric $d_S(y, y') = \sum_{i,j \in \mathbb{N}} 2^{-i-j} d_S(y_{ij}, y'_{ij})$.

For an arbitrary set $A \subset \mathbb{N}$, we define $Y|_A = (Y_{ij})_{i,j\in A}$ to be the restriction of Y to the index set A. In particular, with $[n] := \{1, ..., n\}, Y|_{[n]}$ is its restriction to the first n coordinates, $Y|_{[n]} \in \mathbb{S}_n := S^{n^2}$.

Similarly, for every probability distribution ν on \mathbb{S} (or on \mathbb{S}_m , $m \ge n$), we denote by $\nu|_{[n]}$ its image under the canonical restriction from \mathbb{S} (or \mathbb{S}_m) to \mathbb{S}_n . It is a known fact that a sequence of probability measures $(\mu^k)_{k\ge 1}$ on \mathbb{S} converges weakly to $\mu \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{S})$, iff all restrictions $\mu^k|_{[n]} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{S}_n)$, converge weakly in $\mathcal{P}(\mathbb{S}_n)$, or equivalently $\mu^k(f) \to \mu(f)$, for every bounded continuous cylinder function f on \mathbb{S} .

Let Σ be the set of all permutations of integers, that is the set of all bijections of \mathbb{N} which fix all but finitely many values; Σ_n denotes the set of all permutations of [n]. For an array Y and $\pi = (\pi_1, \pi_2) \in \Sigma^2$, we define a new array Y^{π} by $Y_{ij}^{\pi} = Y_{\pi_1(i)\pi_2(j)}$. For $\pi \in \Sigma$, we also define Y^{π} by $Y_{ij}^{\pi} = Y_{\pi(i)\pi(j)}$. An array Y is called *exchangeable* if

$$\Upsilon \stackrel{\text{law}}{=} \Upsilon^{\pi}$$
, for every $\pi \in \Sigma^2$. (6.1)

An array Y is called *weakly exchangeable*¹ if it is symmetric (i.e., $Y_{ij} = Y_{ji}$) and

$$Y \stackrel{\text{law}}{=} Y^{\pi}$$
, for every $\pi \in \Sigma$. (6.2)

The key result of the theory of random arrays is their characterisation due to Aldous [4] and Hoover [110] which can be viewed as a "two-dimensional version" of de Finetti's theorem.

Theorem 6.1.1. (a) If $(Y_{ij})_{i,j\in\mathbb{N}}$ is an S-valued exchangeable array, then there exists a measurable function $f: [0,1]^4 \to S$ such that $Y \stackrel{\text{law}}{=} Y^*$, where

$$Y_{ij}^{\star} = f(U, U_i, U_j', U_{ij}), \tag{6.3}$$

and $U_i, (U_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}, (U'_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$, and $(U_{ij})_{i,j \in \mathbb{N}}$ are independent collections of Uniform([0,1]) i.i.d. random variables.

(b) If $(Y_{ij})_{i,j\in\mathbb{N}}$ is an S-valued weakly exchangeable array, then the analogous statement holds with a function $f: [0,1]^4 \to S$ satisfying $f(\cdot, x, y, \cdot) = f(\cdot, y, x, \cdot)$, and with

$$Y_{ij}^{\star} = Y_{ji}^{\star} = f(U, U_i, U_j, U_{ij}), \qquad i \ge j.$$
(6.4)

The representing function f of the Aldous-Hoover theorem is not uniquely determined. E.g., in the case (a), if two functions f and f' satisfy $f'(a, b, c, d) = f(T_1(a), T_2(b), T_3(c), T_4(d))$ for some measure preserving transformations T_1, \ldots, T_4 of [0, 1], then the corresponding exchangeable arrays have the same distribution.

A (weakly) exchangeable array is called *dissociated* if

$$(Y_{ij}: i, j \le n)$$
 is independent of $(Y_{ij}: i, j > n)$, for each *n*. (6.5)

It is obvious that if the function f in the representation of Theorem 6.1.1 does not depend on the first coordinate, then Y is dissociated. Converse statement hold as well, see Corollary 14.13 in [5].

Dissociated arrays play a similar role as i.i.d. sequences do in the theory of exchangeable sequences: Every (weakly) exchangeable array is a mixture of (weakly) exchangeable dissociated arrays. To state this more formally, we need more definitions.

A set $A \in \mathcal{B}(S)$ is called *exchangeable* if $A = A^{\pi}$ for every $\pi \in \Sigma^2$, where $A^{\pi} = \{y^{\pi} : y \in A\}$ and $y_{ij}^{\pi} = y_{\pi_1(i)\pi_2(j)}$. The collection $\mathcal{E}_S \subset \mathcal{B}(S)$ of all exchangeable sets is called the *exchangeable* σ -field. For an exchangeable array Y, we define $\mathcal{E}_Y = \{Y^{-1}(A) : A \in \mathcal{E}_S\}$. We use $\mathcal{D}_S \subset \mathcal{P}(S)$ to denote the set of all distributions of dissociated exchangeable arrays, which is a closed subset of $\mathcal{P}(S)$. We write $\tilde{\mathcal{D}}_S$ for the set of all distributions of dissociated weakly exchangeable arrays.

The following proposition follows from [5, Proposition 14.8 and Theorem 12.10].

Proposition 6.1.1. (a) A (weakly) exchangeable array Y is dissociated iff $P(A) \in \{0,1\}$ for every $A \in \mathcal{E}_Y$, that is its exchangeable σ -field is P-trivial.

(b) Let Y be a (weakly) exchangeable array and α its regular conditional distribution given \mathcal{E}_Y . Then, $\alpha(\omega) \in \mathcal{D}_S$ (resp. $\alpha(\omega) \in \tilde{\mathcal{D}}_S$) for P-a.e. ω . Moreover, the distribution μ_Y of Y can be written as

$$\mu_{Y}(\cdot) = \int_{\mathcal{D}_{S}} \nu(\cdot) \Lambda_{Y}(\delta \nu)$$
(6.6)

for a uniquely determined probability measure Λ_Y on \mathcal{D}_S (resp. $\tilde{\mathcal{D}}_S$).

¹ The terminology is slightly misleading: due to the symmetry requirement, the weak exchangeability is not weaker than the exchangeability

An important feature of exchangeable arrays is that regular conditional distribution α of Y given \mathcal{E}_Y can, a.s., be recovered from a realisation of Y by the following procedure. For $m \ge n$, and $y \in S$, let $t_m^{y,n} \in \mathcal{P}(S_n)$ be defined by

$$t_m^{y,n} = \frac{1}{((m)_n)^2} \sum_{\psi_1,\psi_2} \delta_{(y_{\psi_1(i),\psi_2(j)})_{i,j\in[n]}},$$
(6.7)

where the sum runs over all injections $\psi_1, \psi_2: [n] \to [m]$ and

$$(m)_n = m(m-1)\dots(m-n+1).$$
 (6.8)

Measure $t_m^{y,n}$ can be viewed as the empirical distribution of $n \times n$ sub-arrays in the array $y|_{[m]}$. We further define

$$t^{y,n} = \lim_{m \to \infty} t_m^{y,n} \tag{6.9}$$

whenever this limit exists in the weak sense, and set $|y| = (t^{y,n})_{n \ge 1}$ whenever all $t^{y,n}$, $n \ge 1$, exist.

It follows from the construction that the probability measures $t_m^{y,n}$, n = 1, ..., m, are consistent in the sense that $t_m^{y,n}|_{[n-1]} = t_m^{y,n-1}$ for every $2 \le n \le m$. This consistence transfers to the limit, that is

$$t^{y,n}|_{[n-1]} = t^{y,n-1}, \quad \text{for every } n \ge 2.$$
 (6.10)

Therefore, in view of Kolmogorov's extension theorem, |y|, when it exists, can be viewed as an element of $\mathcal{P}(S)$.

In the weakly exchangeable case, we set $\tilde{t}_m^{y,n}$ by

$$\tilde{t}_{m}^{y,n} = \frac{1}{(m)_{n}} \sum_{\psi} \delta_{(y_{\psi(i),\psi(j)})_{i,j\in[n]}},$$
(6.11)

where the sum runs over all injections π from [n] to [m]. We then define $\tilde{t}^{y,n}$ and $|y| = (\tilde{t}^{y,n})_{n \ge 1}$ analogously as in the exchangeable case.

The next proposition establishes the connection between |Y| and its regular conditional distribution α .

Proposition 6.1.2. (a) Let Y be a (weakly) exchangeable array and α its regular conditional distribution given \mathcal{E}_Y . Then, for P-a.e. ω , $|Y(\omega)|$ exists and equals to $\alpha(\omega)$. In particular, $|Y(\omega)| \in \mathcal{D}_S$ (resp. $|Y(\omega)| \in \tilde{\mathcal{D}}_S$), P-a.s.

(b) If Y is dissociated, then |Y| exists a.s. and coincides with the distribution of Y.

Remark 6.1.1. For the rest of the chapter, it will be suitable to extend the definition of |y| to all possible $y \in S$. For those $y \in S$ for which some of the limits $t^{y,n}$ do not exist, we define $|y| = \partial$, where $\partial \notin \mathcal{P}(S)$ is an arbitrary symbol. In addition, for y such that |y| exists but is not in \mathcal{D}_S , we set $|y| = \partial$ as well. By Proposition 6.1.2, we can then view |y| as a map from S to $\mathcal{D}_S^* := \mathcal{D}_S \cup \{\partial\}$.

As can be seen from the previous results, the differences between exchangeable and weakly exchangeable arrays are mostly a matter of notation. That is why, from now on, we mostly focus on the exchangeable case; the corresponding statements for the weakly exchangeable case can be derived easily.

6.2 Relation to exchangeable graphs and graph limits

The above construction is a straightforward generalisation of the graph limit construction from the theory of dense random graphs, which we recall briefly.

A (vertex) *exchangeable random graph* is a random graph *G* with countably many vertices labelled by \mathbb{N} whose distribution is invariant under permutations of the labels. By considering the adjacency matrix $(G_{ij})_{i,j\in\mathbb{N}}$ of this graph, it can be viewed as a $\{0,1\}$ -valued weakly exchangeable array whose diagonal entries are 0.

Graph limits were introduced by Lovász and Szegedy [143] (see also Borgs & Chayes [37]) while studying sequences of dense graphs. They encode the limiting density of finite subgraphs in an infinite graph. Formally, let \mathcal{G}_n be the set of all graphs with n vertices labelled by [n]. For $m \ge n$ and $F \in \mathcal{G}_n$ and $G \in \mathcal{G}_m$, let Hom(F, G) be the number of injections $\psi \colon [n] \to [m]$ such that $G_{\psi(i)\psi(j)} = F_{ij}$ for all $i, j \in [n]$. Then, for every infinite graph G with vertices labelled by \mathbb{N} , one can define the "density of F in G"

$$t(F,G) = \lim_{m \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{Hom}(F,G|_{[m]})}{(m)_n}, \qquad F \in \mathcal{G}_n.$$
(6.12)

It can be checked easily that $t(\cdot, G)$, restricted to \mathcal{G}_n , if it exists, is a probability measure on \mathcal{G}_n . This probability measure, in fact, coincides with the measure $t^{G,n}$ that was introduced in (6.11), when graphs are identified when their adjacency matrices.

By construction, every $t(\cdot, G)$ is invariant under action of Σ ,

$$t(F^{\pi},G) = t(F,G), \text{ for every } F \in \mathcal{G}_n, \ \pi \in \Sigma_n.$$
 (6.13)

Similarly, the following consistency relation, corresponding to (6.10) above, holds:

$$t(F,G) = \sum_{\bar{F} \in \mathcal{G}_m: \bar{F}|_{[n]} = F} t(\bar{F},G).$$
(6.14)

That means that $(t(F,G))_{F \in \bigcup_n \mathcal{G}_n}$, if it exists for every $F \in \bigcup_n \mathcal{G}_n$, can be viewed (again in the sense of Kolmogorov's extension theorem) as a distribution of a random graph, which must be exchangeable due to (6.13). This distribution corresponds to |y| of the previous section.

6.3 DYNAMICS OF EXCHANGEABLE ARRAYS

We now turn to the main goal of this chapter, the investigation of processes $X = (X(t))_{t \in T}$ taking values in the space S of two-dimensional *S*-valued arrays. Here, *T* denotes the set of times which can be both discrete, $T = \mathbb{N}_0$, or continuous $T = [0, \infty)$.

In the continuous-time case, we assume that the sample paths of *X* are càdlàg. Since we endowed S with the product topology, this is the case iff every restriction $X|_{[n]}$ has càdlàg paths in S_n , or equivalently, $t \mapsto X_{ij}(t)$ is càdlàg for every $i, j \in \mathbb{N}$. We write, D(S) for the space of all càdlàg functions from *T* to *S*, endowed with the usual Skorokhod topology. The previous reasoning implies that $D(S) = (D(S))^{\mathbb{N}^2}$.

By convention, every function on *T* is càdlàg in the discrete-time case. This allows us to use the adjective 'càdlàg' without specifying which case we consider.

A S-valued process X is called *exchangeable*, if

$$X^{\boldsymbol{\pi}} := (X^{\boldsymbol{\pi}}(t))_{t \in T} \stackrel{\text{law}}{=} X, \quad \text{for every } \boldsymbol{\pi} \in \Sigma^2.$$
(6.15)

Equivalently, viewing *X* as an array of functions $(t \mapsto X_{ij}(t))_{i,j \in \mathbb{N}}$, it is often useful to regard *X* as an exchangeable D(S)-valued array. Corresponding to this point of view, we define an exchangeable σ -field, \mathcal{E}_X , associated to the whole process,

$$\mathcal{E}_X = \{ X^{-1}(A) : A \in \mathcal{E}_{D(S)} \},$$
(6.16)

where $\mathcal{E}_{D(S)}$ is defined as \mathcal{E}_S with D(S) playing the role of *S*.

The process X is a *Markov process* when the Markov property holds, that is the past $(X(s))_{s \le t}$ and the future $(X(s))_{s \ge t}$ are conditionally independent given the present X(t) for all $t \in T$. The following proposition gives criteria implying the exchangeability of a Markov process. Its straightforward proof is left to the reader.

Proposition 6.3.1. Let X be an S-valued Markov process with transition probability kernel

$$p_{s,t}(x,A) := P[X(t) \in A \mid X(s) = x], \qquad s < t \in T, A \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{S}).$$
(6.17)

Then, X is exchangeable if

(a) its initial state X(0) is an S-valued exchangeable array, that is

$$X(0)^{\pi} \stackrel{\text{law}}{=} X(0).$$
 (6.18)

(b) *its transition kernels are invariant under action of* Σ^2 *, that is for every* $\pi \in \Sigma^2$ *, s* < *t* \in *T, x* \in S*, and* $A \in \mathcal{B}(S)$

$$p_{s,t}(x^{\pi}, A^{\pi}) = p_{s,t}(x, A).$$
(6.19)

For convenience, we mostly omit "S-valued" from the terminology and say, e.g., "exchangeable Markov process" instead of "S-valued exchangeable Markov process".

We now study how exchangeable Markov processes interact with the "projection" operation $S \ni y \mapsto |y| \in \mathcal{D}_{S}^{\star}$, cf. Remark 6.1.1. Our first result implies that the projection of X(t) is in \mathcal{D}_{S} , a.s., simultaneously for all $t \in T$, that is one can, a.s., project the process X on the space \mathcal{D}_{S} of (the distributions of) dissociated exchangeable arrays, cf. Proposition 6.1.2. Remark that Markov property is not assumed.

Theorem 6.3.1. Let X be an exchangeable process with càdlàg sample paths. Then, P-a.s., $|X(t)| \in D_S$ for all $t \in T$.

Proof. In the discrete-time case, it suffices to observe that X(t) is an exchangeable *S*-valued array for every $t \in \mathbb{N}_0$. By Proposition 6.1.2, $|X(t)| \in \mathcal{D}_S$, *P*-a.s., and the claim follows, since \mathbb{N}_0 is countable.

In the continuous-time case, we view *X* as a D(S)-valued exchangeable array, cf. the remark below (6.15), and assume that this array is dissociated first. Using Proposition 6.1.2 with D(S)in place of *S*, recalling that |Y| there denotes the sequence of limits $(t^{Y,n})_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$, we see that for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the sequence $t_m^{X,n}$ of probability measures on $D(\mathbb{S}_n)$ converges weakly as $m \to \infty$ *P*-a.s. to some $t^{X,n} \in \mathcal{P}(D(\mathbb{S}_n))$. Moreover, since we assume that *X* is dissociated, $t^{X,n}$ is a.s. deterministic and coincides with the distribution of $X|_{[n]}$, by Proposition 6.1.2(b).

Let J_n^X be the (deterministic) set of times defined by

$$J_n^X = \{ t \in T : t^{X,n} (\{ x \in D(\mathbb{S}_n) : t \text{ is a jump point of } x \}) > 0 \}.$$
(6.20)

By the general theory of probability measures on Skorokhod spaces, see Chapter 15 in [28], J_n^X is at most countable. Therefore, using the same argument as in the discrete case, *P*-a.s., $|X(t)| \in \mathcal{D}_S$ for all $t \in \bigcup_n J_n^X$.

For $t \in T \setminus \bigcup_n J_n^X$, the coordinate projections $\phi_t \colon D(S_n) \ni x \mapsto x(t) \in S_n$ are $t^{X,n}$ -a.s. continuous. By [28, Theorem 5.1], the weak convergence of $t_m^{X,n}$ then implies the existence of the weak limit $t^{X(t),n} := \phi_t \circ t^{X,n} = \lim_{m \to \infty} \phi_t \circ t_m^{X,n} = \lim_{m \to \infty} t_m^{X(t),n}$. The limit measures $t^{X(t),n} \in \mathcal{P}(S_n)$ are consistent and dissociated, as $t_m^{X,n}$ are, and thus determine a probability measure $|X(t)| \in \mathcal{D}_S$, *P*-a.s., simultaneously for all $t \in T \setminus \bigcup_n J_n^X$.

The last two paragraphs together imply that for a dissociated *X*, $P[|X(t)| \in D_S$ for all $t \in T$] = 1.

A general exchangeable càdlàg process X can be written as a mixture of dissociated processes by conditioning on \mathcal{E}_X , by Proposition 6.1.1. Therefore,

$$P[|X(t)| \in \mathcal{D}_S \text{ for all } t \in T]$$

= $\int_{\Omega} P[|X(t)| \in \mathcal{D}_S \text{ for all } t \in T \mid \mathcal{E}_X](\omega) P(\delta \omega).$ (6.21)

Under $P[\cdot | \mathcal{E}_X]$, the law of X is dissociated, and thus the integrand equals 1, a.s., by the previous paragraph. This completes the proof.

From Proposition 6.1.2, we know that |X(t)| is a regular conditional distribution of X(t) given its own exchangeable σ -field $\mathcal{E}_{X(t)}$. In general, however, $\mathcal{E}_{X(t)}$ does not need to agree with \mathcal{E}_X . We now show that |X(t)| is also a regular conditional distribution of X(t) given \mathcal{E}_X .

Lemma 6.3.1. (a) For every $t \in T$,

$$\mathcal{E}_{X(t)} \subset \mathcal{E}_X.$$

(b) Let α^X be the regular conditional distribution of X given \mathcal{E}_X . Then, P-a.s.,

$$\alpha^{X}(\omega, X(t) \in \cdot) = |X(t)|(\omega, \cdot).$$
(6.22)

or, equivalently, denoting by ϕ_t the projection $D(\mathbb{S}) \ni x \mapsto x(t) \in \mathbb{S}$,

$$\phi_t \circ \alpha^X = |X(t)|. \tag{6.23}$$

Proof. (a) Let $B \in \mathcal{E}_S$. Then $\phi_t^{-1}(B) \in \mathcal{E}_{D(S)}$, and thus $X^{-1}(\phi_t^{-1}(B)) \in \mathcal{E}_X$. In addition,

$$X^{-1}(\phi_t^{-1}(B)) = \{ \omega \in \Omega : X(\omega) \in \phi_t^{-1}(B) \}$$

= $\{ \omega \in \Omega : (\phi_t \circ X)(\omega) \in B \}$
= $\{ \omega \in \Omega : X(t)(\omega) \in B \} = X(t)^{-1}(B).$ (6.24)

Since, by definition, $\mathcal{E}_{X(t)} = \{X(t)^{-1}(B) : B \in \mathcal{E}_S\}$, it follows that $\mathcal{E}_{X(t)} \subset \mathcal{E}_X$, as claimed.

(b) Heuristically, the proof uses the fact that |X(t)| is a dissociated distribution, and dissociated distributions are extremal in the set of all exchangeable distributions.

By properties of regular conditional distributions, for every $C \in \mathcal{E}_X$, and every bounded measurable $f: \mathbb{S} \to \mathbb{R}$,

$$E[\mathbf{1}_{\mathsf{C}}f(X(t))] = \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{1}_{\mathsf{C}}(\omega) \alpha^{\mathsf{X}}(\omega, f \circ \phi_t) P(\delta\omega).$$
(6.25)

By conditioning on $\mathcal{E}_{X(t)}$, we obtain

$$(6.25) = \int_{\Omega} P(\delta\omega') \int_{\Omega} P(\delta\omega \mid \mathcal{E}_{X(t)})(\omega') \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{C}}(\omega) \alpha^{X}(\omega, f \circ \phi_{t}).$$
(6.26)

Choosing $C \in \mathcal{E}_{X(t)} \subset \mathcal{E}_X$ and using that $\mathbf{1}_C(\omega) = \mathbf{1}_C(\omega')$, $P(\cdot | \mathcal{E}_{X(t)})(\omega')$ -a.s., in this case, we get

$$(6.25) = \int_{\Omega} P(\delta\omega') \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{C}}(\omega') \int_{\Omega} P(\delta\omega \mid \mathcal{E}_{X(t)})(\omega') \alpha^{X}(\omega, f \circ \phi_{t}),$$
(6.27)

Observe that, as function of ω' , the inner integral is $\mathcal{E}_{X(t)}$ measurable. Therefore,

$$\int_{\Omega} P(\delta\omega \mid \mathcal{E}_{X(t)})(\phi_t \circ \alpha^X)(\omega)$$
(6.28)

is a version of regular conditional distribution of X(t) given $\mathcal{E}_{X(t)}$, that is it equals |X(t)|, *P*-a.s. However, |X(t)| is dissociated, and thus extremal in the set of all exchangeable probability distributions. Therefore, necessarily, $(\phi_t \circ \alpha^X)(\omega) = |X(t)|(\omega)$ must hold true for $P(\cdot | \mathcal{E}_{X(t)})$ a.e. ω . This then implies that $\phi_t \circ \alpha^X = |X(t)|$, *P*-a.s., as claimed.

Theorem 6.3.2. Let X be an exchangeable process with càdlàg sample paths. Then, the projection $|X| = (|X(t)|)_{t \in T}$ has P-a.s. càdlàg sample paths.

Theorem 6.3.3. Let X be an exchangeable Markov process with càdlàg sample paths. Then, |X| is a \mathcal{D}_{S}^{*} -valued Markov process with a.s. càdlàg sample paths.

6.4 JUMPS OF DISCRETE-TIME MARKOV PROCESSES

In this and the next section, we study in detail the structure of the jumps of time-homogeneous exchangeable Markov processes. We first consider processes in discrete time, where the situation is rather simple.

Lemma 6.4.1. Let X be an exchangeable Markov process in discrete time. Then, the array $J_{ij}(t) = \mathbf{1}\{X_{ij}(t-1) \neq X_{ij}(t)\}$ encoding its jumps at time $t \ge 1$ is also exchangeable. As consequence, only the following two possibilities occur a.s.

- X is constant at t, that is $X_{ij}(t-1) = X_{ij}(t)$ for all $(i, j) \in \mathbb{N}^2$.
- There is a positive proportion of entries which jump, that is

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n^2} \sum_{1 \le i, j \le n} \mathbf{1}\{X_{ij}(t-1) \neq X_{ij}(t)\} > 0.$$
(6.29)

6.5 RESTRICTIONS OF MARKOV EXCHANGEABLE PROCESSES ARE NOT MARKOV

If one is interested not only in the occurrence of jumps, but also in their "sizes", this argument can be pushed even further, similarly to [57]. For $t \ge 1$, consider S^2 -valued array $Z_{ij} := (X_{ij}(t-1), X_{ij}(t))$, which is again exchangeable. By Proposition 6.1.2 (with S^2 in place of S), for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the limit $t^{Z,n} \in \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{S}^2_n)$ exists a.s.

The measure $t^{Z,n}$ can be used to construct a new Markov transition kernel q_n on \mathbb{S}^n , by disintegrating $t^{Z,n}$ with respect to its first marginal $t^{X(t-1),n}$,

$$t^{Z,n}(\delta y_1, \delta y_2) = t^{X(t-1),n}(\delta y_1)q_{t-1,t}^n(y_1, \delta y_2),$$
(6.30)

or, in the case when *S* is finite, simply by defining

$$q_{t-1,t}^{n}(y_{1},y_{2}) = \frac{t^{Z,n}(\{(y_{1},y_{2})\})}{t^{X(t-1),n}(\{y_{1}\})}, \qquad y_{1},y_{2} \in \mathbb{S}_{n},$$
(6.31)

(and $q_{t-1,t}^n(y_1, y_2) = \delta_{y_1, y_2}$ in the case when $t^{X(t-1),n}(\{y_1\}) = 0$). Since, by Proposition 6.1.2, $t^{X,n}$ agrees with the distribution of $X|_{[n]}$ given \mathcal{E}_X , it is tempting to interpret the kernels q_n as transition kernels of $X|_{[n]}$ (at least conditionally on \mathcal{E}_X), as is done in [57]: Proposition 4.8 of [57] contains, among others, the following claim (stated in the notation of the present chapter):

Let $X = (X_t)_{t \in T}$ be a time-homogeneous exchangeable Markov process, with T being finite. Conditioned on \mathcal{E}_X , X is dissociated, and, moreover, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the restriction $X|_{[n]}$ of X to S_n is (conditionally) a time-inhomogeneous Markov chain with transition probabilities $q_{t-1,t}^n$.

We now provide a counterexample for a part of this claim, namely that $X|_{[n]}$ is (conditionally) Markov. We will also see that the transition kernel of $X|_{[n]}$ is not q^n .

Example 6.5.1. We work in the setting of exchangeable random graphs, similarly as in [57]. That is $X_{ij}(t)$ denotes the adjacency matrix of a random exchangeable graph, which can thus be viewed as $\{0,1\}$ -valued weakly exchangeable array with zeros on the diagonal. We fix $T = \{0,1,...,N\}$ for a large N.

To construct the process, let ξ_i , $i \in \mathbb{N}$, be i.i.d. Bernoulli $(\frac{1}{2})$ random variables. In the initial configuration X(0), we draw an edge between vertices $i \neq j$ (i.e., we set $X_{ij}(0) = 1$) with probability $p_{ij}(\xi)$, where

$$p_{ij}(\xi) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{4}, & \text{if } \xi_i = \xi_j = 0, \\ \frac{1}{2}, & \text{if } \xi_i \neq \xi_j, \\ \frac{3}{4}, & \text{if } \xi_i = \xi_j = 1. \end{cases}$$
(6.32)

All edges are drawn independently.

To define the dynamics, for every $x \in S$ *, we define*

$$\xi_i(x) = \mathbf{1} \Big\{ \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{j=1}^n x_{ij} > \frac{1}{2} \Big\}.$$
(6.33)

Given the configuration of X at time t, we construct X(t+1) as follows

- If $\xi_i(X(t)) = \xi_i(X(t)) = 0$, then X_{ij} does not change, that is $X_{ij}(t+1) = X_{ij}(t)$.
- Otherwise, X_{ij} is refreshed according to $p_{ij}(X(t))$, that is $X_{ij}(t)$ is a Bernoulli $(p_{ij}(\xi(X(t)))$ random variable, chosen independently of all other $X_{ii}(t)$'s.

It is easy to see that the process X is weakly exchangeable. And, by construction, it is obviously Markov. In addition, the law of large numbers implies that $\xi_i(X(0)) = \xi_i$ a.s., and thus X(1), and inductively also X(t), $t \ge 1$, have the same distribution as X(0).

The exchangeable σ *-field* \mathcal{E}_X *is P-trivial in this example, since* X *is dissociated by construction. Hence, conditioning on* \mathcal{E}_X *does not have any effect.*

On the other hand, the functions $\xi_i(X(t))$ cannot be determined from any finite restriction $X(t)|_{[n]}$. That is, ξ 's are "hidden variables" for the restriction $X|_{[n]}$, and while conditionally on ξ , $X|_{[n]}$ is Markov, it is not Markov unconditionally.

To prove this, fix n = 2, that is consider only the state of the edge connecting the vertices 1 and 2. Then, by an easy computation taking into account all possible values of ξ_1 and ξ_2 , we obtain that $P(X_{12}(t+1) = 1 | X_{12}(t) = 1) = \frac{21}{32}$. On the other hand, $P(X_{12}(N) = 1 | X_{12}(t) = 1, \forall t < N)$ can be made arbitrarily close to one by choosing N large, because if we know that $X_{12}(t) = 1$ for all t < N, then very likely $\xi_1 = \xi_2 = 0$ and thus X_{12} never flips:

$$P(X_{12}(N) = 1 \mid X_{12}(t) = 1, \forall t < N) = \frac{P(X_{12}(N) = 1, \forall t \le N)}{P(X_{12}(N) = 1, \forall t < N)}$$

$$= \frac{\frac{1}{4} \cdot \frac{1}{4} \cdot 1 + \frac{1}{2} \cdot (\frac{1}{2})^N + \frac{1}{4} \cdot (\frac{3}{4})^N}{\frac{1}{4} \cdot \frac{1}{4} \cdot 1 + \frac{1}{2} \cdot (\frac{1}{2})^{N-1} + \frac{1}{4} \cdot (\frac{3}{4})^{N-1}} \xrightarrow{N \to \infty} 1.$$
(6.34)

This implies that X_{12} *is not Markov.*

- **Remark 6.5.1.** (a) On the technical level, the problem with the argument in [57] is: The relation (14) therein, which gives certain consistency for the kernels q_n , does not hold true, in general. This can hinder the Markov property of the finite restrictions as shown in Example 6.5.1.
 - (b) However, in Section 6.7 (see Theorem 6.7.1), we show that under the additional assumption that the "global" Markov process X has the Feller property (cf., Definition 6.7.1), all the "local" restrictions X|_[n] are indeed Markov (and Feller). See also Remark 6.7.1.

6.6 JUMPS OF CONTINUOUS-TIME MARKOV PROCESSES

We now study exchangeable Markov processes in continuous time. Similarly as in discrete time (see Lemma 6.4.1), we describe the possible jumps of this process. The structure here is richer, because the process is indexed by an uncountable set of times. So, certain events which have probability 0 in the discrete settings can occur.

Theorem 6.6.1. Let X be exchangeable Markov process with càdlàg paths in continuous time, and let $J \subset (0, \infty)$ be the (random) set of times when $t \mapsto X_t$ is discontinuous. Then, a.s., J can be written as a disjoint union $J = J^1 \cup J^2 \cup J^3$, where

• *J*¹ *is the set of times, where a positive proportion of entries of X jumps,*

$$J^{1} := \left\{ t > 0 : \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n^{2}} \sum_{1 \le i, j \le n} \mathbf{1} \{ X_{ij}^{-}(t) \neq X_{ij}(t) \} > 0 \right\},$$
(6.35)

• J^2 is the set of times, where a positive proportion of entries in one row or column of X jumps, $J^2 = J^{2,c} \cup J^{2,r}$ with

$$J^{2,r} = \left\{ t > 0 : \exists ! i \in \mathbb{N} \text{ s.t. } X_{i'j}^{-}(t) = X_{i'j}(t), \forall i' \neq i, j \in \mathbb{N}, \\ and \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \mathbf{1} \{ X_{ij}^{-}(t) \neq X_{ij}(t) \} > 0 \right\},$$

$$J^{2,c} = \left\{ t > 0 : \exists ! j \in \mathbb{N} \text{ s.t. } X_{ij'}^{-}(t) = X_{ij'}(t), \forall j' \neq j, i \in \mathbb{N}, \right\}$$
(6.36)

and
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbf{1}\{X_{ij}^{-}(t) \neq X_{ij}(t)\} > 0\},$$
 (6.37)

• *J*³ *is the set of times, where a unique entry jumps,*

$$J^{3} = \{t > 0 : \exists ! \ i, j \in \mathbb{N} \ s.t. \ X_{ij} \ is \ discontinuous \ at \ t, and X_{i'j'} \ is \ continuous \ at \ t, \forall (i', j') \neq (i, j) \}.$$

$$(6.38)$$

From Theorem 6.6.1, we deduce the following claim about the discontinuities of the projection |X|.

Corollary 6.6.1. Let $J^{|X|}$ be the set of times when $t \mapsto |X(t)|$ is discontinuous. Then, $J^{|X|} \subset J^1$, where J^1 is as in Theorem 6.6.1.

The inclusion in the previous theorem might be strict. As an example, consider the process started from $X_{ij}(0)$ being i.i.d. Bernoulli $(\frac{1}{2})$, where all entries are refreshed simultaneously by an independent i.i.d. Bernoulli $(\frac{1}{2})$ array at times of jump of a standard Poisson process N_t . In this case, for every $t \ge 0$, |X(t)| is the distribution of the i.i.d. Bernoulli $(\frac{1}{2})$ array, that is $J^{|X|} = \emptyset$. On the other hand, J^1 agrees with the set of jumps of N_t .

6.7 THE FELLER PROPERTY

In the last part of this chapter, we discuss the conditions under which exchangeable S-valued Markov processes in continuous time have the Feller property. Recall the following.

Definition 6.7.1. A time-homogeneous S-valued Markov process with transition kernels $p_t(\cdot, \cdot)$ is called Feller if

- (a) For every $g \in C_b(S)$, $t \ge 0$ and $y \in S$, the map $x \mapsto \int g(y)p_t(x, \delta y)$ is continuous.
- (b) For every $x \in S$ and $g \in C_b(S)$,

$$\lim_{t \downarrow 0} \int g(y) p_t(x, \delta y) = g(x).$$
(6.39)

It is easy to construct exchangeable Markov processes that are not Feller. E.g., the process considered in Example 6.5.1 does not satisfy (a) of the Feller property. To see this, take $g(y) = y_{12}, y \in S$, and observe that for every t > 0 there is $\varepsilon_t > 0$ such that if $x_{12} = 1$, then

$$\int g(y)p_t(x,\delta y) \begin{cases} = 1, & \text{if } \xi_1(x) = 0 \text{ and } \xi_2(x) = 0, \\ < 1 - \varepsilon_t, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(6.40)

Inspecting, the definition (6.33) of $\xi_i(x)$, it is easy to see that it is not continuous function of x, and thus X(t) is not Feller.

This example indicates one possibility of how the Feller property can be violated by exchangeable Markov processes: If the transition kernel depends on "non-local exchangeable quantities", then the process is not Feller. We now show that this is essentially the only mechanism, how the Feller property can be violated.

The following definition imposes a very strong "locality" of the distribution of X.

Definition 6.7.2. An exchangeable Markov process X is called consistent if its every restriction $X|_{[n]}$ to S_n is Markov with respect to its own natural filtration.

Theorem 6.7.1. For a time-homogeneous exchangeable Markov process X, the following are equivalent:

- (i) *X* is consistent and every $X|_{[n]}$ is a Feller process on S_n .
- (ii) X is Feller.

Remark 6.7.1. If S is finite, then S_n is finite as well. Every càdlàg Markov process on a finite state space is Feller. Therefore, in this case, the consistency of X is equivalent to Feller property. This was proved in the exchangeable random graph case in [58].

6.8 DISCUSSION AND OUTLOOK

LIMITATIONS. Vertex exchangeability might be a problematic assumption for some applications:

- All vertices might not be exchangeable.
- Vertex-exchangeability implies that the network is either *dense* (or empty), a.s. However, the networks in some applications are known to be *sparse*.

ΟUTLOOK. To construct theories of IPS on evolving networks, one might use the following ingredients:

- Combine *random graphs and complex networks* (e.g., Durrett [81] and van der Hofstad [188]) with *stochastic processes in evolving random environments* (see, e.g., Andres *et al.* [8], Athreya *et al.* [15], Birkner *et al.* [30], and Peres *et al.* [169]).
- Use the stochastic limiting structures for large graphs (see, e.g., Borgs & Chayes [37] and Crane [56]) to describe the large IPS on evolving networks.
- Encode the limiting and prelimiting structures as stochastic processes on evolving metric measure spaces. A somewhat related idea is being explored in an analytic context by Kopfer & Sturm [130].

OPEN PROBLEMS:

- Study your favorite finite IPS on your favorite evolving network. See, e.g., Jacob *et al.* [117] and Jacob & Mörters [118] for some rare rigorous examples.
 - Study (scaling) limits/universality in this context.
 - Are exchangeable graph/particle models (scaling) limits of any finite IPS on evolving networks?
- Characterize Markovian network dynamics of *sparse* (e.g., Caron & Fox [51], Crane & Dempsey [59], and Janson [119]) random networks.
- Study adaptive (a.k.a. coevolving) models, i.e., allow for interactions between the particle states and network evolution, see, e.g., Basu & Sly [22] and Chatterjee *et al.* [52], for some rare rigorous analyses.
- Statistical inference, estimation, uncertainty quantification for stochastic processes on evolving networks. E.g.,
 - Infer the network geometry from the behavior of an IPS on it.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Aïdékon, E., Berestycki, J., Brunet, É. & Shi, Z. Branching Brownian motion seen from its tip. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **157**, 405–451 (2013) (cit. on p. 47).
- 2. Aizenman, M., Sims, R. & Starr, S. L. An Extended Variational Principle for the SK Spin-Glass Model. *Phys. Rev. B* 68, 214403 (2003) (cit. on p. 58).
- 3. Aldous, D. Interacting particle systems as stochastic social dynamics. *Bernoulli* **19**, 1122–1149 (2013) (cit. on pp. v, 74–76).
- 4. Aldous, D. J. Representations for partially exchangeable arrays of random variables. *J. Multivariate Anal.* **11**, 581–598 (1981) (cit. on p. 77).
- Aldous, D. J. in *École d'été de probabilités de Saint-Flour, XIII*—1983 1–198 (Springer, Berlin, 1985) (cit. on p. 77).
- 6. Allen, B., Lippner, G., Chen, Y.-T., Fotouhi, B., Momeni, N., Yau, S.-T. & Nowak, M. A. Evolutionary dynamics on any population structure. *Nature* **544**, 227 (2017) (cit. on p. 74).
- 7. Alsmeyer, G. & Meiners, M. Fixed points of the smoothing transform: two-sided solutions. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **155**, 165–199 (2013) (cit. on p. 16).
- 8. Andres, S., Chiarini, A., Deuschel, J.-D. & Slowik, M. Quenched invariance principle for random walks with time-dependent ergodic degenerate weights. *Ann. Probab.* **46**, 302–336 (2018) (cit. on p. 86).
- 9. Arguin, L.-P., Belius, D. & Harper, A. J. Maxima of a randomized Riemann zeta function, and branching random walks. *Ann. Appl. Probab.* **27**, 178–215 (2017) (cit. on pp. 16, 51).
- 10. Arguin, L.-P., Bovier, A. & Kistler, N. The extremal process of branching Brownian motion. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **157**, 535–574 (2013) (cit. on p. 47).
- 11. Arguin, L.-P., Belius, D. & Bourgade, P. Maximum of the characteristic polynomial of random unitary matrices. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **349**, 703–751 (2017) (cit. on p. 16).
- 12. Arguin, L.-P., Bovier, A. & Kistler, N. Genealogy of extremal particles of branching Brownian motion. *Comm. Pure Appl. Math.* **64**, 1647–1676 (2011) (cit. on p. 48).
- 13. Athreya, K. & Ney, P. *Branching processes* xi+287 (Springer-Verlag, New York-Heidelberg, 1972) (cit. on p. 43).
- 14. Athreya, S. R. & Swart, J. M. Survival of contact processes on the hierarchical group. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **147**, 529–563 (2010) (cit. on p. 74).
- Athreya, S., Drewitz, A. & Sun, R. Random Walk Among Mobile/Immobile Traps: A Short Review. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1703.06617 (2017) (cit. on p. 86).
- 16. Badii, R. & Politi, A. *Complexity: hierarchical structures and scaling in physics* (Cambridge University Press, 1999) (cit. on p. vi).
- 17. Barabási, A.-L. Network science (Cambridge University Press, 2016) (cit. on p. 75).

- 18. Barral, J., Jin, X. & Mandelbrot, B. Uniform convergence for complex [0, 1]-martingales. *Ann. Appl. Probab.* **20**, 1205–1218 (2010) (cit. on p. 15).
- 19. Barral, J., Jin, X. & Mandelbrot, B. Convergence of complex multiplicative cascades. *Ann. Appl. Probab.* **20**, 1219–1252 (2010) (cit. on p. 15).
- 20. Barrat, A., Barthélemy, M. & Vespignani, A. *Dynamical processes on complex networks* xvii+347 (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2008) (cit. on p. vi).
- 21. Barton, N. H., Etheridge, A. M. & Véber, A. A new model for evolution in a spatial continuum. *Electron. J. Probab.* **15**, 162–216 (2010) (cit. on pp. 64, 73).
- 22. Basu, R. & Sly, A. Evolving voter model on dense random graphs. *Ann. Appl. Probab.* 27, 1235–1288 (2017) (cit. on p. 87).
- 23. Belius, D. & Kistler, N. The TAP-Plefka variational principle for the spherical SK model. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1802.05782 (2018) (cit. on p. 59).
- 24. Ben Arous, G., Bogachev, L. & Molchanov, S. Limit theorems for sums of random exponentials. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **132**, 579–612 (2005) (cit. on p. 17).
- 25. Bena, I., Droz, M. & Lipowski, A. Statistical mechanics of equilibrium and nonequilibrium phase transitions: The Yang–Lee formalism. *Int. J. Mod. Phys. B* **19**, 4269–4329 (2005) (cit. on pp. 5, 14, 16).
- Berestycki, N., Etheridge, A. M. & Véber, A. Large scale behaviour of the spatial Λ-Fleming–Viot process. *Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré Probab. Stat.* **49**, 374–401 (2013) (cit. on pp. 64, 73).
- 27. Biggins, J. Uniform convergence of martingales in the branching random walk. English. *Ann. Probab.* **20**, 137–151 (1992) (cit. on p. 8).
- 28. Billingsley, P. *Convergence of probability measures* Second, x+277 (John Wiley & Sons Inc., New York, 1999) (cit. on p. 81).
- 29. Birkner, M., Blath, J., Möhle, M., Steinrücken, M. & Tams, J. A modified lookdown construction for the Xi-Fleming-Viot process with mutation and populations with recurrent bottlenecks. *ALEA Lat. Am. J. Probab. Math. Stat.* **6**, 25–61 (2009) (cit. on p. 74).
- Birkner, M., Černý, J. & Depperschmidt, A. Random walks in dynamic random environments and ancestry under local population regulation. *Electron. J. Probab.* 21, Paper No. 38, 43 (2016) (cit. on p. 86).
- Biskup, M., Borgs, C., Chayes, J. T., Kleinwaks, L. J. & Kotecký, R. Partition function zeros at first-order phase transitions: a general analysis. *Comm. Math. Phys.* 251, 79–131 (2004) (cit. on pp. 14, 16).
- Biskup, M., Borgs, C., Chayes, J. T. & Kotecký, R. Partition function zeros at first-order phase transitions: Pirogov-Sinai theory. *J. Statist. Phys.* 116, 97–155 (2004) (cit. on pp. 14, 16).
- 33. Biskup, M., Borgs, C., Chayes, J., Kleinwaks, L. & Kotecký, R. General theory of Lee–Yang zeros in models with first-order phase transitions. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **84**, 4794–4797 (2000) (cit. on p. 5).

- 34. Blath, J., Etheridge, A. & Meredith, M. Coexistence in locally regulated competing populations and survival of branching annihilating random walk. *Ann. Appl. Probab.* **17**, 1474–1507 (2007) (cit. on p. 64).
- 35. Bogachev, L. Limit laws for norms of IID samples with Weibull tails. *J. Theoret. Probab.* **19**, 849–873 (2006) (cit. on p. 17).
- Borcea, J. & Brändén, P. The Lee-Yang and Pólya-Schur programs. II. Theory of stable polynomials and applications. *Comm. Pure Appl. Math.* 62, 1595–1631 (2009) (cit. on pp. 14, 16).
- 37. Borgs, C. & Chayes, J. Graphons: A nonparametric method to model, estimate, and design algorithms for massive networks, 665–672 (2017) (cit. on pp. 79, 86).
- 38. Bovier, A. & Hartung, L. The extremal process of two-speed branching Brownian motion. *Electron. J. Probab.* **19**, 1–28 (2014) (cit. on p. 49).
- 39. Bovier, A. & Kurkova, I. *Gibbs measures of Derrida's generalized random energy models and genealogies of Neveu's continuous state branching process* Preprint 854, WIAS. 2003 (cit. on pp. 16, 20).
- Bovier, A. & Kurkova, I. Derrida's generalised random energy models. I. Models with finitely many hierarchies. *Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Probab. Statist.* **40**, 439–480 (2004) (cit. on pp. 16, 20–22, 24, 30, 32, 35).
- 41. Bovier, A. & Kurkova, I. Derrida's generalized random energy models. II. Models with continuous hierarchies. *Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Probab. Statist.* **40**, 481–495 (2004) (cit. on pp. 16, 20, 21, 40, 42).
- 42. Bovier, A., Kurkova, I. & Löwe, M. Fluctuations of the free energy in the REM and the *p*-spin SK models. *Ann. Probab.* **30**, 605–651 (2002) (cit. on pp. 13–15).
- 43. Bovier, A. *Statistical mechanics of disordered systems* A mathematical perspective, xiv+312 (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2006) (cit. on pp. v, 5, 15, 16, 20).
- Bovier, A. & Klimovsky, A. The Aizenman-Sims-Starr and Guerra's schemes for the SK model with multidimensional spins. *Electron. J. Probab.* 14. arXiv:o8o2.3467v1 [math.PR]., 161–241 (2009) (cit. on pp. 56, 58).
- 45. Bovier, A. & Kurkova, I. in *Spin glasses* 81–115 (Springer, Berlin, 2007) (cit. on pp. 16, 20, 24, 42).
- 46. Bramson, M. Convergence of solutions of the Kolmogorov equation to travelling waves. *Mem. Amer. Math. Soc.* **44**, iv+190 (1983) (cit. on p. 47).
- 47. Bramson, M. D. Maximal displacement of branching Brownian motion. *Comm. Pure Appl. Math.* **31**, 531–581 (1978) (cit. on p. 47).
- 48. Cannings, C. The latent roots of certain Markov chains arising in genetics: a new approach, I. Haploid models. *Adv. Appl. Probab.* **6**, 260–290 (1974) (cit. on pp. 64, 66).
- 49. Cannings, C. The latent roots of certain Markov chains arising in genetics: a new approach, II. Further haploid models. *Adv. Appl. Probab.* **7**, 264–282 (1975) (cit. on pp. 64, 66).
- 50. Capocaccia, D., Cassandro, M. & Picco, P. On the existence of thermodynamics for the generalized random energy model. *J. Stat. Phys.* 46, 493–505 (1987) (cit. on pp. 16, 19, 22, 24).

- 51. Caron, F. & Fox, E. B. Sparse graphs using exchangeable random measures. J. R. Stat. Soc. Ser. B. Stat. Methodol. **79**, 1295–1366 (2017) (cit. on p. 87).
- 52. Chatterjee, S., Sivakoff, D. & Wascher, M. The contact process with avoidance. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1811.00627 (2018) (cit. on p. 87).
- 53. Chen, W.-K. & Panchenko, D. On the TAP free energy in the mixed *p*-spin models. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1709.03468 (2017) (cit. on p. 59).
- 54. Chen, W.-K., Panchenko, D. & Subag, E. The generalized TAP free energy. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1812.05066 (2018) (cit. on p. 59).
- 55. Coolen, A. C. C. *The mathematical theory of minority games* Statistical mechanics of interacting agents, xiv+324 (Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2005) (cit. on p. 76).
- 56. Crane, H. *Probabilistic Foundations of Statistical Network Analysis* In press (CRC Press, 2018) (cit. on pp. 76, 86).
- 57. Crane, H. Dynamic random networks and their graph limits. *Ann. Appl. Probab.* **26**, 691–721 (2016) (cit. on pp. 75, 76, 83, 84).
- 58. Crane, H. Exchangeable graph-valued Feller processes. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **168**, 849–899 (2017) (cit. on pp. 75, 76, 86).
- 59. Crane, H. & Dempsey, W. Edge exchangeable models for network data. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1603.04571 (2016) (cit. on p. 87).
- 60. Cranston, M. & Molchanov, S. Limit laws for sums of products of exponentials of iid random variables. *Israel J. Math.* **148**, 115–136 (2005) (cit. on p. 17).
- 61. Crisanti, A. & Sommers, H.-J. The spherical p-spin interaction spin glass model: the statics. *Zeitschrift für Physik B Condensed Matter* **87**, 341–354 (1992) (cit. on pp. 58, 59).
- Csörgő, S. Limit behaviour of the empirical characteristic function. English. *Ann. Probab.* 9, 130–144 (1981) (cit. on p. 17).
- 63. Dawson, D. A. & Gorostiza, L. G. Percolation in an ultrametric space. *Electron. J. Probab.* **18**, no. 12, 26 (2013) (cit. on p. 74).
- 64. Dawson, D. A. & Gorostiza, L. G. Transience and recurrence of random walks on percolation clusters in an ultrametric space. *J. Theoret. Probab.* **31**, 494–526 (2018) (cit. on pp. 73, 74).
- Dawson, D. A., Greven, A. & Vaillancourt, J. Equilibria and Quasi-equilibria for infinite systems of Fleming-Viot processes. *Transactions of the American Math. Society* 347, 2277– 2360 (1995) (cit. on p. 74).
- 66. Dawson, D. A. Stochastic models of evolving information systems in Stochastic Models: Proceedings of the International Conference on Stochastic Models in Honour of Professor Donald A. Dawson, Ottawa, Canada, June 10-13, 1998 (2000), 1 (cit. on p. v).
- 67. Dawson, D. A. Introductory lectures on stochastic population systems. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1705.03781 (2017) (cit. on p. 73).
- 68. Dawson, D. A., Gorostiza, L. G. & Wakolbinger, A. Hierarchical random walks. *Asymptotic methods in stochastics: festschrift for Miklós Csörgö* **44**, 173 (2004) (cit. on pp. 64, 65).

- 69. Dawson, D. A. & Greven, A. Spatial Fleming-Viot models with selection and mutation (Springer, 2014) (cit. on pp. vi, 74).
- 70. Del Moral, P. *Mean field simulation for Monte Carlo integration* (CRC Press, 2013) (cit. on p. vi).
- 71. Derrida, B. Random-Energy Model: Limit of a Family of Disordered Models. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*45, 79–82 (2 1980) (cit. on pp. 4, 5, 15).
- 72. Derrida, B. Random-energy model: An exactly solvable model of disordered systems. *Phys. Rev. B* **24**, 2613–2626 (1981) (cit. on pp. 4, 5, 12).
- 73. Derrida, B. A generalization of the Random Energy Model which includes correlations between energies. *J. Physique Lett.* **46**, 401–407 (1985) (cit. on pp. 16, 19, 20).
- 74. Derrida, B. The zeroes of the partition function of the random energy model. *Physica A: Stat. Mech. Appl.* **177**, 31–37 (1991) (cit. on pp. 6, 7, 9, 10, 15, 23, 24, 26, 37).
- 75. Derrida, B., Evans, M. R. & Speer, E. R. Mean field theory of directed polymers with random complex weights. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **156**, 221–244 (1993) (cit. on pp. 8, 12, 15, 42, 47).
- 76. Derrida, B. & Gardner, E. Magnetic properties and the function q(x) of the generalised random-energy model. *J. Phys. C* **19**, 5783–5798 (1986) (cit. on pp. **16**, **19**).
- 77. Derrida, B. & Gardner, E. Solution of the generalised random energy model. *J. Phys. C* **19**, 2253–2274 (1986) (cit. on pp. 16, 19, 22, 40).
- 78. Dobrinevski, A., Le Doussal, P. & Wiese, K. Interference in disordered systems: A particle in a complex random landscape. *Phys. Rev. E* **83**, 061116 (2011) (cit. on p. 8).
- 79. Dorogovtsev, S. & Mendes, J. *Evolution of networks: From biological nets to the Internet and* WWW (Oxford University Press, 2013) (cit. on p. 75).
- 80. Düring, G. & Kurchan, J. Statistical mechanics of Monte Carlo sampling and the sign problem. *Europhys. Lett.* **92**, 50004 (2010) (cit. on p. 8).
- 81. Durrett, R. *Random graph dynamics* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2007) (cit. on pp. 75, 86).
- 82. Eisele, T. On a third-order phase transition. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **90**, 125–159 (1983) (cit. on p. 5).
- 83. Engel, A. & van den Broeck, C. P. *Statistical mechanics of learning* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2001) (cit. on p. v).
- 84. Epstein, J. Agent-based computational models and generative social science. *Complexity* **4**, 41–60 (1999) (cit. on pp. vi, 76).
- 85. Etheridge, A. *Some mathematical models from population genetics* Lectures from the 39th Probability Summer School held in Saint-Flour, 2009, viii+119 (Springer, Heidelberg, 2011) (cit. on p. 73).
- 86. Etheridge, A. M. Drift, draft and structure: some mathematical models of evolution. *Banach Center Publ.* **80**, 121–144 (2008) (cit. on p. 73).
- 87. Evans, S. N. & Fleischmann, K. Cluster formation in a stepping-stone model with continuous, hierarchically structured sites. *Ann. Probab.* **24**, 1926–1952 (1996) (cit. on p. 74).

- 88. Feuerverger, A. & Mureika, R. The empirical characteristic function and its applications. English. *Ann. Stat.* **5**, 88–97 (1977) (cit. on p. 17).
- 89. Fisher, M. in *Lectures in Theoretical Physics* (ed Brittin, W.) 1–159 (University of Colorado Press, 1965) (cit. on p. 22).
- Fröhlich, J. & Rodriguez, P.-F. Some applications of the Lee-Yang theorem. *J. Math. Phys.* 53, 095218, 15 (2012) (cit. on pp. 14, 16).
- Fyodorov, Y. V. & Le Doussal, P. Hessian spectrum at the global minimum of highdimensional random landscapes. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1806. 05294 (2018) (cit. on pp. 53, 59).
- 92. Fyodorov, Y. & Bouchaud, J. Statistical mechanics of a single particle in a multiscale random potential: Parisi landscapes in finite-dimensional Euclidean spaces. *J. Phys. A* **41**, 324009 (2008) (cit. on p. 59).
- 93. Fyodorov, Y. & Sommers, H. Classical particle in a box with random potential: Exploiting rotational symmetry of replicated Hamiltonian. *Nucl. Phys. B* **764**, 128–167 (Mar. 2007) (cit. on pp. 53, 58, 59).
- 94. Fyodorov, Y. & Bouchaud, J.-P. Freezing and extreme-value statistics in a random energy model with logarithmically correlated potential. *J. Phys. A* **41**, 372001 (2008) (cit. on p. 15).
- 95. Fyodorov, Y., Hiary, G. & Keating, J. Freezing transition, characteristic polynomials of random matrices, and the Riemann zeta function. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **108**, 170601 (2012) (cit. on pp. 8, 16).
- 96. Garlaschelli, D., den Hollander, F., Meylahn, J. & Zeegers, B. Synchronization of phase oscillators on the hierarchical lattice. *J. Stat. Phys.* 1–31 (2018) (cit. on p. 74).
- 97. Gavrilets, S. *Fitness Landscapes and the Origin of Species* (Princeton University Press, 2004) (cit. on p. v).
- Ghirlanda, S. & Guerra, F. General properties of overlap probability distributions in disordered spin systems. Towards Parisi ultrametricity. *J. Phys. A: Math. Gen* 31, 9149– 9155 (1998) (cit. on p. 58).
- 99. Goldstone, R. & Janssen, M. Computational models of collective behavior. *Trends in cognitive sciences* **9**, 424–430 (2005) (cit. on p. vi).
- 100. Greven, A. in *Interacting Stochastic Systems* (eds Deuschel, J.-D. & Greven, A.) 209–246 (Springer, 2005) (cit. on pp. vi, 74).
- Greven, A., den Hollander, F. & Klimovsky, A. The hierarchical Cannings process in random environment. *ALEA Lat. Am. J. Probab. Math. Stat.* **15**, 295–351 (2018) (cit. on p. 72).
- 102. Greven, A., Sun, R. & Winter, A. Continuum space limit of the genealogies of interacting Fleming-Viot processes on Z. *Electron. J. Probab.* **21**, Paper No. 58, 64 (2016) (cit. on p. 74).
- 103. Gross, T. & Sayama, H. in Adaptive Networks 1–8 (Springer, 2009) (cit. on p. 75).
- 104. Guerra, F. Broken replica symmetry bounds in the mean field spin glass model. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **233**, 1–12 (2003) (cit. on p. 57).
- 105. Guerra, F. & Toninelli, F. L. The infinite volume limit in generalized mean field disordered models. *Markov Process. Related Fields* **9**, 195–207 (2003) (cit. on p. 57).

- 106. Hairer, M. & Shen, H. The dynamical sine-Gordon model. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **341**, 933–989 (2016) (cit. on p. 16).
- 107. Heathcote, C. & Hüsler, J. The first zero of an empirical characteristic function. English. *Stochastic Processes Appl.* **35**, 347–360 (1990) (cit. on p. 17).
- 108. Holland, J. H. Studying complex adaptive systems. *J. Syst. Sci. Complex.* **19**, 1–8 (2006) (cit. on pp. vi, 75).
- 109. Holme, P. & Saramäki, J. Temporal networks. *Physics reports* **519**, 97–125 (2012) (cit. on p. 75).
- 110. Hoover, D. *Relations on probability spaces and arrays of random variables* Preprint, Institute for Advanced Study, Princeton, NJ. 1979 (cit. on p. 77).
- Hough, B., Krishnapur, M., Peres, Y. & Virág, B. Zeros of Gaussian analytic functions and determinantal point processes (American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2009) (cit. on pp. 9, 11, 27–29, 36).
- 112. Hudson, W. N. & Veeh, J. A. Complex stable sums of complex stable random variables. *J. Multivariate Anal.* **77**, 229–238 (2001) (cit. on p. 32).
- 113. Hüsler, J. English. in *Statistical data analysis and inference. Invited papers presented at the international conference, held in Neuchâtel, Switzerland, 1989, in honor of C. R. Rao* 177–182 (North-Holland, 1989) (cit. on p. 17).
- Iksanov, A., Kolesko, K. & Meiners, M. Fluctuations of Biggins' martingales at complex parameters. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1806.09943 (2018) (cit. on p. 16).
- 115. Iksanov, A. & Meiners, M. Fixed points of multivariate smoothing transforms with scalar weights. *ALEA Lat. Am. J. Probab. Math. Stat.* **12**, 69–114 (2015) (cit. on p. 16).
- Iksanov, A. & Kabluchko, Z. A central limit theorem and a law of the iterated logarithm for the Biggins martingale of the supercritical branching random walk. *J. Appl. Probab.* 53, 1178–1192 (2016) (cit. on p. 50).
- 117. Jacob, E., Linker, A. & Mörters, P. Metastability of the contact process on fast evolving scale-free networks. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1807.09863 (2018) (cit. on p. 87).
- 118. Jacob, E. & Mörters, P. The contact process on scale-free networks evolving by vertex updating. *R. Soc. Open Sci.* **4**, 170081, 14 (2017) (cit. on p. 87).
- 119. Janson, S. On edge exchangeable random graphs. *J. Stat. Phys.* **173**, 448–484 (2018) (cit. on p. 87).
- 120. Janßen, A. Limit laws for power sums and norms of i.i.d. samples. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **146**, 515–533 (2010) (cit. on p. 17).
- 121. Junnila, J., Saksman, E. & Webb, C. Imaginary multiplicative chaos: Moments, regularity and connections to the Ising model. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1806.
 02118 (2018) (cit. on p. 15).
- 122. Kabluchko, Z. Critical points of random polynomials with independent identically distributed roots. *Submitted*. Preprint available at http://arxiv.org/abs/1206.6692 (2012) (cit. on p. 8).

- 123. Kabluchko, Z. & Klimovsky, A. Complex random energy model: zeros and Fluctuations. *Probab. Th. Related Fields* **158**, 159–196 (2014) (cit. on pp. 15, 23, 27, 30).
- 124. Kabluchko, Z. & Zaporozhets, D. Universality for zeros of random analytic functions. *Submitted.* Preprint available at http://arxiv.org/abs/1205.5355 (2012) (cit. on p. 8).
- 125. Kadanoff, L. P. *Statistical physics* Statics, dynamics and renormalization, xiv+483 (World Scientific Publishing Co., Inc., River Edge, NJ, 2000) (cit. on pp. v, vi, 74).
- 126. Kauffman, S. A. *The Origins of Order: Self-Organization and Selection in Evolution* (Oxford University Press, USA, 1993) (cit. on p. v).
- 127. Kistler, N. in *Correlated Random Systems: Five Different Methods* (eds Gayrard, V. & Kistler, N.) (Springer, 2015) (cit. on p. v).
- 128. Kolaczyk, E. D. & Csárdi, G. *Statistical analysis of network data with R* xiv+207 (Springer, New York, 2014) (cit. on p. 76).
- 129. Kolesko, K. & Meiners, M. Convergence of complex martingales in the branching random walk: the boundary. *Electron. Commun. Probab.* 22, Paper No. 18, 14 (2017) (cit. on pp. 16, 49).
- 130. Kopfer, E. & Sturm, K.-T. Heat Flow on Time-Dependent Metric Measure Spaces and Super-Ricci Flows. *Commun. Pure Appl. Math.* **71**, 2500–2608 (2018) (cit. on p. 86).
- 131. Koukiou, F. Analyticity of the partition function of the random energy model. English. *J. Phys. A, Math. Gen.* **26**, 1207–1210 (1993) (cit. on pp. 8, 15).
- 132. Koval, V., Meester, R. & Trapman, P. Long-range percolation on the hierarchical lattice. *Electron. J. Probab.* **17**, no. 57, 21 (2012) (cit. on p. 74).
- 133. Lacoin, H., Rhodes, R. & Vargas, V. Complex Gaussian multiplicative chaos. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **337**, 569–632 (2015) (cit. on pp. 15, 16, 42, 49–51).
- 134. Lalley, S. P. & Sellke, T. A conditional limit theorem for the frontier of a branching Brownian motion. *Ann. Probab.* **15**, 1052–1061 (1987) (cit. on p. 51).
- 135. Lambiotte, R. & Masuda, N. *A Guide To Temporal Networks* (World Scientific, 2016) (cit. on pp. 75, 76).
- 136. Leadbetter, M. R., Lindgren, G. & Rootzén, H. *Extremes and related properties of random sequences and processes* (Springer-Verlag, New York, 1983) (cit. on p. 33).
- 137. Leadbetter, M., Lindgren, G. & Rootzén, H. *Extremes and related properties of random sequences and processes* xii+336 (Springer-Verlag, New York, 1983) (cit. on p. 5).
- 138. Lee, T. D. & Yang, C. N. Statistical Theory of Equations of State and Phase Transitions. II. Lattice Gas and Ising Model. *Phys. Rev.* **87**, 410–419 (1952) (cit. on pp. 5, 14, 16, 22).
- 139. Levin, S. A. Complex adaptive systems: exploring the known, the unknown and the unknowable. *Bull. Amer. Math. Soc.* (*N.S.*) **40.** Mathematical challenges of the 21st century (Los Angeles, CA, 2000), 3–19 (2003) (cit. on p. 75).
- 140. Lifshitz, I., Gredeskul, S. & Pastur, L. Theory of the passage of particles and waves through randomly inhomogeneous media. *Zh. Eksp. Teor. Fiz.* **83**, 2362–2376 (1982) (cit. on p. 15).
- 141. Liggett, T. M. Interacting particle systems (Springer, 1985) (cit. on pp. vi, 76).
- 142. Limic, V. & Sturm, A. The spatial Λ-coalescent. *Electron. J. Probab* **11**, 363–393 (2006) (cit. on pp. 64, 72).
- 143. Lovász, L. & Szegedy, B. Limits of dense graph sequences. *J. Combin. Theory Ser. B* **96**, 933–957 (2006) (cit. on p. 79).
- 144. Madaule, T., Rhodes, R. & Vargas, V. The glassy phase of complex branching Brownian motion. *Commun. Math. Phys.* **334**, 1157–1187 (2015) (cit. on pp. 15, 42, 48).
- 145. Madaule, T., Rhodes, R. & Vargas, V. Glassy phase and freezing of log-correlated Gaussian potentials. *Ann. Appl. Probab.* **26**, 643–690 (2016) (cit. on p. 42).
- 146. Maillard, P. & Pain, M. 1-stable fluctuations in branching Brownian motion at critical temperature I: the derivative martingale. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1806.05152 (2018) (cit. on p. 16).
- 147. Meerschaert, M. & Scheffler, H.-P. *Limit distributions for sums of independent random vectors. Heavy tails in theory and practice.* (Chichester: Wiley, 2001) (cit. on pp. 11, 32).
- 148. Meiners, M. & Mentemeier, S. Solutions to complex smoothing equations. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **168**, 199–268 (2017) (cit. on pp. 16, 49).
- 149. Mézard, M. & Montanari, A. *Information, Physics, and Computation* 560 (Oxford University Press, 2009) (cit. on p. v).
- 150. Mézard, M. & Parisi, G. Manifolds in random media: two extreme cases. *Journal de Physique I* **2**, 2231–2242 (1992) (cit. on pp. 54, 59).
- 151. Mézard, M., Parisi, G. & Virasoro, M. A. *Spin glass theory and beyond* xiv+461 (World Scientific Publishing Co. Inc., Teaneck, NJ, 1987) (cit. on pp. v, 16, 19, 40, 57).
- 152. Möhle, M. & Sagitov, S. A classification of coalescent processes for haploid exchangeable population models. *Ann. Probab.* **29**, 1547–1562 (2001) (cit. on p. 66).
- 153. Moukarzel, C. & Parga, N. Numerical complex zeros of the random energy model. *Physica A: Stat. Mech. Appl.* **177**, 24–30 (1991) (cit. on pp. 7, 15).
- 154. Moukarzel, C. & Parga, N. Analytic determination of the complex field zeros of REM. *J. Phys. I France* **2**, 251–261 (1992) (cit. on pp. 7, 15).
- 155. Moukarzel, C. & Parga, N. The REM zeros in the complex temperature and magnetic field planes. *Physica A: Stat. Mech. Appl.* **185**, 305–315 (1992) (cit. on pp. 7, 15).
- 156. Nazarov, F. & Sodin, M. What is ... a Gaussian entire function? *Notices Amer. Math. Soc.* 57, 375–377 (2010) (cit. on p. 9).
- 157. Newman, C. M. & Stein, D. L. in *Spin glasses* (eds Bolthausen, E. & Bovier, A.) 159–178 (Springer, Berlin, 2007) (cit. on p. v).
- 158. Newman, M. Networks: An Introduction (Oxford University Press, 2010) (cit. on p. 75).
- 159. Nowak, M. A. Evolutionary dynamics (Harvard University Press, 2006) (cit. on p. vi).
- 160. Obuchi, T. & Takahashi, K. Partition-function zeros of spherical spin glasses and their relevance to chaos. *J. Phys. A* **45**, 125003 (2012) (cit. on p. 8).
- 161. Olivieri, E. & Picco, P. On the existence of thermodynamics for the random energy model. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **96**, 125–144 (1984) (cit. on p. 5).

- 162. *Advanced mean field methods* (eds Opper, M. & Saad, D.) (MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 2001) (cit. on p. v).
- 163. Ouimet, F. Extremes of log-correlated random fields and the Riemann zeta function, and some asymptotic results for various estimators in statistics PhD thesis (Université de Montréal, 2019) (cit. on pp. 4, 21).
- 164. Panchenko, D. *The Sherrington-Kirkpatrick model* (Springer, 2013) (cit. on pp. v, 16, 20, 40, 58).
- 165. Panchenko, D. Free energy in the generalized Sherrington-Kirkpatrick mean field model. *Rev. Math. Phys.* **17**, 793–857 (2005) (cit. on p. 57).
- 166. Panchenko, D. Free energy in the mixed *p*-spin models with vector spins. *Ann. Probab.*46, 865–896 (2018) (cit. on p. 58).
- 167. Pastur, L. A limit theorem for sums of exponentials. *Math. Notes* **46**, 712–716 (1989) (cit. on p. 15).
- 168. Peng, X., Zhou, H., Wei, B.-B., Cui, J., Du, J. & Liu, R.-B. Experimental Observation of Lee-Yang Zeros. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **114**, 010601 (2015) (cit. on pp. **14**, **16**).
- 169. Peres, Y., Stauffer, A. & Steif, J. E. Random walks on dynamical percolation: mixing times, mean squared displacement and hitting times. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* 162, 487–530 (2015) (cit. on p. 86).
- 170. Porter, M. & Gleeson, J. *Dynamical systems on networks: A tutorial* (Springer, 2016) (cit. on pp. vi, 75, 76).
- 171. Resnick, S. I. *Extreme values, regular variation, and point processes* (Springer-Verlag, New York, 1987) (cit. on p. 10).
- 172. Rhodes, R. & Vargas, V. Gaussian multiplicative chaos and applications: A review. *Probab. Surv.* **11**, 315–392 (2014) (cit. on p. 15).
- 173. Ruelle, D. Statistical Mechanics: Rigorous Results (Benjamin, 1969) (cit. on pp. v, 5, 14, 16).
- 174. Ruelle, D. A mathematical reformulation of Derrida's REM and GREM. *Comm. Math. Phys.* **108**, 225–239 (1987) (cit. on pp. 20, 30, 58).
- 175. Saakian, D. B. Random energy model at complex temperatures. *Phys. Rev. E* **61**, 6132–6135 (6 2000) (cit. on p. 26).
- 176. Sagitov, S. The general coalescent with asynchronous mergers of ancestral lines. *J. Appl. Probab.* **36**, 1116–1125 (1999) (cit. on p. 66).
- 177. Saksman, E. & Webb, C. The Riemann zeta function and Gaussian multiplicative chaos: statistics on the critical line. *Preprint*. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/1609.00027 (2016) (cit. on p. 16).
- 178. Samorodnitsky, G. & Taqqu, M. *Stable non-Gaussian random processes: Stochastic models with infinite variance* (Chapman & Hall, New York, 1994) (cit. on pp. 11, 32, 37).
- 179. Sawyer, S. & Felsenstein, J. Isolation by distance in a hierarchically clustered population. *J. of Appl. Probab.* **20**, 1–10 (1983) (cit. on pp. 64, 65).
- 180. Sethna, J. P. *Statistical Mechanics: Entropy, Order Parameters and Complexity* 349 (Oxford University Press, 2006) (cit. on p. v).

- 181. Shamis, M. & Zeitouni, O. The Curie-Weiss model with complex temperature: phase transitions. *J. Stat. Phys.* **172**, 569–591 (2018) (cit. on pp. **14**, **16**).
- 182. Sodin, M. & Tsirelson, B. Random complex zeroes. I. Asymptotic normality. *Israel J. Math.* 144, 125–149 (2004) (cit. on pp. 28, 29, 36).
- 183. Takahashi, K. Replica analysis of partition-function zeros in spin-glass models. *J. Phys. A* 44, 235001 (2011) (cit. on pp. 8, 16, 20).
- 184. Talagrand, M. Free energy of the spherical mean field model. *Probab. Theory Related Fields* **134**, 339–382 (2006) (cit. on pp. 57, 58).
- 185. Talagrand, M. *Mean Field Models for Spin Glasses: Volumes I, II* (Springer, 2011) (cit. on pp. v, 7).
- 186. Talagrand, M. The Parisi formula. Ann. of Math. (2) 163, 221–263 (2006) (cit. on p. 57).
- 187. Thouless, D., Anderson, P. & Palmer, R. Solution of 'solvable model of a spin glass'. *Philosophical Magazine* **35**, 593–601 (1977) (cit. on p. 59).
- 188. van der Hofstad, R. *Random graphs and complex networks*. *Vol.* 1 (Cambridge University Press, 2017) (cit. on pp. 75, 86).
- 189. Yaglom, A. M. Some Classes of Random Fields in *n*-dimensional Space, Related to Stationary Random Processes. *Theor. Probab. Applic.* **2**, 273–320 (1957) (cit. on p. 54).
- 190. Yaglom, A. M. Correlation Theory of Stationary and Related Random Functions (Springer, New York, 1987) (cit. on p. 54).
- 191. Yang, C. N. & Lee, T. D. Statistical Theory of Equations of State and Phase Transitions. I. Theory of Condensation. *Phys. Rev.* **87**, 404–409 (3 1952) (cit. on pp. 5, 8, 14, 16, 22).
- 192. Zdeborová, L. & Krzakala, F. Statistical physics of inference: Thresholds and algorithms. *Adv. Phys.* **65**, 453–552 (2016) (cit. on p. v).